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TRURSDAY, MAY 22, 1975
THIRD SESSION
(The hearing was reconvened at 8:15 p.m.,

pursuant to the recess on Wednesday, May 21, 1973.)

CHRALIRMAN HALE: The Committes will
pleage come to order.

The Clerk will call the roll.

{The Clerk calied the roll.)

CHATRMAN HALE: Six? There i§ &@ quorum
present. (Gavel.)

We apologize to all of you in the audience here
for the late start. Unfortuustely, there 1o other
business being transacted that all of us are involved
in this week and it 1is extremely difficulet for us to
attend to everything that we have to do.

There &re one or two i{tems of business, Members
of the Committee, that the Chalr would like teo dispose
of, before we start heaxing testimony.

Firat, with respect to the witness tGhat we
heard last night, Rodolfo M. Couling, you will remember
that he was the one who was the former tax cellsctor at
the Benavides Indapendent School District, amnd to most of
the questions and all meaningful questions that were

propounded to him, he c¢laimed his privilege under the
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Fifth Amendment. He is under subpoena &nd the Chair sees
0o resson to maintain that gtatus wich respact to this
witness, in view of his status, so 1 would entertain a
motion. |

MR. KASTER: All right.

CRAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Kester moves that Mr,
Rodolfo M. Couling be relessed from the subpoens under
which he hes been held for the iast two days.

Is thera sny discussioun on the notion?
(No response.)
(The motion, being pwt to & vote, wis carried.)

CHAIRMAN HALE: The Chair hag a8 request
for the fsesuance of & subpoena here this evening for a
wvitness who is here, Marvin Foster, as a witasss. We have
bsen requested to issue & subpoena for hiwm.

MR, HERNDRICKS: 1 so mova,

CBAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Hendricks moves that
the Chair be authorized to 1ssue & subpoensa in the name
of the Committee for the acteandance at these hearings of
Mr, Maxrvin Foster.

Is there any discussion on the action?
(The motion, being put to & vote, was carried.)
CHAIRMAN HALE: The motion prevaile.
(The Chair signed the subpoena,)
CHAIRMAN HALE: Will you serve it, Mr.
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Kelly?
(Mr. Kelly served the subpoena.)

CHAIRMAN HALE: Next, Mr, Mitchell, the
Chair would like to make inquiry of you, {f I may, at
this time, in order to determine some action that the
Chair m#y need to taka.

it wae my uwadersteuding from one of uy previous
conversations with you that you kavae in your possession
the ledger, the regular bank statements and canceled
checke and the deposit slips from these accountg for the
Zertuche General Storxe and the*;azu and Ranch Store. 1Is
that correct?

MR, MITCHELL: I hive in my poysession all
of the books and records, going back since 1964, of
all entities.

CHAIRMAN BRALE: Was I correct in ay in-
terpretation that you iatend to make those rucords
available to the Committee?

MR. MITCHELL: No, I can't maeke them
available, because I am facing & Federal trial, as the
Comnittee knows, but I am going to want to briag them in
here with the peramission of the Chair and bring un A
sccountant in at the time, and I would like to develop

some sort of & blusprint, where I could use them for

reference to clear me“tars that might be raised at the
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time thet I offer them, Mr. Chairman. But I don't want
to introduce them for obvious readsoms. I nead them in
defense of this man who stands trial in the Southern
District, but I will bring them before the Committee.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Wiil you permit the
Committee members &nd/or our agents to examine those
records and photocopy sny parte of them that we feel are
poreiuent‘to thie inquiry?

MR, MITCEHELL: No. Unless they become
relevant, I mean, I don't want to meke & bianket
discovery in to them at this point, Mr. Chairman. Because
if they donm't become relevant, I don't intend to offer
them, because I don't want to jeopardius my clienc's
rights before a Fadertl Grand Jury.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Let the Chtir state that
it's the fntention of the Cheir to recommend to the
Committee that if you do not make these racoxds davailable
to us, that a subpoend be issued to the bank down there,
to obtain microfilm coples of thenm, photocopies from thei
microfila records.

I have digcussed it with the President of the
Bank and he tells me that they have microfils records
of all these records and that under proper subpoena, he
will be bappy to produce those racords for the benefit

of the Committee,
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Ky question to you, if you have the originals
hoere and will meke thems availeble to the Commiztee, it
will save us che necessity of lasuing that subpoena and
putting the bank to sll that extza work. That's the
reason for my imterrogation to you.

MR, MITCHELL: Well, I don‘'t want to appeax
to impede the Committes's work, Mr. Chafrmea, and the
reRson for my communicition to the Chair ia, as the
Ghefr will vecall, fs winpiy to ditermine 4 way for
security over them. I didn't, by thet simple request,
intend, however, te dump literaliy carlosds of documeuts
fato the hands of the Commitres, mminly not beccuse I
care 2bout what the Committee sees in them. I have
aothing to ‘hld. in then. Tha question Ls, I an set for
trial on Juae the 30ch and I need thes in that triasl,
If we cin, if the Jommities can indicate what they went
aod let ma know what they uﬁt. thea I ml_dn"t bave
@ay objection to making that material availebins to the
Committes. Thet would be sarisfactory with me.

CHAIRMAR HALE: Ws would like to see a&ll of
the bsnk records pertaining to Zertuche Gemawdl Store and
Faya and Ranch Stexe from the Jemusey 1, 1979 teo ths
prassat time.

MR, MITCRELL: I will make them availabdle
frem 1964 to the preseat time te the Chairman, mtle the
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Farm and Rench Supply, Zertuche (enerai Store and the
partnership, the tax returns that go with chew., I
believe 1f I am going to be put to the requiremaents of
delivery, X would like to put it in & context to show an
orderly preseantation, which I intend to do and that is,
to show the 1ugut into the tax returans, introduce all of
the tax returns, &1l of che iltews of sales, all of tche
items of deductions. I have nothing to hide oa them.
That is what I intended to do, My, Chdirman, waen I
célled the Chair,

CHAIRMAN RALE: Let me say, Mr. ditchell,
the Cheir 1is asking you whether or not you &re voluntaril
willing to do this.

MR. MITCHELL: VYeas,

CHAIRMAN BALE: You seem to imply by your
stitenment that I was praesssucing you into dodng it. The
Chair had no intentions of attempting to elicit anything
from you oxr your clients at this point in this hearing.
But, if, to the extent that you wish to voluncarily
do thet, then we would appreciate it.

MR. MITCHELL: Fioe. Of course, as the
Chair knows, I've got the obligstion to defénd my client,

CHAIRMAN BALE: I understand that.

MR. MITCHELL: I don't want to wiive any

rights.
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CHAIRMAN HALE: That is your first respon-
sibility and I commend you foxr it.

MR, MITCRELL: I am saying to the Chair,
that Lf the Chair will indicate to me what they want, I'll
make them available, but I would like to also make
them available in the context of ny preseatation, Mr.
Chairman., And 1f I don't cover it— Weli, 1’11 just cell
the Chair in the presence of the Comwititee that I will
deliver whatever they wiut, but I dom'tc want thea put in,
in pleces and patches here and there &and yon., 1 intended
to offer all of them; or &t least to have them available;
not to offer them, because 1 just don't want ¢o get into
the physical problem of withdrawing them and then having
to go down to Corpus thrae weeks frow now and wot haviang
my records.

CHAIRMAN HALE: What we would do cn any of
the records you make available to us, with your permission
what we would do, we have ample photocopying equipment
here in the Capitol Building at our disposal. What we woul
do is that anything in which we wexe interested, we would
simply photocopy it, and give you your originale back.

MR. MITCHELL: May I say this to the
Chair that upon receiving of the request, that I would mak
the preliminary indication to the Chair that I would make

them available, subject only to my clients invoking his

»
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right, in which event, I wiil notify the Chuir immediacely.
CHAIRMAN HALE: ALl right.
MR, MITCHELL: But at this point in an
informal statement, I intend to offer theam anyway., I

intend to paint the entire picture, Mr. Chelrman., I

just didn't want to have them picked here aud there and ypn.

They do include those, incidentally, but not from 1970,
They go back, the indictment is fvom 'G67. We sye cutting
it all up. All the notice I have, of courss, is

for the indictment. I would like to go bacik to 1964 with
the Zartuche Store &nd bring it all forwsed. It will
£411 thia room.

CHAIRMAN HALE: You will bave chat oppor-
tunity, Mr. Mitchell,

MR, MITCHELL: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Could I inquirs &3 to when
we could first see thesc records and exsmine then, not
necessarily to introduca them into evidence here, but whe
the Committee 18 not in session, could we have an attor-
ney, or one of our members check them tomorrow, for
{astancse?

MR, MITCHELL: My, Chairman, I do respact
the Commitree, but I &m not going to let Mr. Canales
have them under aay circumstances. That's the first

thh'~
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CHATRMAN HALE: Mz, Canules is not an
agent of this Commitiee @ny more thin you ave.

MR. MITCHELL: Hes' doing & lot of talking
and I've been a criminal lawyer for 25 yeers and—

MR. CANALES: I haven't said & wozd,

Mr. Chairman. (Laughter.)

MR, MITCHELL: I wmean Che last three or
four days.

CHAIRMAN RALE: Well, you wilil have your
opportunity, Mr. Mitchell. You @wxe swere that we have to
have a8 due oxder of proceedings here—

MR, MITCHELL: I understand.

CHAIRMAN HALE: -—and you both can't
talk at the same time, At lemst we can't undarstand you
when you do.

MR, MITCHBLL: Out of fairness to the
record, it all started when I informed the Chair about
four or five days ago that I planned to bring aa
accountant up and planned to put all this evidemce in.
That's the facts. Then then, I'd like to do it that
wy, if I could, Mx. Chairman; to do it the way I had
e lready telegraphed to the Chair that I was gofng to
do, I hate to have it come in and him send somebody
over there to paw around in them, because, you know,

1've been chasing rabbits snd hauling equipment and busti

ng
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people out of back doors and whainot and I hLave no notice
of it. I just don't want to be put in the position where
I'm going to weive the rights of my clients. That's all.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr, Canales?

MR. CANALES: Mr. Chairman, wiih your
permission, I would iike to subpoena what he igsued,
eimply because I think I &m encitled to see these docu-
ments, If they will be kept from me, it will sezriously
impede my presentation of thiy case,

CHAIRMAN :HALE: You get the subpoena
preparsd that you want and then we'il see.

Mr. Mitchell?

MR. HENDRICKS: I would iike to aask
something.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr., Hendricks?

MR. HENDRICES: Mv., Miechell, is it my
understanding that you want us to see these records as
you imntroduce them into evidenca?

MR, MITCHELL: I.would have an order of
prasantation.

MR, HENDRICKS: In other words, you want
to present them, yourself, into evidence?

MR, MITCHELL: Yes.

MR, HENDRICKS: Comment on them and-—

MR. MITCHELL: IMe made srrangements, if

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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it please the Member, to have tikem duplicated and so
inform the Chair. I don't have, aowever, any desire, to
have Mr. Cansles subpoena me, because if he does, I'm
going to stand on my privileges.

MR, CANALES: 1 have no conversaclon to
carry on with Mr. Miechell other than a poiite "Hello."

I would like to know, chough, if it is the
intention of Mr, Mitchelil at cthis poiut to fiiter through
the documentation of these diffurent stores and pick out
just what he wdnts the Committes to see aad claim his
privilege on the remsindsz?
1f that is the situastion, I would like the

Committee to lssue & subpoena so that the Committee can
have agcess to the entirety of the records and not just
that portion that might be taken out of contaxt.

MR, MITCHELL: By the sa&ame token, I could
duplicate his talk about my end of it, Mr. Chairman. I
would like the Committee to know that I made the offer
to bring them all over here., If I could have gotten a
DPS Guard to stand over them, in fact, whole boxes of
then.

MR, LANEY: Mr. Chairman, 1'd like to
raise & point of order, We are debating something that's

irraleveint &t this point in time.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. laney, it's the Chaif:r
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own motion that this matter was brought up, because we
need to determine whether or not to issue & subpoena to
the bank. I wes trying to avoid the attendant difficulty
and expense and trouble it is golng to caueg che bank

to go through hundreds of veels of microfila and isclete
these individurl trazsactions on these Lwo stores,

MR. HENDRICKS: I have @ comment, Mr.
Chairman.

CHAIRMAN HALE: WMr, Hendricks?

MR. HENDRICKS: I am inclind#d to agree
wicth My, Cantles. I think {t would save the time of
this Conmittee, if we go ahaad and subpoesna what records
we wannt, what recorde the bank has, so we can sat at
our leisure and examine without the necessicy of having
them intreduced and explained into evidence, For that
way, when he does introduce them into evidence, we will
hive them and follow along with them.

CHAIRMAR HALE: Do you wish to mike &
motion?

MR. HENDRICKS: I wish to m&ke & motion
that this subpoens be Lssued,

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr, Hendricks moves that
the Chair be authorized and diracted to issue & aubpoena
to First State Bank of San Diego, Mr. Cerl Williame,
Vice President and Cashiexr, for all records hald by the
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bank pertaining to Farm and Ranch Store and Zartuche
General Store. 1s thet correct?

MR, CANALES: Mr. Cheirman, I don't know
what the authority of this pearticular cashier 1s. I would
suggest to the Committee to avoid any complications on
authority of the individuai to produce the racords, that
the president, who gemerally hae pienary authority im the
bank, be ordered and subpoensaed to produce these records.

CHAIRMAN HALE: The Shevriff talked with
Mr. Goldthorn on the telephone. He was most cooperativa
on all aspects of this, Mr. Cansles. Hae advised me
that Mr, Carl Williaws, if we werc going to subpoens any
of these records, Mr. Carl Willisms wag the vice president
and cashier and was in charge of all these records and
knew the most about it end that the subpoent ghould be
directed to him.

MR, CANALES: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Kaster?

MR. KASTER;: What timeframe are we talking
about for thas bank to produce these records?

CHAIRMAN HALE: I don't know. 1 asked
that question of Mr. Goldthorn, He indicated it was
going to take a little time. It wasn't something you

could do just instantaneously,

MR. RASTER: Huundreds of reels of mictoflf].
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I was just wondering how long it's going to take.

CHA IRMAN HALE: I heve no idea. It
depends on the number of transactions the bank has in a
day. I don't know how many transactions they have, but
those microfilm records, i{if they photocopy every check,
microfilm every chack and every deposit slip and you have
to go through those things and isolawe these individusl
checks, it's going to take some tima.

MR, KABTER: Ave we talking shout & week,
or 4 month, or what?

CHAIRMAN HALE: 1 have no idea. I
just don't have any idea.

MR, CHAVEZ: Mr, Chairman?

CHAIRMAN RALE: Mr. Chaves?

MR. CHAVEZ: Didn't Mr. Mitchell indicate
that he might allow some Represeuntative of the Committee
to look at those records and perhaps we might be able
to xexrox some of those?

CHAIRMAN HALE: Would you care to direct
your gquestion to Mr., Mitchell?

MR, MITCHELL: Mr. Chavez, I had originally
stated earlier, called to bring the records over. I had

to-hitwe security for them, becsuse I wanted them here in
the Committee Room. I intendad, @as part of my case, to

pressnt the tax returns and the input data into those tax
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returns, aand that is still my intent, but I dom':c-— I

would like to reserve the right to change my mind. I donfc

want, however, out of step of the flow of the case from ?
my point of view, to have counsel for aunyone on the {
other side or any place to just come pick and choose., 1
think that I should have the right to present it in the |
fashion that it is orderly and I hope best flows to the
understanding of this Committee.

MR. CHAVEZ: 1In other words, if the
Committee asked you, if we could send a subcommittee
over there to look at those records and perhaps xerox
some of them, your answer is that you will not allow us
to do that,

MR. MITCHELL: That's right, in that
fashion,

CHAIRMAN HALE: Ms, Weddington?

MS. WEDDINGTON: Mr. Chairman, is that
true, even though you would them be allowed and there
would be an agreement at the same time, that you would
be allowed the opportunity to come and present the same
presentation you &re already planning?

MR. MITCHELL: Msa, Weddington, 1 simply
don't want— Youte an attorney and you understand, I

don't want you to pick and choose and beat me to death

with it and leave it in that context and then interrupt

i
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1
my free flow of the case. I intended to take ail of thati
data, in fact, to chart it out. 1 have the charts of
all of the returns and all the input. I wanted to do
that and had so expressed my intentions to this Committee|

because of the questions raised. i

t
!

MS5. WEDDINGTON: 1If, at an early oppor-
tunity next week you made a presentation to the Committee,
as you had in mind, would you then have objection to
someone, either &8 counsel hired by the Committee or a
Committee Member to come and look through—

MR, «“ITCHELL: No.

No, I would not. As & matter of fact, I had
anticipated having an accountant here tomorrow night,
hoping the case would be put in my control by the Com-
mittee and I had intended to put the accountant on
tomorrow and commence 1it, but it doesn't look like I am
going to be able to, Bo I had really projected to do
it a@ recently as tomorrow,

MS. WEDDINGTON: But once you make your
presentation in the order you would like to, then you
would have no objection to us coming dand making xeroxes
or—

MR, MITCHELL: Not &t all.

MS. WEDDINGTON: -—looking—

MR, MITCHELL: In fact, 1 h&d made
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arrangements through courtesy of the Chair to .¢rox and ;
I called today and I have tons of xeroxiny to do and |
want to make it available to the Committee, but I would
like to be able to do it with aun accountant and in an
intelligent fashion and an orderly fashion: and not have
someone say, "Well, I want from January lst, 1972 to
3:00 o'clock on the third." 1If it's going to come in,
it's got to come in, in free flow. For example, an
indication has been made that the store never existed,
Well, the store did exist. It existed in '64 and '65 and
'66. 1 am called on to bring them in on '70. Well, if
you all get that in '70, the free flow and the facts, 1
think are going to be distorted.

MR, CHAVEZ: But you are going to bring
them?

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, I 8am, Mr. Chavez.

I have thenm,

CHATRMAN HALE: Mr. Mitchell, let me say
that in response to our conversation on the telephone and
in person about this, I believe we had two conversations
about it. It was my understanding you were going to
bring all of those records in @ number of big boxes up
here last night and leave them here. And then pursuant to
that conversation, I had even talked to the Sergeant at

Arms, Mr. Kelly, about security arrangements on those
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records, under the impression that you were going to
turn the custody of them temporarily over to this
Committee. I certainly didn't understand that they were j
going to be sealed in boxes that we were not permitted
to go into and examine.

MR. MITCHELL: Mr. Chairman, that is true.
And the Sergeant-at-Arms made that fact known to me.
However, I did not feel that I wanted to leave my clients
records here, I would, as I told the Chair, if the
Department of Public Safety man, which this Committee
certainly has all of the power in the world to call in and
say, "Now, you are in charge of them and you set on them,!
then 1 was going to bring them and have them loaded up.
I didn't know how I was going to get them here; needed
8 pickup.

CHAIRMAN HALE: That was my understanding.

MR, MITCHELL: I had told you that. As my
client said, "Now, that's my life and my freedom you are
carrying around.” I said, '"Yes, Judge, you're right.”
Not reflecting on anybody, but I am charged with a tre-
mendous responsibility, both in that case down there
and this one, and would certainly be remiss in my duty,
if I didn't say, "1'1l1l say to the Chair and the Committee
today, if I can bave that type of security over it, I

will bring them over."
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CHAIRMAN HALE: 1I'm not so concerned about
you physically bringing them to us. We don't particularly
want the custody of them. We simply want the privilege to
examine them and see what's in those records. Again, we
don't have any predisposition in advance of what thosge
records are going to reveal,

MR. MITCHELL: I understand.

CHAIRMAN HALE: There has been testimony
concerning checks written between those two accounts.
Either that testimony is true or it's not true, and we
would like to check those records. Those records will re-
flect whether that testimony is true or not, if your
records are complete,

It seems8 to me that this Committee, as Mr.
Hendricks points out, if we are going to have access to
those records, we should have access to all of them, and
not to just what parte of them you want us to see.

MR, MITCHELL: Mr. Chairmaa I don't have
any objection to telling this Committee that I intend to
put on my accountant &8nd a8l1ll of the records. I intend
to subpoena Mr. Parxr, the Attormey General, Mr. Reynaldo
Guerrera, Mr. Dolio Briones, Mr. Canales and about fifty
more witnesses, I intend to present a full case. I will
represent to this Committee that I will present that

accountant, a8 I told the Chair I would. 1'll present

|
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those tex returns and 1'll present all cthat input. That's
the most that I can say that I'll do. 1 want to plan to |
do it in my own way. There 13 no reflection on how some-
one else may want to handle my case,

MR. NABERS: Mr. Chairman.

MR, HENDRICKS: There is & motion before

the Committee.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Nabers?

MR. NABERS: It méy be, Mr. Chairman, we
don't want to consider certein things that amight not be
relevant in regarde to this iavestigation. 80, conse-
quantly, his making his full presentation may not have a
thing to do with what we axe interested in.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Well, it's entirely
possible. Let me say to you, Mr, Mitchell, also, before
fifty subpoenas are issuaed, I assure you the Chair is
going to expsct justification from you as to why you
nead thet many witnesses.

MR, MITCHELL: 1I appreciate that.

CHAIRMAN HALE: We are not interested in
mking a career out of this hearing.

MR, MITCHELL: I understand. (Laughter.)

CHATIRMAN HALE: Also, we are not interested
in & great deal of duplicate and repetitious testimony,

MR. MITCHELL: I've got to prove that
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cement did not belong to my client, though, Mz. Chairman,
and I am going to bring a mé&n up here to prove it.
CHAIRMAN HALL: Do you thiak it will take

50 witnesses to prove {it? }

’ MR, MITCHELL: That's one. That's one point&
1 have been put, not because 1 select to do 8o, but I am &
gitting here listening to this testimony and I am 100kiﬂ&!
at the record and I've got to go down that record, and I
am going to bring a man that sold him that cement. That,
I've got to do.

Mr. Nabers questioned the man about him, and
I think he's entitled to say, "Well, now, who owned it?"
The County didn't own it. My client owned it. 50, I am
going to bring & witness up here to that effeet.

Then, I want to know why all those employees
left one government entity, moved to another and got theil
pay raised and then suddenly all appear up here to be

witnesses. I think this Committee ought to know
whether it's being used in that political fight. I
think that's relevant,
MS. THOMPSON: Mr. Chairman, p&rliamentary
daquiry. ’
CHATRMAN HALE: Yes, ma'am?
MS. THOMPSON: Are we allowing Mr. Mitchell

to make his case at this time?

ia i
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CHAIRMAN HALE: No. The Chair was trying co3t
determine whether or not we would be justified in trying t%
subpoena all these records from the bank. That's what
started this inquiry. I had hoped that we could avoid
the necessity of having to put the bank to that trouble.

MR, HENDRICKS: Mr. Chairman?

GCHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Hendricks?

MR. HENDRICKS: We've got a little over &
week left in this Session. We hope to be able to wind
this up, if at all possible. I still insist upon my
motion,

| CHAIRMAN HALE: I8 there any further
discussion on the motion?

MRS. WEDDINGTON: Do we have any indication
from the bank at all they could furnish that within &
week? It is simply my thought that if it's going to take
longexr to get the records from the benk than to give Mr,
Mitchell an opportunity to make a presentation and there-
after him make all those records available to us, that
the more expadient thing to do might be the latter, rather
than the former.

HR; HENDRICKS: 1If he's got 50 witnesses,
we will be here three weeks from now.

MS, WEDDINGTON: I had at least understood

£xom his original statement that he desired to make an
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original presentation of some of those records and books,i

but we might ask Mr. Mitchell how iong he would think

|
that particular presentation would take, if that could bel

made the first order of business and thereafter we could
examine those records?

I would like to do whatever we can do to save
the most time,

CHAIRMAN HALE: The Chair would like to
avold having to put the bank to the trouble. They are an
innocent bystander in this entire proceedings, I assume.
I would hate to put them to all this expense and trouble,
{f we could avoid it, and that was the reason for my
dialog with Mr. Mitchell,

MR, MALONEY: Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Maloney?

MR. MALONEY: With due respect to Mr.
Mitchell, he is representing his client. The things that
he will do in this case will be, I am quite sure, to the
benefit of his client. But without us having known that
we have d1 the records that are available in our hands,
or at least are on the way, I don't think that this
Comnmittee would be in a position to really evaluate
the testimony that Mr., Mitchell may present to us. I

do think that we have to satisfy ourselves that we have

the complete record.
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It may save time in the long run, because if :
we are able to get those, we will be able to go through
these things ourselves and Mr. Mitchell's testimony or
presentation may meke more sense to us at that time.

MR, CANALES: Mr. Chairman—

CHATRMAN HALE: Well, that was my thought
of us seeing the records in advance, was that we would be
able to make & more intelligent appraisal of his presen-
tation, if we had a chance to have seen the records,

MR, CANALES: If I may change the subject
momentarily, I would like to meke an inquiry of the Chair

and of the Committee. Under the case of Ferguson versus

Mattox, which the Cis ir quoted at the onaet of this

particular inquiry, 283 Southweatern, page 890, the Suprem

——

Court says that in the msttar of impeachment, the House
acts somewbat in the capacity of a Grand Jury.

Mx., Chairman, in ay practice of law, it has been
ny undergtanding that the Grand Jury is not a forum for
the presentation of defenses. I am not objecting to Mr.
Mitehell putting on testimony, but to try the case before
the Committss would geem to me to assume the poature or
the position that the Senate would have, should the House
vots o&t Articles of Impeachment, and we would, in effect,
hn 8% least two trials, if not three.

CHAIRMAN HALE: I dare say we will have to
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:

two or three before we are through with this thing, the
way it's going.

MR. HENDRICKS: I have a statement I would
like to make,.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Hendricks?

MR. HEKDRICKS: My problem on insisting on
thie motion is that Mr, Mitchell is a very fine attorney.
He {8 going to repregent his cliient, with which we are
all 4n agreement. He should and will do it to the best
of his ability. But if we reach the point in time that
he feeles it is to the benefit of his client to withhold
records froa this Committee, then he is going to with-
hold the records, and we cannot blame him for it. That 1#
why I 4{nsist upon my motion.

CHAIRMAN HALE: That's true, but, of
course, our job, also, Mr, Hendricks, is not to determine
the guilt or fanocence of anyone in this hearing, but
whether or not we think there is sufficient evidence
to justify making & recommendation to the House. It's
the Chair's thinking that we could reach that conclusion,
I think, on the basis of his refusal to produce records, |{if
we wanted to.

MR, HENDRICKS: Yes, but by that time, it
would take maybe even three weeks more to get the records

That's ’vixy I would like to get it started now.
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CHAIRMAN HALE: Any further discussion 2
on the motion?

(No response.)

Mr. Hendricks has moved that the chair be
authorized to issue a subpoena to the First State Bank of
san Diego for all of the records which they have pertain-
ing to Farm&and Ranch Store and Zertuche General Store
from 1970 to the present time.

Is that the substance of your motion, Mr.
Hendricke?

MR. HENDRICKS: Yes.
CHAIRMAN HALE: 1Is there any further
discussion on the motion?

(Tho motion, being put to a roll call vote,
was oarried.)

CHAIRMAN HALE: Being seven "Ayes," and
one "May," the motion is adopted. (Gavel.)

Is there any further preliminary business to
cont beaffore the Committee before we start hearing
testiammy?

_ MR, CABALBS: I would like to request that
& upyol the subposns when it is issued be submitted
for my £218.

CHAIRMAN HALE: All right, The Chair will

ba beppy to give you that,
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MR. CANALES: 1 would like to ask one
other question of the Chair, The Court Reporter here is
making a reéord and transcribing it on to paper, 1 would
imagine. 1 would like to request that I be supplied
with @ copy of it as it is being produced, if possible.

CHAIRMAN HALE: The House Rules govern
that, Mr. Canales. You will be provided with whatever
is proper under the House Rules,

MR. CANALES: Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

CBAIRMAN HALE: Are you ready to call your
next witneas?

MR, CANALES: Yes, Mr. Chairman, but before
I proceed, I would like to introduce or present for the
Committee's review gertified coples of payment records
kept in the usual course of business in the 0ffice of
the County Auditor in Duval, Texas, and certified coples
of canceled checks kept in the usual course of business
in the office of the County Treasurer in the County of
Duval, These records reflect some of the transactions
which we have discussed previously. I have not gotten
separate coples for all of the Committee members, but if
you find them to be of interest, 1 am sure they are not
that extensive; they can be copled very easily.

CHAIRMAN HALE: We can make photocoples.

Will there be testimony tonight pertaining to
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MR. CANALES: This one has already been

distributed to the Committee, if I am not mistaken, excep%

for the fact that it was cut up in pieces to give it some

semblance of order, It i1s a certified copy of the

|
|

original documents chat were presented to the Committee. |
This, the Committee does not have, I believe that it
reflects, the certified copies of checks to the people
who have testified here to the effect that they were
employed by the County.

At this time, Mr, Chairman, I1'd like to call
Mr., Octavio Hinojosa, Jr.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Does this witness speak

English?

MR. CANALES: 1I believe so.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Will he need &n in-
terpreter?

MR, CANALES: I don't believe so, Mr.
Chairman,

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Hinojosa, it's my duty
a8 chairman to ad§1ae you of your rights with reference
to your testimony. You will be sworn to tell the truth
and your failure to do so will subject you to & prose-
cution for perjury.

After you have completed your statement, Memberp
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of the Committee may ask questions concerning yocur
testimony. You must answer these questions truthfuliy,
and your refusal to do so could subject you to punish-

ment for contempt, You can refuse to answer questions

E
i
only on the ground that such answers might incriminate i
you, or tend to imcriminate you in some way. :

You are privileged to have an attorney of ;
your selection to sit with and advise you as to your ;
answers, 1f you desire,

The Chair will attempt to protect your rights
at all times, Do you understand the advice I have given
you?

. MR, .HINOJOSA: VYes, sir. I do.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Are you now ready to
teatify?
MR. HINOJOSA: Yes, sir.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Would you please stand
and raise your right hand and take the oath,

(The witness was sworn by the Chairman.)

MR. OCTAVIO HINOJOSA, JR.
weg called as & witness by the Plaintiff and, having been
duly swora, testiffed as follows:

CHAIRMAN HALE: For the record, would you

please state your name #nd address?
,-y
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A My name is Octavio Hinojosa, Box 392, San Diego%

Texas, ‘

CHAIRMAN HALE: You may proceed.

MR. CANALES: With the Committee's per-
misaion, 1 have laid out on each one of your desks a
file or a bunch of coples of the Duval County payroll
summsry, which are official records and of which Mr.
Binojoesa has in his possession right now on the desk.
These copies 8re.excerpts from this particular book. I
have showed the book to several of the Members of the
Committee for authentication purposes. These have been
taken out of there and if the Committee will permit, I

will allow Mr, Hinojosa to have my copy 8o he can go

along with any questfons that you might have with a littl
bit more eass than golng through that entive book, if it'?
all right with the Coamittee.

CHAIRMAN HALE: That will be fine,

MR, MITCHELL: I wonder if there is an
extra copy, Mr, Chairman, for my client, of this
document ?

CHA IRMAN HALE: Do you have a copy that
you could provide Mr. Mitchell?

MR, CANALES: Mr. Chairman, those are a
matter of public record. 1If he wanta to go get a copy

of them, I am sure he can, or if the Committee wants to
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provide him with a copy? It would come out of uy con-
tingent fund, and I would hate to be spending it on
Mr., Mitchell, :

CHAIRMAN HALE:V Mr. Mitchell, the Chair
will make you a copy availabie,

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
We will have to do it after the meeting. 1It's a rather
voluminous thing,

MR. CHAVEZ: Ve can trade, When he gives

us his, we can give him ours. (Laughter.)

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR, CANALES

Q Mr. Hinojosa, would you explain to the
Committee what type of records that you have in your
presence there in that particular book that you have
brought uxier the subpoena duces tecum for this GCommittee?

A Yesa, sir. This i3 a payroll summary of the
last five years of payroll summary of Duval County, of
employees paild monthly for the past five years, or five
and a half years,

Q Mr. Hineojosa, these are the regular County
employees Qnd these records would not be included, the
people who have received checks on claims—

A Thac's right.
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——claims of payment?
That's right.

That is & different record, or how does it work

> O » O

These only xeflect the people thet have been
hired monthly-—by the month.

MR. CANALES: Again, I will submit these
for the Committee's review, I pzssed them out the
other day. These are not included in these particular
pAy records. There axve other individusls who are being
paid from the County payroll, which are not included
in these records here, but they are not considered steady
County employeaes,

Q Is that my understanding?

A That's right.

Q Those that are paid by the—

A They are employed by the week, or seasonal,
certdin days of the month, but 8re not in the summary.

Q These are then prepared from the checks that

are issued at the end of the month to pay the county

payroll?

A Yes. We have made the checks out of these
here.

Q Mr. Hinojosa, would you go from, in that

particular firast page that you have there, I believe

reflects a payment to &8 Mr, Tomas Elizondo. Would you

?
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tell the Commission how much he was paid for the month
of Aprii?

CHAIRMAN HALE: What vyear:

MR. CANALES: 1975. 1t is the first page
also. I will try to follow in sequence, as8 they are

p resented to the Committee.

A These are—the month of April, he was paid
$750, but these checks are not good any more. They
haven't cashed these checks. They are pending, you know,
because there 1s lirigation at the depository bank at
the present time.

Q Not because the County has not hired the man at

that price?

A No.

Q It is just that there 18 a problem as to who
is the Commissioners Court?

A Yes, s8ir,

Q And who has the authority to hire and fire?

A That's right. The bank would not honor these.

Q The warrant was, in fact, issued to pay $750
to Mr, Tomas Elizondo?

A Yes, sir. It was issued on February the 29th.

Q Mr. Hinojosa, would you go from left to right
on that particular sheet in front of you and explain the

different entries that are on the sheet there in relation
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o the payment of his monthly salary to Mr. Tomas Elizondo?

A The first column is the regular salary. The
second column is the deduction for hospitalization
insurance, And the third column is, I guess is the
FICA, Social Security. And the fourth column is the with-
holding tax. The sixth columan, that is the code system we
use to classify where we pay & certain office.

Q Would you explain to the Committee who, and in
whose employ this particular individual is by that code
you have there in fromt of you?

And, Mr, Hinojosa, if I can finterrupt, would
you please apesk into the microphone so that the audience
here can hear you?

A Yes .

In this particular payroll, he was paid as a
bailiff for the District Judge.

Q Ags a bailiff?

A Bafliff, Yes, sir.

Q For the District Judge?

A Yes, sir.

Q Would you please turn to the next page and see
if there are any check marks on it?

MR. CANALES: The check marks indicate the

salary or the pay of the individuals who have testified

that they are, in fact, that have been testifying here a
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to theilr employment and other individuals who are employed

by the County,

Q Is there any check mark on Lhe next page? [
A I have Mr, Cleofas Gonzalez.
Q Would you please read the amount that he is

paid for the month of April there, even though the
money might not have been disbursed?

A Yes, The regular pay is $500; hospitalization,
$14.23; social security $29.25; withholding tax, $31.80;
and the other two columns are two other—

Q In whose employ was Mr. Cleofas Gonzalez?

A According to that quote there, he is employed
by the Gounty Shop,

Q By the County Shop?

A County Shop. Yes, sir,

Q Not one 'of the Precincts?

A Not & precinct. No.

Q There is a different code for the individual

precinctse?

A Yas, sir,

Q There 18 no other individual check mark on
that page?

A No, sir.
Q Would you please turn to the next page?

A Mr., Thomas Elizondo.
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Q

Would that be the same Mr, Tomas tiizondo

who was being paid $750 by warrant on the first page!

A

Q

Yes, sir.

Would you please tell the Committee how much

he was paid for the month of March?

A

In the month of March he was paid $375. Do

you want the deductions? The same deductions.

> O > O > 0O > L

Q

He was paid $3757

375.

And in April he was paid §$7507?

Yes, sir,

In March he is working for who, according to—
Precinct No. 3.

Who is the Commissioner of Precinect No. 37

Mr. Ramiro Carrillo.

You say that at the $750 figure he is now

working for Judge 0. P. Carrillo, personally, as a ballilf

A

Q

there?

A
Q

According to the—

—the records th&t you have in front of you

—3information.

Now, Mr. Hinojosa, would you please go to the

very last page of the papers that you have, the last

page.

Let's start from the back toward the £ront.

Going back to the year of 1971, I believe. Are there any

£7
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check mark
A
Q
here last
A
Q
testified?

A

Q

8 on the very last page?

I have Oscar sanchez.

Is that the same Oscar sSanchez that test ifled
night?

Yes, sir,

liere you here present last night when he

I was here. VYes.

What 1s the salary of Mr, Oscar 3anchez and

who did he work for {n that month of 1971?

A In January of 1971, his salary was 275 and
he worked for the County Shop.

Q In which precinct, Mr. Hinojosa?

A No., He was paid out of the County Shop.

Q The County Shop!?

A Yes.

Q He was working for the County?

A Yes, sir.

Q According to that?

A According to the summary.

Q Can we turn to the next page, going forward.

A Cleofas Gonzalez.

Q Who was he working for in January of 19717

A For the County Shop.

Q The County Shop in January of 19717

A Yes.
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Is there anybody else listed on that page?
Francisco Ruiz, §$325.
Who was he working for?

He was working for the County sShop.

Q

A

Q

A

Q Also the County Shop?
A The County Shop.

Q The next page?

A Tomas Elizondo. This is for January 1971, $300.

He was pald out of Precinct No. 3.

Q Ramiro Carrillo's Precinct?

A Yes, sir.

Q Was Ramiro Carrillo County Commiss ioner at
that time?

A Yes, eir, 1971. Yes, sir. He was.

Q Proceed to the next page.

A Oscar Sanche=z,

MR, CANALES: Excuse me, Mr, Chairman, I am
trying to go through these as briefly as possible. If
the Committee has any questions they want to put to him,
it -won't 'bother me at all, if they would put the
question to Mr. Hinojosa.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Let me ask him a question
right now.

This third column from the right is labeled

"Code." Does that code tell you where they were working?
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A It is the second column, from the right.
Net pay, that's a code. Yes, sir. 1 can tell he worked
in the Shop for a certain office, or whatever it is.
CHAIRMAN HALE: 310; would every No. 310
indicate they are working for Precinct 3?
Yes, sir.
CHAIRMAR HALE: Everything coded 310.
Everything coded with & plain "10," would indicate they
were working for the County Shop?
A Correct. Yes, sir.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Thank you.
Q Would you continue with the next entry?
CHAIRMAN HALE: Let me ask one other. By

the same token, 1if it were 410, that would indicate

Precinct 47
A Precinct 4, Yes, sir,
CHAIRMAN HALE: And 210 would indicate \
Precinct 27

A Precinct 2.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Thank you.

Q Would you continue with the next entry?

A February, 1971, Cleofas Gonzalez, $300.

Q Who was he working for?

A County Shop. He was working for the County
shop.
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Francisce Ruiz. 325, ocut of the County ohop.
Q Let me ask you, Mr. Hinojosa, is this the
same Mr. Francisco Ruiz that testified here last night?

|
i
|
A Yes, sir. We have another Francisco Ruiz from l
Precinct 4.
i
!
|
]

Q Francisco Ruiz, Sr?
A Senilor. Yes, sir.
Q But that is not the same one that testified

here last night?
A No, sir.

MR, CANALES: Mr. Chairman, I have no
further queations of this witness. I believe that any
other testimony he would give would be repetitious.

A8 we go through there, you will f£ind from the back
toward the front that back in 1971 we had Mr. Oscar
Sanchez working, Mr. Francisco Ruiz working as per their
testimony; Mr. Cleofas Gonzalez and Mr., Tomas Hlizondo,
people who hawve been referred to in prior testimony here.
I can't remember the exact dates. I belleve
some time pos8sibly in 1972 or '73, Mr. Oscar Sanchez
18 left off the County payroll. Whatever other position

he assumed, I can't remember from his testimony.

o

There will remain on there payments to Francisc

Ruiz, Clecfas Gonzalez and Tomas Elizondo. Ilater on,

toward the front, Francisco Ruiz dropped out and I believr
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he went to work for the Water Distriect, if I am not
misteken. Or both of them B ter went on to work for the
Water Distriect. Then, as far as 8ll of those records
are concernad, from 1971 to the present, Mr. Cleofas
Gonsaler was in the employ of the County, 88 was Mr,
Toa#s Elizondo. Those records &re present right thore
on the witness's desk and they are the offfeial records
of Duwal County.

1 bave no further questions, Mr, Chairmen

QUESTIONS BY THE COMMITTEE
BY CHAIRMAE RALE

Q Mzr. Hinojosa, have you checked through thess
photocopies bafore tonight? Had you seen these photo-
copies before tonight?

A Mo, sir,

Q Bave you had an opportunity to see whather thcnr
these are true copies of vhet you have there in your
possassion?

A Vell, I—

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Canales, let the Chair
ask you the question. You made these photocopies, dida't
you?

MR, CARALES: I made the photocoples.

CRAIRMAN BALE: Ava they coples of ths

]
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MR, CANALES: Let me do this. My
secretary had the photocopies made. They were made from |
this book, from all the entries of which I put a check !
mark beside, !

CHAIRMAN HALL: I see. Glay.

MR. CANALES: Any record that fs in that [
page there can easjily be referred to in this book, if l
anybody has 8 question as to just any entry. We can go
to any particular month and find that entry. ;

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Maloney!

MR. MALONEY: Mr. Canales, as I under-
stand it, these are selected pages where you just found
<he names that you checked and only photocopied the
pages that had & check mark on them?

MR. CANALES: No, sir. I only photo-
copied pages in the County records that reflected the
employment of the people involved. 1In other words, I
could have copied the whole book, but there were entries
in there which had nothing to do with the employment
of these individuals.

MR, MALONEY: It doesn’t purport to be the
entire payroll?

MR, CANALES: No, no. Not at all. There
is nothing sinister about that. The book 1s there

available, and I am sure that Mr. Hinojosa would be more
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than happy to go over it. We could pass it up here
and you could check any entry that you want. It is
continuous employment, as far as this particular book is
concerned, January of '31 to the present date of '75.
The records were xerox copied from there. The copies
were made at the request of one of the Committee members
so that they could have coples of the individual entries,
instead of having to carry around a book, which had a
lot of material in it which they would not otherwise haveE
had any purpose to use. i
If the Committee would prefer we can xercx |
the whole book. |
CHAIRMAN HALE: That would apparently be

unnecessary, Mr, Cansles. I think you have done a good
job in providing this material,

Q Mr., Hinojosa, you are the Assistant County
Auditor of Duval County?

A Yes, sir. I am.

Q Do you still hold that position?

A Yes, aix,

Q How long have you besen Agsistant County
Auditor?

A Twenty years in May.

Q And axre the maintensnce of these payroll

records a part of your duties?

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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A Yes, sir.

Q Are the records which you have rhere in the

bound book typed the same way these sheets are typec”

A Yes, sir.

Q The Information is typed on it!’

A Yes, sir.

Q These records are made monthly?

A Yes, sir. Every month. Yes, sir.

Q Are checks issued from these records, or are
these records made from the checks?

A No. We type the checks out of this payroll
summary.

Q Who makes up this payroll summary here? %

A Myself and Mr. Ramon Olivera.

Q You have some documentation which enables you

to determine whose name to put on here and how much to pay|

|
them each month? i
|
Court Minutes, you know, we a@assume it's the same as the J

f
A Well, unless they change in the Commissioners 1

previous month. Because there is no change in the payroll,

I
t

in 30 deys, unless they .ire new personnel or fire some-
body, we have to make changes.

Q How do you know that they have employed someone? |
i
A Usually they have to write in the Minutes, in ;

the Commissioners Court Minutes.

l

|

Q Do you receive some type of an official w
J
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AN
docuﬁént from someone?
A I don't understand. Z
Q For instance, supposing the County hires Mr. |

Jones to go to work, how do you know to put him on the i
payroll?
A Usually they have to write in the Minutes,
you know, when they meet every month, and hire them in
the Minutes. Or, sometimes, I guess they just pive us

& notice or a plece of paper, you know, authorizing the—

Q That was my question. Do you recaive anything
in writing from anybody telling you to put somebody on
the payroll?

A Yes, &ir.

Q Who is authorized to put people on the payroll?

A Well, especlally the Commissioners, the County
Commiesioners.

Q Do you get a letter of an order of some kind
every time they put someone on the payroil?

A Not usually; sometimes verbally, or just by
telephone, or in the Minutes, the Commissioners Court
Minutes.

Q The Commissioner would just pick up the phone
and call you and tell you to put somebody on the payroll
at & certain salary, and you would do 1it?

A Well, actually, the Treasurer is the one that
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should prepare the summary and they do it that way. Yes,

sir.

Q How do you determine what the withholding tax
is?

A We have schedules there to compute the with-
holding tax, according to the number of dependents.

Q Somebody then must get a form W-4 signed by
the employee?

A Yes, sir. That's correct.

Q Is that your responsibility?

A It'e the Treasurer's responsibility, Mr. Manuel C.
Solis. |
Q Are those recordsg msintained in your office |

or in the Treasurer's 0ffice?
A The County Ireasurer.
The County Treasurer?

Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN HALE: I have no further questionﬁ

Mr. Maloney?
BY MR, MALONEY
Q Mr., Hinojosa, could you give me what some of
these codes mean? 1 understand that it is prefaced by
two, three, four and it's going to be a precinct, an
employee of & precinct. Is that correct?

A In this particular case, this is the payroll

!
|

|
\
i
|
|

|
|
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summary, the road and bridge. 10 is the County shop.
110 is Precinct No. 1 and so forth.

Q Okay. For instance, you said that Tomas 3
Elizondo was on the payroll on the first page as a 1
court bailiff?

Yes, air.

Is that what 600 is?

Yes, sir.

That {8 charged to the court?

In the general fund, Yes, sir.

OH > 0 > 0 >

Were there five court bailiffs then? On that
first page, right under Mr., Elizondo, I see four others
that have the same—

A No, air. We have Mr. Arnulfo Guerra who is the
District Attorney and then we heve Mr. Luis Dram was his
Assistant DA and Mx. Guerra's secretary—— 600 means
the expenses for the District Attorney's Office.

Q What is 6027

A 602, that 1is Assfstant County Auditor.

Q Assistant County Audltor?

A Yes, sir.

Q I take it on line 13 on the first page,
Octsvio Hinojosa at $750 &8 you. 1Is that correct?

A That's correct. Yes, sir.

Q 1 notice back at one page I picked &t random in
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i april of '7/3, Octavio Kinojosa made $300 & month as

Assistant County Auditor?

j 4 Yes, sir. That's correct. Yos, sir.
b Q When did you get your raise?
A Well, 1 believe it was sometime in Augusc, L9735,

ii I was raised to 500 and sometime about August of 1974, 1 zét

|
Q Do you handle the payment of accounts? In other:

|

wrds, if someone submits & bill to the County, do you handre

& raige to 750.

that also?
r
A Yes, sir. Yes, sir, |
Q If someone has ordered some material for the

|
county—has ordered some material from someone, the County!

is billed. How is that transaction covered by you?
4

A Well, we get the invoices or statements and i
process them and put them in plain jackets and then presen%
them €0 Commisgioners Court every 30 days.

Q They either approve it or disapprove it?

A Yes, sir.
Q Is that correct?
A Yes .

Q What happens to their claim jacket after it isa
pproved or disapproved?
A We give them &8 claim number and we write a

check out of that claim, that jacket. |

Q What happens physically to that jacket that
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” has the invoices?
h
il
!
|
|
L
N

A I have them on file. ;
Q You keep all of these as a matter of record? ;
A Well, except some records that have been i

| subpoenged by the Internal Revenue Service in the last

two or three years,
Q How far back do these records go? %
‘ A Well, it depends on what records, you know. j

Q Let's just say that the County bought some ;
cemant and some posts and some wire in 1971, do you feel i
that you would have these records? |

A Yes, sir,

Q The invoices? i

A Yes, s8irx,

Q And you would have all of what has been sub-
poenaed by some other authority?

A Correct. Yes, sir,

Q After you regpond to the subpoena, do you copy
for your records what has been given to the other
nuihortty. or do you just physically give them everything
you heve?

A -We, don't give them anything. They just go
there s#nd pull out the claims and just tell the County
Auditoxr that they will need that msterisl. I guess the

firsat time they brought a subpoena, a subpoena for certain
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records, you know, but we don't keep—we don't xnow what
claims are missing, you know.

Q I'm sorry. 1 didn't understand that last.

A If they took some claims out of the file, you
know— I know if they are missing, because I have a
5 x 8 card where 1've posted everything. But you go there
to the office and ask for a certain claim, you know, I

can find 1t right away, if it’'s in the file.

x
J
1
Q But if it didn't happen to be where it was
supposed to be, do you have any record of where it is, l
if it'e gone? |

A No, I don't, No, sir.

Q The thinge that were subpoenaed from you, do
you still have a copy of the subpoena?

A Well, that was back in 1972. I believe we have
a copy in the offlice. Yes,

Q Were you given any receipt for the things—

A No, sir,

Q —that were suhpoenned?'

A No, sir.

Q Then it would be your testimony that you have
everything in your custody as & record that has not been

subposaied by some lewful authority?

A Yes, air.

Q Did the subpoenas that you received direct you
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to specific icems, or do they ask for something in a
lump sum? for Lustance, the year of 197i7 |

A Wall, to tell you the truth, sometimes we don'tg
know what they are looking for. They just ask permission 1
and bring & subpoend with no specific nsme or anything.
They jwst go through the secords #nd pull out the claime
they nesd, |

Q They don't give you a receipt fox what they
have takea?l

A Mo, sfx. Bo.

Q st me clsay up for my last quastion: Did they
ever aame in and fust take the lump of a year or six
wonths?

A Yes, siv. The year 1972, they bave everything.

Q They took the yesax of 19721

A Yeos, sir. The complete workel All claims.

Q Vhen you say "the somplete works," what de you
oedn? Bverything as far as werrants and vouchers are
sonserned?

A Tes, And journals and ledgers and claims, just
abeout Mytnns. axgept meybe like this payroll summary,
We 2cill have it.

MR, MALONEY: Tlmnk you, Mr. Hinojosa.
CRAIRNAN HALE: Mr. 5leck?

¢
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BY MR. SLACK

Q Mr. Hinojosa, I notice in the back of this
handout that wc bh8ve, it gays, "four of five pages,”
and each page has places for 20 names, which would in-
dicate that there are approximately 100 employees of the
County for road purposes. 1Is that about correct? 1Is

that how many employeas Duval County has, approximately?

A I believe it is more than that, sir.

Q How many would you have now?

A I would say around 234,

Q 2347

A Yes.

Q Also I see down here on January 31st, 1971

entry, the last one in the handout, "Farmers NW Life
Insurance Company," and then FNW Insurvance" in the
second column from the left. 1Is thet insurance that's
paid on county employees? That must be what that
entry is.

A Yes, sir. At the end of the payroll, we add the
deductions and write a check on the insurance company.
Then the county participates with another percentage.

Q I see. The employee contributes and the county
comtributes to this insurance?

A Yes, sir.

Q And thias is a l1life insurance policy. Is that
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what it is?
A This Farmers is for hospitalization.
Q For hospitalization?
A Yea, sir.
Q I see some members participate and some do not.
Who determines whether they participate or not?
A Reil, this 1‘ commercial insurance and the 2
people over 63 are excluded from the insurance. E
Q 1 see. And they also had an opportunity, I i
suppose, to volunteer whether they want to go on with it?$
A Yes, sir. They hive a privilege of taking it 1
or mot. ' i
Q They had an option then?
A They have an option. Yes.
MR, SLACK: Thank you, sir. I have no
further questions, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Hendricks?
BY MR. HENDRICKS

Q Mr. Hinojosa, who is George Zertuche?

George Zertuche?

Yes.

He {3 an amployee from Benavides,

How long has he worked for Duval County?

I don't have an ides, sir.

O M O > O >

Is he any relation to these Zertuches that xun

¥
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——

this store?

A

1 don't know. No, sir. I coulda't tell you.

1 don't know.

L > L

A

E-u-8-e-b-{-0 Carrillo, Jr. Who is that?
He is from Benavides.
What reletion is he to Judge Carrillo?

Well, I am not too well dacquainted with the

Carrillo family. I know Judge Carrillo, his brother,

but 1 don't know if they are related with Mr. Octavio.

Q He is an employee with "3", is that correct?

A Eusebio Carrillo?

Q This Carrillo I mentioned is an employee accord
ing to these records of Precinet 3. E-u-s-e-b-i-o,

Carrillo B.?

A

Q
A

Q

Yes, air.

MR. CANALES: Eusebio.
Eusebio?
Yes, sir. Precinet 3.

Raul P. Carrillo, Whsat relation is he to

Judge Carrillo?

A
Q
A
Q

Careillo?
A

I don't have an idea. I don't know the man.
1s he an employee of Precinct 3?
Yes, sir.

Andres Carrillo? What relation is he to Judge

None. I don't know.

————r e ——
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Q Is he an employee of Precinct 37
A Yes, sir.
Q Notice on the very first page here, a payment
' to 0. P. Carrillo, of $100. It is marked "600-4." What
is that?
A 1 believe this is a fee they get for juvenile

services for the county.

Q Juvenile services?

A Yes, sir.

Q 1 couldn't f4ind it in the rest of the book.
These axe excerpts, I believe from the book.

MR, CANALES: Yes, they ara.

A Yes, sir.

Q Are you familiar with how they handle their
food payments down there where the county more or less
grants the indigent to buy their food?

MR, CANALES: May I give him these?
Are you familiar with these type of slips?

Q Would you examine those items, plesse, sir?

A We don't have theam.

Q Age you familiar with those?

A No, sir. I have never seen these orders
before.

Q Wall, do you know what they are?

A

Well, I imsgine they are for the grocery store
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|

where they buy the—

Q Do you recognize the initials or the signature

on them? | '
A No, sir. ;
Q What is the custom the county uses in making

their food donations or paymencts for food for the
indigent? f

A Well they have, Mrs. Elvira de Leon, she is the

|
|
Director of the Welfare Department— :

Q Whét {8 her name? |

A Elvira de Leon. 1 guess whoever needs not only?
grocsries, but doctor or medical care, or medicine—- '

Q All xight. 1Is she the one that issues these t
8lips and they take it to the different merchants? |

A No. Mrs. de Leon uges another type of
authorization.

Q Who fssues this type of slip? |

A I have never seen those slips of paper before.
I don't know what they are.

How long have you been employed there, sir?

Twenty years,

Yes, sir.

Q

A

Q .Twenty years?
A

Q You have never seen that used before?
A

Ro, sir. No, sir.
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Q Have you ever received invoices from the sertuche
Store?
A Well—

MR, CANALES: I think I can refresh his
memory. I have passed to the Committee certified copies
of what payment record cards duly kept in the usual
course which he, himself, has certified and brought up.
It isn't in one of those folders. If you would like to
ask him eny questions on them, and these are the ones
thet @ first bhanded out to the Committee.

Q Bave you ever received any invoices from the
Zertuche's General Store, or whatever the name {s?

A Well, I fmagine so in the prior years. If I
bave a record, it is that we actually received payments |
or invoices and made out checks. Yes, sir.

Q How long have you lived in Duval County?

A All my life.

Q Where is the Zertuche General Store?

A 1 don't know, sir.

Q BEave you ever seen it?

A No, sir.

Q Didn't you think it unusual to receive invoices

from & store that you had never seen?
A No, I don't think so, sir, because this place

is ia Bemavides and I seldom go to Benavides.
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Q You are familier with Benavideg?
A Well, it'a just a littie town.
Q What 1s the population ot Aenavides?

A I will say about 3,500.
Q Bon't you feel like rhat Lf there wag a
Zertuche General Store in Benavides and having lived in
Duval County all yaour life, you would have known where ité
was? |
A kell, maybe, but I don't know.
Q Heve you since learned, or do you have
knowledge now that no such store ever existed?

A Well, I bave heard rumors. I cen’t say that it
is trve or not. T don't know, |

Q You bad no resson at the time then to gqueestion
these invoices and pdy these warrant numbers to the
Zertuche General Store? 1Ig¢ that corract?

A After we prepare the claim, it us up to the
Commissionere to approve the claims, It is not up to me, |
the auditor.

Q And mBny, meny thousends of dollars through the
years were paid to the Zerztuche General Store. 1Is that
correct, sir?

A Yes, sir.

Q Do you h#ve any knowledge of who supposedly

owned the Zertuche General Store?
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A No, I don't know. Ko, I don't., WNo, sir.

Q Do you know where the Benavides Implement and

Hardwere Company 1a?

A Ko, sir. I don't.

Q Have you ever received invoices and m&cde pay.-
ments to the Benavides Implement and Hardware Company?

A Yes, sir.

Q Did cthat @mount over the years to several thou-
sands of dollers? l

A Yes, sir,

Q Do you have cccasion when these warraants are
cashed to notice whe caghes them? o they come back into
your posgession?

A Until a couple of years ago, the hank had

custody—

Q All right. Prior to a couple of years ago,
did you ever notice the endorsement on any of che
drafts or warrants or county vouchers?

A Ko, sir. They are in the custody of Mr. Manuel
SOIII,VthI County Treasurer,

Q 1 will ask you this: Of your own knowledge, do
you know whether or not Cleofas Gonzalez ever endorsed l
any of these vouchers?

A No, sir. 1 don't, I have never seen the checks

the originel checks.
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T T T e e —e L ™ —

Q Do you know who Supposedly owned the Zartuche

General sStora? Which Zertuche was {t?
A No, air. 1 den't know,

Q Wee there ever a yYoung boy by the name of

Zartuche on the tounty payroll that wag 2ttending coliege

up in Denton?

A Well, £t ig impossible to remember all thosge
naaes, you know, I type & lot of checks, but maybe

two or three years &go, Lrturo?

Q Arturo?

A Arturao,

Q Did he go to college up in Denton at North
Texas State Univeraicy?

A I don't know Mr. Zertuche, personally.

Q Was he on the county payroll?

A I don't think he was on the county pavroll,
He was paid—

Q How was he paid?
By claim,.
By claim?
Yen, eir,

Do thosze a1l come through your office?

> 0 » o0

Yes, sir.
Q Then hs weas paid by claim, while he wee in

college by Duwal County?
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A I don't know that he was in college or uot.

don't know him.
Q By whose 2uthority was he paid?

A By the 8uthority of the comnissioners.

Q Which Commisgioner?
A The Commissioners as a Board, I guess. They
approve the whole bunch of claima,

Q Which precinct submitted the claime, if you

remember?
A I have to see the copy. I don't remember,

Q Okay. You have the certified copy of this

T

instrument I am holding in my hand. 1s that right, Mr.

Hinojosa?
A Yes, sir.
Q You have a certifted copy of thie?
A (The witness nodded, )
Q All right., Will you tell me what Claim No,
A-221 18 and who thet cleim was paid to?
A It was paid to Arturo Zertuche.
It was paid to Arcuro?
Zextuche.
How much was 1t?
$225.
What fund was it paid out of?

> © » o » o

Road and bridge, Precinct No. 3.
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Q Precinct Neo, 37 |

A Yes, 8ir,

Q Claim No, A-483. whar was that to?

A Arturo Zertuche, 225, rosd and bridge, irecinct .
3.

Q Now, if these clatims— There are several of :hem

here— I won’t take the Committee's time with them—running
from January 1970 through August of 1973, a1l of them

except the last one in the smount of $225, Then there 1si

@ aupplemeatal, going up until April of 1971. 1I£f this !
i
young mtn wes {n College up in Denton from January of '

*70 through April of '71 and the County was paying him,

something L8 wromg, isn't {it?

A Yea, sir,

Q Somebody has got their hand in the cookie jer,
haven't they?

A I imagzine so, eir.

Q 0f your own knowledge, Mr. Hinojosa, have

caunty warrants ever been mikde out to fictitious persoms,

of your kudwlcdge?
A Mot that I know of, No, air, !
Q Have you ever heard rumors that they might have:
bean made out to fictitious persons? |
A Wall, 1 have heard rumors, read the newspapers

and other things,

HICKMAN HEPORTING SERVICE
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Q I8 there Anything that vou might enlighten rhjas |
Committee on, that you would 1ike ¢¢ teill Ue, yourscii,
without examination?

A I don't have fnything to say., No, sir. ‘

Q And you can't remember whc sudbmitied thece
warrante, or the invoices from the Zertuche General vtore,

who sent the invoices to the County to be paidy

A Well, usually, if {t'e the County Commlssioners,
the County Commissioner, himself, brings up the bills,
you know,

G You never did see the original invoice from
Whoever aubuitted them? You don't know whether Clecfas
Gonzalez esubmitted those invoices or not?

A Well, when they filed then with the County
Auditor's Office, tﬁe Commissioners bring them to the
County Auditor's Office. I don't know anything about
Clecfas.

Q 0f your knowledge, do you know that tinis equipme
w3 purchésed; all of this equipment bhought or involced
through Zertuche General Store was actuslly purchasged
through the Farm and Ranch Store, owned by Judge 0, 2.
Carrillo and his brother?

A No, sir. I didn’'t know anything about that,

Q You never had any firsthand knowledge of thia?

A No, asir.

nt
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1

Q Tou do know now rhar there was never & Zertuche

General Store, don't you?

A Well, I have heard a lot of testimony.

Q Did you ever drive oOwer Ceo Banavides and lock
foxr 1t?

A No. I bave no business over there, o I never

drove over there,
Q l1s there anything you can think of, Mr. Hinojosa.
that you can tell thiz Committee, whether I have asked
you or whether I haven't agked you, that you would like
to tall us?
A No, sir,
MR. HENDRICEKS: I believe that's all.
CHATIRMAN HALE: Mr. Nabers?
BY MR, NABERS
Q Mr. Hinojosa?
Yes, sir.
What does W, W. Meek do?
He is the County Auditor.

He is the County Auditor?

> L bk Lo B

Yes, sir.

Q Can you explain why this book has xerox copies
in part of it and what looks 1ike to be originals in the
rest of ft?

A Well, from 1970 to '74 are origlnals, 1975, we

HICKMAN REFPORTING SERVICE
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mdde some coples and left, because we were working on
the '75 yeer, you know. The rest of the payrolls were *
already on file, 1Ipn 1975, we were working on it ac the

current time, vou know, so I just made some coples for

1975.

Q To make the record complete?
Yes, sir.
Q Could you meke available o this Committee the

clafm statements that you have in regards to the Zertuche
Genera]l Store and the Farm and Ranch store of Benavides?

A Well, whatever we have on file.

Q That some other dgency does not have under
subpoen# ? Could you do that?

A Well, first, I would have to ask pexmission
from my bose, you know, Mr. Meek.

Q Well, would a Subpoena kind of help you?

{laugheer.)
A Well, in that cass, we can do it, Yes, sir,
MR. NABERS: Theank you, sir,
Q Mr. Hinojosa, I aask the Sergeant here to give

you & statement and some invoice tickets and ask if
you have ever seen any of these before, after you
exaaine them?

Have you ever seen any statements like that or

¢léaima made from the Zertuche General Store?
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A Yes, sir,

G All right, sir. Did Mr. _leofas Gomzale br!..xg!

you statements like that, periodically?

A Not that I remember Mr. Cleofas bringing any

claima, you know. MosL of the cla iws were brough: by

the Commissgioner.

Q By the Commissioner?
A Yeg, sir,
Q As, 83 & practical matter, you dildn't receive

those, but you have seen statements from the Zertuche
General Store. 1s that correct?

A Thet's correct.

Q On what occasien, or how did you come to see
those kind of statements, from the Zertuche General
Store?

A Well, when they bill the County for supplies,
I guesa. They have to go through the Auditor's 0ffice
for processing.

Q Then they would bring those statements to you,
Is that correct?

A Yes, nir. Correct.

Q Then you would put those in the claim file?

A Yes, sir.

Q Those would be records that you would have

that you could make available for us?

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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A Yes, sir. We are Supposed to have a claim with
the statements inserted. Actually, 1t {3 just &n

envelope, cut on the top—

QG Ok.y- :

{
A ——and we tust f£ile it in there, :
Q Do you know Anything about the Benavides Hard-

ware and Implement Company?

A No, sixr.

Q Do you know Lf there is such anp establishment?

A Well, I have received a lot of stacements from
Benavides Implement. Yes, siy.

Q Se0 you asgume there iz such a buainess?

A Yes, sir,

qQ Do you know who might own that business?

A No, I don't. No, sir.

Q Po you know who might own the Zertuche Buainegg?

A Re, I don't.

Q Do you know who owns the Farm and Ranch Store
in Benavidea? ’

A No, sir.

Q Have you ever received any bills from the
Farm and Ranch Store of Benaviden?

A 1 imagine, not recently, Maybe some time years
ago, three or four years ago, I guess.

Q  Say, in 19717
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a 1 can’t say for 3ure, you kniw. daybe, I

don't know.
Q But your records would reflecr whather or not
you had?
A Yes, air,
Q Bave you ever been to Judge Caxrillo's ranch?
A Bo, sir,
MR. NABERS: I believs that's all.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr, Zaster?
BY MR, KASYER
Q Mr. Binajosa, do you, in the perforasnce of
your dutiss, attend Comaissioners Court meetings?
A Ro. I never do.
qQ You don't7 -
A No, sfy.
Q Have you ever been to one and seen £t in
speration?
A Well, mayba once in n while.

Q Vhat I am getting act, is it customiry-— 1 have

bast to seversl in snikller counties and che Commisaioners

sit Arocund and each Commisaioner brings In the b4lle that

his particuldr precinct has bad during the menth. I am
Just wondexing {f this is the similar typs thing thar
bppens there?

A No. Usunlly, they bring the billssbout five
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days before the meeting and we procass them and put

them 81l together and when they have a meeting--

Q Each Commissionex?
A Yes, sir. -—they are given their approval.
qQ Then, in the meeting, the ones I have seen,

each Commiseioner reads a list of the bllle that he has

fncurred,
A Yes, sir,
Q Then there is a vote taken for approval to pay

those bills. Is that what h&ppens in the Duval County?

A 1 don't know, Sometimes they just approve 1it.

Q I mean, ft's perfunctorily, but, ia effect,
they are approving it, if the Commissionexrs Court sits
a8 &8 whole and you present these biils and the committee,
or somebody, you @sgemble them and then they are
approved by the Commiseioners Court as a wholak Then you
go ahead and what? mail the checks then?

A No, We type the chacks after they approve
the paynents,

Q But you don’t send the checka out until after
they are approved by the court for you to go ahead and
send that?

A Yes, efir.

Q So all these bills from Zertuche and the

Benavides Implement Coampany, you just get the bills and
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assemble them, or they bring them to you and you assemhlei
then for the Commiszsioner and you don't pay them, until l
they tell you to pay them.

A We take them to the Commisgioners, so they can

check them, you know,

Q Right. 8o the Commissioners Court, sitting as
& whole, then approves every biil or every check that you
send out?

A Yes, air.

Q Now, tha payroll: Do you go ahead 8nd mail
the payrolls and then give them thease sheets, or do you
give them these sheets firae?

A Usually, if there are no chenges, it is routine.
We just go ahead and make it at the end of the month,
miybe four days before the snd of the month.
| Q Did the Commissioners Court then ever look at
thesa plfroll records, sitting as a Court, as a whole,
go aver thase?

A Once in & while they did.

qQ S0 thay have the responsibilicy then ae the
Court sitting as & whole to spprove them? You don't have
ths authority to say, "This is the way it 1s," until
they finally approve of it. Is that rightt

A Yes, air,. |

Q I notice here on the first page, and the reason

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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1 aak, on 1line 9, cthere is & n&me, "Archer Parr, §a25." j
and then there i{s a 1ins Scretched through it. Why ie
that? Did somebody not 4pprove of that payaent?

A I guess in April he was not-— That §25 (g for

the same services thac Judge Carrillo, according to the
offica, he wesn't the Judge anymore and they redlined
it.

Q The Court instructed you to drav & lins through
there and delete it, or did you do thet?

A The County Treasurer did it, Mr, Solis.

Q But they did 1¢, sitting as a group., In other
words, he wouldn't have the Suthority to secratch it by
hisnsslf, would he?

A No. I guess not.

Q Now, you said how many county employees aras
A Well, more:or lass about tight now, about
Q What about in 19717 Was chare about the same

Well, I would say 30 or 40 less, mora or laess,
8o 180 or 190 people?

Frem 180 to 200,

Now whan you put these peopls on the phyrolls,
semshody tells yeu, gives you a W-4 and you maks a plytol}

L H =
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record and you start paying the guy, Right?
A That's & wrong PFocedure. You know, sctually,

&t che begioning of the yohr, there should bs a general
order in the Minutea of all the personnel eaploysd.

Q Then during ths yesar, as thay hire them, you
are Imstrusted then to hive?

A Ten, eirx,

Q Agein, the Comnissionars Court, sitting as a
whole, approves of the now emploveas?

A Aight .

Q I would saswme the Comminsioner hes some
Isticuds to hirs and fire within his precinet, I would

assune?
A Yos,
Q And then the Court them, sits and spprovas {t?
A That's correce,

Q With 100 employses them, you don't know,
necessaxily, other them the code, whac they ars doing
svary day or whers thay ara?

A Naykba & fow of thone pesple, I might know,
porsenhlily. Thara ara & lot of them, I don'z, becauss we
hiva peeples werking~—

Q Té gec back to Mr, Zertuche, did you say chat
durcing the paziod fres Jenusry 1970 through April 1971,

did you say you knaw hs was in collage, or you didn't know
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where he wae? I wasn't clear on the answers.,

A I told Mr. Hale or scmebody that I don't know
Mr. Zertuche. I don't know him,

Q The snswer to Mr. Hendricks that you #41d that
he was at Forth Texas State, or you alicited an answer
to hinm in response,

A 1 told him that I had never ssen M. Zartuchae.
I don't know hinm,

Q 50 you didn't know—

A I don't know {f hae was in collega or not.

Q Naﬁ, you get bilis from alli over the Cownty of
Duval. 1Is that correct, from the various stores that
the Commissioners bring to you?

A Yes. From Freer, Taxas, Benavidaes, San Diego.

Q You don’t normally, in the course of your
business, go look at every single store that you get
bills from, just to make sures it's there, do you?

A Ne. 0f vourse not,

Q You don't question, if a Commigeioner brings
it to you, 4s your boss, you do what you 4re supposed
te do, in your mormel processing. Is that right?

A They have tha authorxity to &pprove these
cleéims, I guess. The only thing I can do is just present
tha claims to the Commissioners. 1f they approve them,

e have to make the cheacks.
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Q Whe actends the Commissioners Court maeting?

Ie it the Auditor?

Mr. Solis. Manvel Solis,

The Tremsurer?

The Couhty Treasurer. Yes, sir,
Both of them normally attend?

Mr, Meek usually atienda the meetings, also,

A > o > o >

Who keeps 1t? 1Is it the County Clerk tlmt
keeps the Minutes of the Commissicners mseting?

Mr. Roberto Garcis, the County Clerk.

So he L3 normmlly thare?

Yes.

And cthe Auditor is theve?

> 0 » O B

And the County Tressurer.

Q And the Treasurer. Those three people are
normilly there. Do the Commiseioners meet once & month?

A Onse—tha ssecond Mounday,

qQ The second Monday of eveary month?

A Yes, air,

Q Okay.

MR. KASTER: Mr. Chairman, I heve & comment

Juat a comment, to Lllustrate & pedink, on why I voted -

"pradent” on the subpoens.
We axe given sxcexpts by Mr. Canales. When ha .

4sked 1f ws wented the entire payrell record xeroxed, you
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safd, "No, because it wouldn't serve & purpose,” of course,
And yet, not to be @rgumentative, but I understand thet
that's what counsel for Judge Carrillo said that he wanted
to do, and yet we subpoen and we are going to have a
mountin of records, He said that he had a pickup truck
full of four boxes. I think we are going to be daluged
with records. And my understanding is that what he was
going to do was the same thing that Mr. Cankies was going
to do, so that's why I voted "present ," because I have
picy for the poor bank, to be honest,

i pass.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Thank you, Mr, Kaater.

Mr. Donaldson?
BY MR. DONALDSON

Q 1 direct your attention to this black foldexr.
I think have you the same thing in yeurs, whece it 1iets
the warranzs paid to Arturo Zertuche?

A Yes, sir,

Q All thege have & cods nuabar. Do you have &
cross reference with you, by any chance? For annple,‘
what is Cods No. 320?

A That is sessonsl employment.

Q Suaqnll saployment?

A Ssasonal labor. Yes, air,

Q What do you mosn "geasonal employment™? When a
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warrant comes in, how do you know whether it is classified
as "gseRmonal employment" or whatj

A I guess because it ie not in the regular pay-
roll summary, 7

Q Axturo Zartuche was seasonAlly employed every
month during 1970, wesn't he?
About seven montha of it.
What does Code No. 329 mean?
Thet is either tractor or truck hirve,

It 15 equipment xental of some kind?

> 0 = O 5

" Yea, sir,

Q I notice that on 8/10/1970, on that day, you.
received & check Ffor $225 for sossonsl lmploynan£ and
$680 for Code 329, which is equipment rental. Is that
correct?

A Yes, sir, That's correct.

Q Okay. Just one other drief question: Who 4s
Mike Hinojosa?

A He is— X understand he is from Benavides., X
don't know Wx. Mike Hinojoma,

Q Do you know whether or not he is connectad
with Bansvides Cedax Pont?

A Fo, sir, I don't,

Q Who is Miguel A. Efnojoesa?

A Migusl Hinojoss ias from San Diege, He works

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS




it

12

L}

4

i

18

}

il

Hinojocsa 3-80

for the County Shop.
Q Are they related to you?
A Mo, #ir, !
ME. DOMALDSON: 1 pass. I
CBAXRMAN HALE: Thenk you, Mr. Donsldson. !
Mr. Laney? |
BY MR, LAREY

Q Mr. Hinojosa, you cestifisd that the IES hed
subpoentad some of your records?

A Yen, dir,

Q B5as anybody else aver subpoensad aay of your
¥eaords, other than the ones we subpoenasd?

A Well, except for the IRS, I guess that'e about
all. ‘The IRS.

Q Hes snybody coma in there and looked at your
recards, aay other govermmant sntity, such &8 the Judicis]
Qualif ications Commission, or anything like that, or the
Attoxney General's 0ffice?

A Well, the Attorney Gensral's 0ffise have besen
therrs lately, in thes last couple of weeks. Anéd the news-
piper asu from Corpus. They go there jusr about avery
day. (Laughter.)

Q Bave any of thc “rescowds bean subpoensed
by the Attorney Gamneral's Office?

A Hot so far. MNo, air,

3
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|
Q Is this the Texas Attormey General's Ooffice, or

the United 5tates Attorney?

A Ho. Taxas,

MR. LANEY: That's ail I have, Mr, Chairman.
CEAIRMAN HALE: Thank you. Ms. Thompson?

BY M3. THOMPSON

Q Mr. Hinojosa, who is the Commigsioner of Precinet
1t

A Well, X don't know, We have twa. According to
the last ruling, I guese Mr. Manusl Amaya, Jr,

Q How many persons have been paid for that par-
ticular position?

A Me'am?

Q How m&ny persons have been issued checks for
et paxticular position, Commissioner, Precimet 17

A Well, in the laat month, I guess just Mr. Amays,

Q 3efore the last month?

A In Maxch, {t was Mr. Archer Parr. He was che
Coumngy Commissioner.

Q My, Hinojosm, in 1972, you made $300.

A Yan, air.,

Q You indicated that you had been working in your
Fetaut sapacicy for some twenty yakre.

A Yes, ma'anm,

Q And fa 1973, you are making $#730. Why & $35%0
rkine? From ons yeir to anotherx?

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS



ot

10

1t

12

13

4

3

17

18

Hinojosa 3.82

A Well, I guess—-

Q From 1972 to 19757

A Y guess after so many yesrs, they felt 1ike
mtybe 1 was satitled to 2 little raise, you kmow.

-Q I notice {n going through these sheets that
Gaorge Zertughe was given a $1.00 raise from 1972 to 1973,
Pid this indicate cthat he had changed his position, in
Precincet 37

A The only thing thet changed, I guess, was his
salary. I don't know about his poaition., 1 den't know
what he does,

q 1 notice he dida't get but $25 raise in 1974,

A {The witnees nodded,)

Q Do you kunow whethar or not the Commissioners
Court uses A scale tc compute the imcresses in salaries?
Ho. They don't use any scale,

They just do it by whin?

Yes, ma‘'sm.

They just put out the way they fesl?
Yea, ma'anm,

About & particular pesrson.

> o 2 O » 0O >

Yes, ma'am.
MS. TROMPSON: Thank you.
That's all, Mr. Chairmen.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Thank you. Mrs. Veddingtoni
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T BS. WEDDINGTOM

Q I take (t there are four Commisstonsrs. Is 5
thet righet’ |
A Yes, mn'sm, |

Q Do elich one of the Commissioners cover Spproxi- |
mstely thea same arsa ip squixe miles? :

A Not so far, no st'am. I don’t know the aquare
siles, I gwees I #a confusiag che populacien. The
populstion: Preainots 2 and 4 have vary liccls populstion.
X den't knew smeotly, but Pracisots 1 and 3 heve most of
ic, abeut 3,000,

Q Irecinet 1 haa about 3,0007

& 1 gwess they go by the votes. Ne, Tha papula.
tlon,. They heve nost of the populscion anymy.

q How much doas Presinmct 2 have in populatioen,

4 bput?

A I guess not over 400 people.

Q Aad Precinat 3 Mes about hew many?

A Precinet 3 covers Bemavides and Presr and soms
othex commesfties. It s ths biggest precimet, I would
S8y it Mes slmeet M1f of the populstien.

Q Do you hMive any 1das hew ssny pesple would bs
fa et proainat?

A Wll, the Cownty hes edeut 11,500, more or lass

Q Iut in just thet ome paesisce, do yuu heve some
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AUSTIN. TEXAS



e

12

13

14

13

s |

17

1%

21

L}

3

Hinojoas 3-84

2 |

estimite of how many are in it?

A Well, at least, one-half, I guess. Maybe
8 little lase than half.

q About—
A 4,500, That's jusc a gueas, you know. 1 &m
not sure,

Q Then 4 has about how many?

A Well 4 1is & vary—aot aver 400, I guess.

Q S50 then I take it that the budgets for those
precincts would ba very different as well?

A Mot too much difference,

Q Okay. Do the Commissioners have an annual
budget where they ocutline approximately how much would
be spant by each precinct and for what purposes?

A Wall, I baven't seen the ona for '75, 1975.
We had a budgat for 1974,

Q Hes cthe Coumty ever had some sort of scheduls
of smplayees and what they would do? In other words,
if Precinst 1 would have so mAny employees thet would
do sartaia kinds of work; not by nime, but just by
oRtegoxfep?

A Mot usually., I don't think they use cthat
procsdure over thare.

Q Row would you compare the zmount of money spent

in Pracinot 3 for salaries, to thac spent in the other
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AUSTIN, TEXAS




13

14

13

20

21

22

23

25

Hinojoaa 3.385

precinces for malaries?

A Well, I don't have an idea, ma'am, I know
that smtller precincts have quite a feow employees also,

you know, so—

q Well, Approximately how mAny employees would
Freacinct 1 have?
A I only have part of the paycoll here, so—

Q If you were given thae larger book, could you

tell more eazily?
A Yes, ma'am,
(The ledger was presenced to the witness.)
For the month of April, last moath?
Okay. Let's take April as an eximple.
Precinct 1 has 18 employees.
Okay. And Precinct 27
Pracinet 2 has 16,
And Precinct 3?
29.
And Precfinct 417

> D > 0O >» L0 > o0 B

Prescinct 4 bad 9.

Q Now, you said there were some other funds, like

the County Fund, for exsmple, that seme peoplie are paid
out of, evan though they might be working a particular
precinst. Are there & large number of the county fund

empioyess that ara sctwmlly wovking inm one particular

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS




(h)

11

12

i

4

15

15 |

e p—

precinct?

A No. The Commissioner might have four or five
people working on a datiy basis, for sometimes, not alwsys
4nd saybe the next month they have eight or ten. It
varies,

Q Do you beve any way of knowing whethar thoge
pseple work about an even amount in each precincet, or
whather they tend to work just in one or two precincts
most of the time?

A I don't know whethar they work or not, but
the four Commissioners hire people by the day or by the
weak.

Q What About expenses of supplies? Iz most of
the money spent {n those prectinsts for buillding roada,
oA intaining roads?

A Yeas, on'am. I gusss so. Road maintenance and
once in & while chey have some fancing to do, I guess.

Q Ia the samsvnt of mileage in each of thosa
precincts sbout the same, &5 far as the number of roads
they Mive—the milsage of roads thay have to matintain?

A I imagine it L9, Yes, nma'an.

Q ATa the expsnass in Precinct No. 3 greater,
lesser, or sahout the sdme in terms of invoices thét you
paid {n the other precincts?

A It's & lictels over the other precincts, because

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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they heve & much lerger area. Ther they have two towns
in the precinct, you kaow. 1 guaas they do ame work in
the eity, becAuse they axe unincorporated, so the county
does & lot of work for Benavides aud Freer.

Q Do you all have any kind of centrel ordering
aysten for the county whers Somebody in the centrel
offices ordere supplies that are used by esch of the
precinets, pexhaps, at a discount price!

A Ho, ma'am. Every Commissioner buys his own
supplies. In fact, every office buya their own supplies.

Q How do you decide when you put somebody on the
P ayrell whether they will be considered & regular
employes, or whether they wili be paid by alaim?

A Usublly the Commimsioners let us know about it;
vhethex they are going to be hired on & permanpant basis,
or just temporarily.

Q If you pay & person on a claim, do you atill
deduct withholding and social sscurity and insursnce and
those kinds of things?

& We assume that be Le going to de employed for
& month or two or two or three weska. Ve don't make any
deduotions,

Q If you were to ses that oune partieuviar person

bad bsen hired for, msay, seven months straight at the anmL
M ilaxy and patid monthly, would you questfon whethsr or nor

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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conveot?

that person was & regular employee?

A Well, usually we don't question them. It is
up to the Commissioner who brings the claim.

qQ How many people work on claim, on more or lesa
8 regular besis, for Pracinct 37

A Well, lately, not too many, about three or 5
four, I gumss.

Q Have they in the past had more than thatr in
Preacinet 317

A I say in prior yeexrs, most presincte have a lot
more employees.

Q Lath sey 1o the yesrs 1972, 1973, how many
emplioyess would Precinct 3 normslly have con claime?

A Well, that's besn about two or thras years ago,
I don't remamber that, ma'’an,

Q Do you have any guess As to how many it might
ba?

A I can guass, but I might be wrong.

Q Did Pracinct 3 tend to have mors then other
precinets on claim?

A Wot uswally, No, ma‘am.

Q I notice on the records that you furnished us

that you meke out the records that you showed us. 1Is thatg

A Tes,
Q You typed these sheets up svery menth?

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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A Yes, ma'am,

Q So you &re generally familier wich the names
that are on there; not the pecple, but the names?

A The nameas; yea,

Q i notice there are three different paople
named Carrillo who work for Precinct 3. are thera any

paople namad Carrillio who wark for any other precinct?

A I just can't remember. I beliave that they all

work in precinct 3. Ho, we have a lady who works for
the Districet Office, Mra, Antenio Carriilo, that I camn
recall vight now.

Q Bag she been hired since the time one of the
Commiswioners waa named Carriiiof

A Well, Comnissicner Garrillo has been a

Commissioner, 1 would say, for 4bout tem years. 1 imeging

ohe wiis hived before that time.
L7 You ars gonerslly feamiliar with Duval County,

aren’t you?

A Yes, nometimes.

Q Have you ever paid & claim to &4 store that yom

did oot know whare ic was loaated, or hed never seen it,
other than perbaps Zercuche and Benavides Inplesent?

A Yeu, ma'an, We pafd quite & faw claims to
Zartuche and Benavides Implamsnt.

Q Okay, but-thlt'l not what 1 am asking., X unde
stand that you bAve not seen thode two stores. Is that

]
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correct? And you don't know where they are?

A Well, the address is in Benavides,
Q But you parsomally bave never seen them. Is
that right?

A I bave never been thera. That's right.
Q 18 there any cther astora that you hdve paid a

¢laim to that you don't know where it is, or:that you haw

“ha

never seen?

A Well, there dére a lot of Storea. TYou see, we
have bills from all over the United States.

Q In Duvel County, have you ever had a claim
from & store fn Duval County that you did not know where
it was, or didn't have some familiamrity with it?

A Well, except for Zertuche Store, Bemavides

Implement, whatever he's got.

qQ ¥You would know 211 the other stords that you hnya

patd claims to?

A Especially in San Diego.

Q So Zertuche £s the only one that you oén at
least think of that you did not kaow where it was
specifically located in Duval County?

A Well, 1 assume just in Beaavides, 1 don't
have &n address, just a box numbar in the city. What I
4m trying to tell you, I have naver bean in the stors.

Q Ho. I am not questioning that. I am just sayi

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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that every other store you've got & claim for, you have
either seen or been fn. Is that coxxect? Or had some

knowledge of the store?

A Yen, mh 'am.

Q How are checks distribuced to ezployeas?

A Well, usually they are hired by the Cumminlioneﬁ.
The Commissioner picks then up whenever they are ready
and cakes them to their precincts.

Q S50 you don't mail the checkes to the anployeen?

A No, ma‘am,

Q You do aot require the saployees to come to &
central office and pick up thair checks?

A ia. na'ex,

Q You just give them to the Commissioner and
that's 211 you know about §t?

A Yes, ma’an.

Q@  When did you begin getting claims from
Zaxtushe Ganeral Store?

4 ' Well, it aust have besn in the 1960's, but I
juat don't remsaber.

q Was it early 1960's?

A T don't bava an idea.
Q Bive you besn getting 8ny iately from Zsrtuche
Gensral Store!?

A No, ma'‘an,

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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Q When 31d ¥You stop gatting them?

A L would #ay in the year 1973, oxr 1974,

Q When you quit gatting ones from Zertuche
General Store, who did you start getting tha claims
from at that time?

A We got a lot of claims from Benavidgs Implement,

Q Had you gotten mény claims from Bepavides
Implemeént while you were getting them from Zsrtuche?

A Ne.

Q So at the time you stopped getting them from
Zertuche, you started getting them from Benavides
Implesent 7

A It looks that way, Yes,

Q Are you 8kill getting them from Benavides
Iapleament?

A We;l. up €o— T can recall up to about a couple
of mouths ago.

Q And you aren't gatting them right now from
Rsuavides Implement?

A Well, we haven't paid any claims since April,
0 I don't know., I might have i basketfull of claims
thers, but I havan't sesn tham,

Q Have you apticed any store that you sare getting
4 lot of claims from just in che last epuple of months

that you didn't gat them from befoxe?

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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A No.

Q Do you Mave a record in your cffice of all the
vehiclags owned by the County?

A 1 have— I should have a1l the titles teo the

vehiclas.

Q And 80 you would heve 81l the licenses and the
license plate numbers and that sort of information?

A Well, those heavy trucks, they lose their
license plates every day, and we replace them,

qQ Dosz your office replace those license plates
when they are loat?

A Well, the tax collactor--actually, they have
exempt licenses.

Q Are there any wehicles in the county that have
exenpt licenses, other than those thet the county owns?

A Wet that I know. Mo, ma'anm.

Q S0 if you saw & vehicle that had an exempt
license plate, you would sassuma it wes owned by tha
County. Is that ocrrect?

A Well, eithar the county, the school districts
or water dletrice.

Q Po you know if the county owns a backhoe?

A Yes. They bought a bachhoe back in 1970— I
guens 1 recall back in 1971 or 1972; mountad in a pickup

truck,

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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Q Doss the County have several backhoes, or just
one?

A They heve a lot of equipmant.

q But how many backhoas?

A I don't have an idea.

Q Okay. Wwhat &bout caterpillars? Do they have
any caterpillars?

A They have plenty of them.

Q About how mRny, do you suppoae?

A Thay have some on #& rental basis; others are
ounsd by tha tounty.

Q Do you pay all the rental claime on the
equipment from your office?

A Yex, wa'am,

Q Do you get iuvolces from the Plaine Equipmeat
Compiiny 8% Corpus Chrigei?

A Yos, ma'am,

qQ And what is that for?

A Wall, soma invoices or some statemwnts are for

rapairs to equipmeat snd other invoices are for maintainers

and loxders thet are on 8 vental besis.
Q Do you hive gny caterpillars on & reacal basis?
A Vall, we alsoc make business with Biddy Holt.
I tangine wa might have soms caterpillars on & rental
mats,
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Q Do you know If you have any caterpillars on a

rencal bansis from Plains Fquipment Company?
A I am not sure if they have catarpillars., I
know they have loaders and other kinds of squipment.
M5,. WEDDINGTON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Thank you, Mxs, Weddiugton,
Mr. Chavex?

BY MR, CHAVEZ

Q Kr. Binojose, as I understand from yow inicial
testinony on these code aumbexs, whatever is ip the
huadzads, whatever atarts with 4 "2" ig related to
Precinet 2; whitever staxts with & "3", precint 3; and
"4", Precinct 47 1Is that corrsct?

A Yas, sir.

Q For sxample, 229: whet {s 2297

A Well that is traval or rentel of— travel
s¢llowaance. We heve & 229 on Precinct 2. Thir san ia paid
so much in ﬂ;ul.ir_ sAlary amd he gete a travel allowance.

Q Yas., I saw thet over here, but I am talkiang
about the othex one; the one that has & Zertuche Genersl
SEors,

A Zeaztuche General Stors. 7That is a truck or
tractor rental.

Q 1£f you look at this— You have this ons,

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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next {8 the Zertuche General Store and gtarts off

there with Claim 1467
A 19707
Q Yes, nir.

MR. CANALES: Excuse me, Mr, Chavez.
Here is the original copy. Yours hag been
cut cut #nd put in ovder, so his might be a little
mixed up, in relation to yours. I took the time to
cut them out and put them in order for your particular
notebook, so they would ba easter for you—they would

be in order for you,

A I bave it. Yes, sir.

Q All zight,

A 1870, |

Q $305 R and D fund, Code 29, 1/12/70.

A What claim numbsr is that?

Q lot me show it to you.
A Okay.

R You hiive & code 297

A Yes.

Q Then down further— wWhat ie Code 297
A That's a:rental of equipment, I guess,
Q Okay. 2297

A 3 ﬂiv-q'a seen the clafm. I fmmgine 1e's

Feaual of equipment, or & truwk, or whiatever.

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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Q What Precinct would 229 be? W

A 229 is Precinct 2, 29 is County Shop, just
plain Ceunty Shop.

Q 3117

A 3117 That's lumber and herdware for Precinct 3,

Q 4231

A 423 fa fencing material for Pracinct &4,

Q In that ye#r there that we have here from 1/12/7p
to 53/11/70, you bave different Amounts paild to Zertuche
Genarsal 3tore and spparently chirged to different pre-
oincts. Would that be corract?

A Yas, sfr, That's correct.

Q Thet would indicste whether or not Zertuche
Oeneral sStore existed that some of the—wall, all of the
Commissiouers Spparently charged things to Zsxtuche General
Stora., Would that be an accurate statement to meke?

A Yes, sir. FExcept Precinct 1. I don't aee
frecinet 1 thers, It looks like the rest of the Precincts
hava whatever it is charged to them,

Q Who was the Commissioner of Precinst 17

A Das Tobin. Daniel Tobin,

Q Then going further on down to the next one,
Zertuchs Generel Store, agsin, it's got differsnt items
ohaxrgad to different precimcts and apparsatly paid to
Zevtuche Gensral store.
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A Yes, sir.

Q So, would that indicate that these other
Commissioners from these other precincts knew that
Zertuche General Store existed?

A Well, it looks like it, because they approved
those claims in open court.

How far is San Diego from Benavides?
Bixteen miles.
Sixteen miles?

Sizteen, Yes, sir.

Q
A
Q
A
Q Do you have any relatives over thure?
A Relatives in Benavides?
Q Yen, gir.
A I might have a cousin or two there.

Q Do I understand you corraectly that you hardly
ever go there to Banavides?

A That's correct. Yes.

Q Sixteen miles, Koi long have you lived in the
County?

A oOh, about, for exgept eight years, I have
1ived there all my life,

Q So you have lived there just about all of
your life?

A Yes.

Q And you nevar go over to Benavides at all?

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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A Well, usually I go— I don't even live in
San Diego. I live out of San Diego six miles. T work
in San Diego.

Q You live where? I didn't understand you. I'm
sorry.

A I live in San Diego and I seldonm g0 to
Benavides. I don't see why I should go to Benavides.
I have no business over thers,

Q A little town sixteen miles away, it seems
you know-—

A Well, I might pass through there once in while.

Q‘ Then after this Zertuche then, there is
Bemavides Cedar Post. Do you know who that balongs to?

A No, I don't know. I've got some claimes for
it, the Benavides Cedar Post, but I don't kaow who owns
38

Q Well, you've paid several thousand dollars,
about §17,000 or $18,000 in '747
Yes, sir, We paid a lot of claims. Yes, sir,
You don't know what that wae for?
No, sir, I don't,
Well, can you look at those code numbers?
Oh, I know what they were for. Yas, sir,

What were they for?

> Lo > o > O »

Bensvides Ceadar Poat. I have one here for
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Precinct 1, for fencing material, posts.

Q

If you look &t those for Benavides Cedar Post,

they 811 start with different numbers. 100, 200, 300, of

course thoss are all precincts, but the last digits are

all 23,
A

> L > O

to the

to the

Q

L > O >

Gouﬁty
A

Q
A
Q

I

\

Yes, 23. That’s the County Shop.
423 and 3237
For the precincts.

23 18 for what?

That's just plain County Shop. That is charged

County Shop; not to the— They have &ppropriations

County Shop.

I am not making ayself clear. 1I'm sorry.

223, what is that toft

That is Mr, Real, Juan Re&l, Precinct No. 2.
What {s that for?

For fencing, posts,

Would it be fair to ssay that in 1974 then, the

want into an extensive feancing operation?

It looks that way.

Who owned that place? Do you know?

No, 1 don't.

Then Benavides Implement Company, again all

these different precincts charge to that compsny? And

you don't know who owned that?

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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A

Q

A

> L0 » o

Ho, I don't, No, stir.

1

Do you know where the Duval County Water District
is? The Office?

The Duvel County Conservation and Reclamation?

Yes, sir.
It's in San Diego.
Just the Duval County Water District?

That's the same office. The main office is

in San Diego.

Q
A

San Diego.

Q

Do they have an office over there in Benavides?

They might have, but the main office, it's in

This gentleman that was hexe last night, Mr.

Couling, do you know him?

A

Q
A

Rodolfo Couling?

Yea.

I jnew him for two or three years, I guess. Not

for & vary long time.

Q You doun't know that he owned the Bemavidas
Inplement?
A I sure don't. No, sir.

MR. CHAVEZ: That's all I have.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Thank you, Mr. Chaves.

Mr. Hincjoss, let the Chair ask you one or two

other questions, &8 & result of some of the answers you

»
|
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gava & moment ago.
BY CHAIRMAN HALE

Q In answer to one question, you made a statement

that no claims had been paid since April. Why have no

claims bean paid since April?

A Well, one of the reasons is that the depowitory
bank fn San Diego cénceled all of our accounts in the
bank and wrote & cashier's check and took it upstairs
to the District Clerk. That was some time on the 29th of
April, just sbout the time we ware ready to pay the
people., That's one of the reasons, because they claim
they don't know who the legally constituted Commissioners
Court is right now.

Q Why do they not know who the legally consti-
tuted Commiseioners Court is?

A Well, Mr., Archer Farr was ousted from office
ta March, some time i Harch, and My, Daniel Tobin was
appoiated County Judge some time about the s&me date, I
guess.

Who ousted Archer Parxr as County Judga?
District Judge 0. P, Carrillo.

Judge Carrillo.

Q

A

Q Who appointsd the new County Judgt?‘
A

Q Wera any of the Commissioners ousted?
A

Well, let's see— I am confused now. Daniel

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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f

Tobin w&s the Commissioner in Precinct i. He is now the |

County Judge. Manuel Amsya wis appointed to replace
Daniel Toblp.
Then the other court met with Archer nnd-—well——i

It's a compliceted matter— (Laughter.) Theéy appointed !
Antonio Garcis to bg Commiusionar of Precinet 1. I can't:l’
even rec&ll who the other guy was.

MR, CANALES: NMyr. Chairmen?

CHAIRMAW HALE: Well, that's all right.

Q There were, in other words, Judge Carrillo
ousted several of the officials in March or April?

A Actually, he ousced tha County Judge and appoint
Daniel Tobin County Judge,

Q Did he oust officiale 1n dny other governmental
agency, other than the county governmentc?

A I understand some membsrs of tha school board
in Benavides.

Q How about the Water District?

A Not the Water District, that I know,

Q So that in April thean, the bank took all the
soney out of your Accounts and put it in & cashiex's
check and delivared it to the District Clerk?

A Yes, sir.,

Q Is that correct?

A That's correct,

4,

ed
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—
Q Do you know what the Digtrict Clerk did with

the check?
A Well, I am not sure, but I understand they took

it back for safekeaping at the sane depogitory bank, in a

trust fund, I guess.

Q - And no checks on the county funds h&ve been
issued since that time?

A No, sir.

Q. The employces imve no¢ been paid since that
time?

A They haven't been paid wince March the 31st,
actually.

Q I believe Ms. Weddington asked the question to

you about the county vehicles. Do you have a list of all

of the county vehicles, all vehicies that the county owns

in your office?

'Y We don't have a complete inventory, but we have
nost-—exeapt for maybe old equipment that is junked—but
wa have 8 list of faventory, not a complate inventcory.

Q Could you provide this Committee with a ce:tiﬂ.c#

copy of the imventory of county vehicles accerding to the
records of your affice?

A Do you want hesvy equipment and trucke and cars
and everything? ’

Q I would like to have an inventory of all county

1
I
{

|
|
|
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owned equipment, mobiie equipment.
A .. We cas furaish t¢he Committee & copy. Yes, sir,

Q We would @ppreciate it,

How, do you a2lso have an inventory of all
vehicles which the county is renting?

A Yes, sir.

Q And, 88 a witter of fuct, you pay zuncal on
those every month, do you not?

A Yes, sir.

Q On tnose. Could you ailge provide us wich an
inventory of those, of all vehicles which the county ig
now reanting?

A Yes, sair,

Q Or has rented in the past two or three yeara?

A We could do that., Yes, sir.

Q If you would provide us with those iluventories,

it would be most helpful,
CHAIRMAN HALE: Ave there other guestcions
of this witness?
MS. WEDDIRGTON?
BY MS, WEDDINGYON

Q You s#id that those people paid by cigims; that

for those peoples who are paid by claims, you do not deduct

anything from their checks?

A No, ma'anm,

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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1
! ﬂ* Q Do you ever get them to gign a W-2 or W-4 form i

V

! of any kind?

|
|
|

3 A Not these people; just people hired in the

K regulay summary,
51 Q Do you have any records of any kind that could

6 verify a signature on a check issued to someone on &

claim, rather than regular employment? ‘
8 A Well, I guess when they write a claim for
9 payment, you mean?

10 Q Yes. When you have a claim for payment, does i

n the employee sign that claim?

12 A Sometimes they bring the claim already written,

3 |l but the claimee should sign it.

14 Q Do the Commi¢sioners sometimes just submit ‘
Is like they do on regular employeea information about paying!
16 such and such a name, so much this month, &and no written l
17 ¢laim is ever made, or is there always a written claim?

8 A There is 8lways a written claim on those claims,
9 || They have to sign it.

0 Q When you pay bills from businesses, do you mail
a those to the businesses, or are those also given to the

2 1| Commissioner?

23 A I mail all bills like utilities and supplies that

¥ 1| go out of town, to Alice, Corpus, or San Antonio.

Q To the Zertuche Gemersl Store, would you mail
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|

|

.
those, or would you have given that to someone? |
A Usually, the Countcy Commissioners czke those

checks to local businesses and personnel that they

employed.

|
|
|
Q So for businesses located in one of the precincté,
1

you would probably give the check for thatr business to the |

Commigeioner? !
A Yeas, sir.
M3, WEDDINGTON: Thank you, Mr., Chairman.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Are there any further
queetiona?

Mr. Hendricks?
BY MR, HENDRICKS
Q Under Code 10, which you say that i "Shop." 1Is
that correct?
A Yes, sir,
Does each Precinct bave & shoap?
In their reaspective precincts?

Yes,

> O > L

I believe they lave not @ very big place, 1
guass, because they have the main shop in San Diego.

Q What I am speaking of Mr, Hinojosa, if Cleofas
Gonzsles says he worked at this Farm and Ranch Store which
was 8180 where Precinct 3 kapt their equipment, would he be
clapsified as '"Shop" employee?

A 1 imngine he could be. Yes, six,

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS



19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Hi{nojosa 3.108

Q Have you ever been on Judge 0. P. Carrillo's
ranch or amy of his raneﬁes?

A No, sir.

Q Just one or two questions about the pa yment
record cards. This pertains to Benavides Implement and
Rarduare Compiny. Notice hare on 7/17/73, Warrant No.
C-1439, there were £2,132.67 paid to this Bemavides
Implement and Hardware Company under Code 3il. What does
that mean?

A Let's see. I'm lost. Perdon me. I came to
Benavides—

Q All right, cCard B-2 and start with 6/12/73.

MR, CANALES: What olaim number is it, Mr,
Bendricks?
MR, MENDRICKS: D-1361, No. #1439.

A 1439, 311.

311 1s lumber and hardware for Precinct No. 3.

Q On 7/17/73, Precinct 3 bought $2,132.67 worth
of lumbar.

A It looks that way. Yes, sir.

Q Going right down the line thare on Claim Bo.
D-1792, what is that claim, sir?

A That's 4117 Thet's Preciamct 4, lumber and hard.

wire.,

Q No. Right above that, that $2,350.95. It says

-
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((?329 on it. What is that?

A

truck hire, or rental.

Q
A

Q

worth of tractors?

> 0O >

Q

That is equipment rental like tractor or a

I8 tle t Precinect 3 algo?

Precinct 3. Yes, sir,

August the 29th of '73 he renced $%,350.95

Yes, sir,.
I believe you said 311 was lumber?
Lumber and hardware. Yes, sir.

Then again on October the 4th, Precinct 3

bought $2,523.64 worth of lumbez, didn't it?

A

Q

Yes, siz,

And then they rented equipment again on

November the 2nd and paid $1,956.29 for {it, dida't

they, FPreeinct 37

A
Q

Yes, sir.

Then on November the 19th, in an amount of

$2,824.24, there is a 314, What is that?

A

F-RE Y -E Y-

Parta.

Boarde?

Parts and repairs,
That's Precinct 3 aleo?
Yes, air,

Then on 12/18 there's $2,522.77. That is marked
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I ﬂ 323, what did you say that was?
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A Fencing material like barbed wire and maybe
posts.
Q Just glancing over that, why does it look

like Precinct 3 1is buying about two or three times as
much equipment and lumber &ud fencing &8s &ll the rest

of the precincta?

A 1 don't know.
Q Does it appear that way to you, siz?
A Yes, sir,

MR. HENDRICKS: I believe that's sll I
have, Mr., Chairman.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr, Donaldson?
BY MR. DONALDSON

Q A couple of quick questions. I hope nobody
has already asked this, 1If it's repetitious, just let
me know: What is Code CO?

A Where is that?

Q I am looking at two warrants to Farm and Raach
Supply. They are on the same page as the claims paid to
Roberto Elizondo in your book there.

CHAIRMAN HALE: 1 believe the page numbers
are different on the coples he has.

Q That's a $3,500 warrant paid to Farm and Ranch

Supply and {t's marked'Code CO."

§
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|
) [i A Oh, ectually, I have to o back. 1 can't recall.

Q All right. Let me ask you this: Can you furnish
us 8 copy of the chart of accounts or whatever you call
it where each of these different code numbers are listed?

A Yes, sir,.

Q 50 that we can go thzough those ourselves.

All right now, on the one below that, 1it's

Snother one to Farm and Ranch Supply, and I believe ic's
narked "Code 11." What {s "Code 11," sir?

A That is lumber and hardware.

Q So those two warrants— What are the dates of

those warranta?

A One is March the 12th, 1973 and the other is

November the 15th, 1974,

Q And those two warrants were paid directly to i
Farm and Ranch Supply, Is that correct?

A Yea, sir.

Q Do you kaow who owns Farm and Ranch Supply?

A Ne, I don't know who owns the Farm &nd Ranch
Supply.

Q Let me ask you one other question:

Have you ever had need to see an &ttorney for

anything? A will or anything like that?

A No, air. For a partition deed, Yes, sir.

Q Who wis your attorney?
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A

Q

Kenneth Odam from Alice.

Thank you. Have you ever consulted Judge

0. P. Carrillo for legal advice?

A No, sir,
MR. DONALDSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIRMAN RALE: Are there further
questions?

Fine. Thank you very much.
MR. CARALES: I have some.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Okay, You hive some more?

Mr. Canales.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR, CANALES

> L »>» L0

Q

Mr. Hinojosa, who do you work for?

Mr. Walter Meek.

What is his position, Mr. Hinojoss?

County Auditor.

I» he #an elected official?

Mr. Meek is appointed by the District Judge.

Then you fndirectly are working for the Judge

as you work for somebody who 1is directly appointed by

him?
A

I guess you can call it cthat, Indirectly 1

work for him.

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN. TEXAS




Hinojosa - redirect 3-113

Q Do you have any personal animosity against
the Judge?
A No. I don't have any against Judge Carrillo.

Q 1 would like to ask you one more question, Mr.,

Hinojosa .

1 would remind you tuhat you are uader oath at |
this time.
I would direct your actention to the time when |
you left the County Courthouse with the records that
are presently on the desk there in front of you. Did
you have occasion to encounter Mr. Ramiro Carrillo, the
brother of Judge 0. P, Carrillo?
A Mr. Ramiro Carrillo was in the County Auditor's
Office, Yes, sir.,
Q Is that the office where you work?
A Yea, sir. It is,
Q Did you have any conversations with him?
A Well, he juat told me that I could not bring anj
records to this Committee, because I had no subpoena.
Q He told you not to bring these racords as you
were not subpoenaed?
A Yes, sir;
Q Did Mr. Ramiro Carrillo use any threastening or
vulgar language in directing you not to bring these

records? And I would remind you that you are under odth?

y
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A Not to my knowledge. He didn't use any
abusive languige or anyihing,

Q And he did not threaten you?

A N°¢ sir.

Q But he told you that you should not bring theae}
records up here?

A He told me that I could not take amy records l
out of the courthouse without & subpoena, public records.

MR, CARALES: Thank you.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Are there further questions
of this witness?
Mr. Maloney?

BY MR, MALONREY

Q Mr. Hinojosa, what was the bank that was your
depository?

A The First State Bank of San Diego.(

Q How long has that been your depoesitory? All
during your term?

A Well, since it was organized, I guess, back
in the 50's, the 1950's,
How many banks are in San Diego?
That's the only bank.
Do you know how many i ... in Duval County?

There is another bank in Freer.

F-IEE V-

In where?
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A Freer, Texas.
Q Freer,
A That's in Duval County.
Q Did you ever use the First State Bank and
Trust Company in Rio Grande City?
A No, sir. Not the County; not Duval County.
Q Do you know who the principal stockhoidera are
of the bank in San Diego? |
A Well, I understand that Mr. Harris Pender from 1
Tyler, Texas is the main stockholder, aad— I can't ;
recall the name of the rest of the stockholders or |
directors, i
MR. MALONEY: Thank you. !
CHAIRMAN HALE: Are there any further |
questions?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN HALE: Thank you very much, Mr.
Rinojosa.
MR. DONALDSON: Could I ask one more questidy
CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Donaldson has a questia
BY MR. DONALDSON
Q I notice through here there are aeveral
warrants that were payments to insurance compinies.

Do you have some kind of insurance on employees

and that kind of thing?

n.
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| Judge of the 229th Judicial District on Janudry 2, 1971,

A Yes, sir,

Q Do you know whether or not 8ny of those f{nsurancg
payments have been paid to Richmond Credit Life Inaurance?g

A Wha t company igs that, sir? '

Q Richmond Credit Life Insurance Company? ‘
A No.

MR. DONALDSON: Okay.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Is that all, Mr.
Donaldson?
MR, DONALDSON: Yes, sir.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Thank you, Mr. Hinojosa,
for your attendance here this evening. i
(The witness, Mr. Octsvio Hinojosa, was excused.i
CHAIRMAN HALE: The Chair is golang to |
read into the record at this point—and I possibly should
have done it earlier: We have certificates here from the
Secretary of State of the State of Texas concerning 0. P.
Carrillo, which shows that he was elected to the office of
County Attorney of Duval County in November 1§60; qualifiaé
for office on January 1, 1961 and served i{n that capacity
until he reasigned on January 30, 1970.
The records of the Secretary of State also show

that O, P, Carrillo took the Orth of 0ffice as District

and servead a four-year term and took @ second Oath of
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Office as Judge of the 229th District Court on January 1,

1975.

|
I am going to ask the Clerk tonight to gat (
|
the photocopies of these instruments so that we can {

put them in the record as exhibits. We will do that |

at our next meeting.
Mz. Canales, do you want to call your naxt ?
witness?
MR. CANALES: Mr. Chairmen, I would like tg
inquire of the Committee if they wouid like to have
these cartified copies entered into evideance or the

testimony here?

CHAXRMAN HALE: I would like to get photo~I
copies of those, & set of photocopies for every member ‘
of the Committee, 1f we might.

Are those the two pamphlets that you laid out?

MR. CANALES: These two particular documentT
the Committee has. Those certified coples, the Commirtee
has not received.

CHAIRMAN HALE: I would 1ika to have the
Clerk take this, if we may have it, and betwaen now &nd
the next meeting, let's get a set of these, certified
h

coples for every member of the Committee—not "certified,|

but photocopies of all the records here.
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MR. CANALES: Mr. Chairman, members of the ,

"

Committee, at this time I am going to cail Mr. M. K. Bercaw

1

who is an attorney from Freer, Texas, and return at a k
|
later date to the point that we are discussing right !

now relating to county employments and misappropriations

of funds.

At this time I will incroduce My. Bercaw wao
will testify before this Commiciee to officiai wisconduct i
and to political oppression which hus cccurred since
March 19th, I believe, of 1975, at which time Judge 0. P.
Carrillo made a statement to the "Corpus Christi Caller"
newspaper. We have the coples of the newspaper here fo-
the Committee's scrutiny.

He made & statement in there in which he
stated publicly that he was making a split with the
political party of the late George B. Parr. Om that
date, or two or three days subsequent to that date, the
turmoil which has presently been in the newspapers
regarding removals, appointments, re-removals and
re-appointments, resulting in two different school
boards in Benavides, Texas, one appointad by the District
Judge, one elected, and the occasion i{in Duval County
where they had two Commissioners Courts, one appointed
by the Judge end the other one the elected one. Mr.

Bercaw will begin with a history to tie this in, to try
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to present to the Committee the point at which the
relationship began between a Mr. Clinton Manges of
Freer, Texas, and Judge 0. P. Carrililo. He will present
evidence and have certified coplies of a transcript of a
trial in which Judge 0. P. Carrillo was removed from
the case because of his personal interest in the case.
Mr. Bercaw will indicate after his
introductry remarks, historical remarks in this
particular case, the tie-ins of these poiitical replace-
ments, removals and re-replacements and re-removals to
that history and to the relationship which presently
exists between Mr. Clinton Manges and Judge O. P.
Carrillo.
At this time, Mr. Chairman, I would like to
call Mr. M. K. Bercaw,
CHAIRMAN HALE: Fine.
MR. CANALES: Mr. Bercaw is aan attorney
at Freer, Texas.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Thank you,
Mr. Bercaw, we're delighted to have you here
and appreciate your attendance.
MR. CANALES: Mr. Bercaw, have you got
that newspaper clipping in which Judge Carrillo made the
statement that he was splitting?

MR. BERCAW: I think I have documentary
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1 || evidence for this Committee thart L will present that

will be of interest to this Commitcree in regards to
things that you may be interested in, some historic—
CHAIRMAN HALE: 1If you will waft just a

minute, Mr. Bercaw, we'll get to it. We can't get

ahead of the Court Reporter here.

Mr. Bercaw, since you're an actorney, this is
probably unnecessary, but out of a super-abundance of
precaution let me say to you it's my duty to you as
Chairman to advise you of your rights with reference to
your testimony. You will be sworn to tell the truth and
your failure to do so could subject you to a prosecution
for perjury.

After you have completed your statement members
of the Committee may ask questions concerning your
testimony. You must answer these questions truthfully
and your refusal to do seo could subject you to punish-
ment for contempt.

You can refuse to answer questions only on
the ground that such answers might incriminate you or
tend to ilncriminate you in some way. You are privileged
to have an attorney of your selection sit with and
advige you as to your answers if you desire. The Chair
will attempt to protect your rights at all times.

Do you understand the advice I have given you?

{
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MR. BERCAW: Yes, sir.

—_—

CHAIRMAN HALE: Are you ready to testify?
MR. BERCAW: Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Would you stand and be

I
sworn. (‘
|

(The witness was sworn at this time by

the Chairman.)

MR. M. K. BERCAW, JR.
was called as a witness by the Author and, having been
duly sworn, testified as follows:

CHAIRMAN HALE: For the record, would you
please state your name and your mailing address.

A My name ie M. K. Bercaw, Jr. I'm an attorney
in Freer, P. 0. Box 179.

CHAIRMAN HALE: All right. You may pro-
ceed with whatever statement you care to make, Mr.
Bercaw, either on your own or on questions from Mr.
Canales.

DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR. CANALES
Q Mr. Bercaw, I would like to call your attention
to events which occurred— I'm not completely cognizant
of the year, but I'm sure you are; you have documentary

proof in your possession, certified copies of transcripts
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q> et cetera. I would like you to reiate to this Committee

the events of a trial in which Judge 0. P. Carrillo
was sitting as judge. Mr. Jim Bates, James S. Bates, I
believe, from Edinburg, Texas, former Semator of the
State of Texas, the State House, was in that proceeding,
I believe, a receiver appointed by District Judge O. P.
Carrillo in which Mr. Clinton Manges was the plaintiff.
Would you please relate the tescimoay or the pertinent
facts which you think this Committee should hear in
that particular regard,

A Mr. Chairman, Committee members, I have, and
have had for s very short period of time, in my

possession a motion {n Cause Number 3953, Clinton Manges

ve. M. A. Guerra, et al, in the District Court of the

229¢th Judicial District, Starr County, Texas, motion
for disqualification, or accusen, of Judge Carrillo,
addreassed to the Judge. It i8 lengthy. I have it here
for the Committee, and would like to submit this to the
Committee for whatever purpose they would like to have
in regard to the motion. I have a second supplemental
motion for disqualification.

May it please the Committee, I would like to,
from a Statement of Facts—and this {8 a xerox copy of
the Statement of Facts in this case——explain who was

involved as attorneys, according to the Statement of

l
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Facts, which I just read Sunday.

For appearances for the accorneys for the
plaintiff were the firm of Kampmann, Church, Burns and
Brenan of Sam Antonio, Mr. William C. Church,

For the defendants, the firm of Smith,
McIlheran, McKinneay and Yarbrough of Wesleco by Mr.
Garland F. Smith, and Mr. Michael McRianay. And they
were the ones who prepared thesa.

Q Mr. Bercaw, may I interrupt you. If you
think that it would be too lengthy to read these, would
you please summarize the contents of these motions for
the Committee?

A I thought I would do that after I explained
what I had here in my possession for you and for your
consideration and examination.

Then I have a brief filed on behalf of the
defandants by Mr. Garland Smith, and I have an order
on motion for disqualification of judge which is signed
by Judge Manges Smith, who was the presiding judge in

the Judielal District in which the 229th wae there, and

Judge Smith was the judge who heard this disqualification

from which this Statement of Facts was made.
This Statement of Facts is lengthy. I'm not
familiar wich the details of the case other than what I

have here.  I:waik mot davolved. fa the lawsuit, but . ¢
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it has a relative bearing on things that are yet to

come here, and they had meetings, according to the
Statement of Fact, and according to Judge Smith's Order
and I think this might be in order to bring you up to
date in how this came about. This motion was filed and
Judge Almie, who was the Presiding judge of that Judicial
District, appointed Judge Smith on February 5, 1973,

to hesr this Motion for Disqualificacion.

The first hearing was held on February 20,
1973, the next one on March 30, 1973. On Apeil 23,
1973, and at the conclusion cthere were some more
movements and motions and so forth and the Judge entered
his order on tha 21st day of May, 1973.

Now, this Statement of Facts, as I state, is &
photocopy, but it does bear the—~oé the last page—the
signature of the Clerk-—excuse me—the reporter, who
took this, Mx. D, A. Dresar, I guess it is. 1It's
D-R-E-S-A-R, Otficlql Reporter, 93rd Judicial District,
Hidalgo County.

| To summarize this thing rapidly for the
essence of time, and again historic only, I would read
from the record at page 338 of the Statement of Facts,
and I quote:

"THE COURT: Well, gentlemen, it is kind of

hard for a Judge to magke this decision regarding
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8 fellow judge, but i¢ {s che opinion of the
Court that Judga Carriilo is disquaiified

a8 of—well, say the lst of February, 1971.

I don't want my ruling in any wise to prejudice
the rights of any of the parties or reflect on
anyoae, but I feel that che proulscuous-—JIudge
Carrillo, I think, has been howest. I don't
think he feels he is disqualified or has done
anything wrong. But the fact remains that the
key, unquestionably, the negotiations wich
reference to the sale of the—or transfer of the
house and lot in Benavides took placa aiter,
that is, it originally took place before he

went fnto office, and was finslly consummated

aftexr he was in office.

Also, there was a lease on a number of
acres of land— I don't know how many acres—you
might say a free lease for a short period of
time— I don't remember how long—which would
have amounted to a gift. Then the lease on
some five or six thousand acres of land at a
price of $5,000 per year, for three yaars,
payable at the end of the term, and also for the
right of Mr. Manges to terminate at any time he

wished; would be a.financial fnterest that would
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80 with this case. It would be expensive for
him to move his cattle and he wouid have to pay
up what he was owing on the lease at that time.

Also, Mr. Manges is by far the greatest
controlling stockhrlder of the bank. And the
appointment a8 a director would have been a
financial interest ¢o him, evea though small
ip comparison with the amounts involved in this
lawsuit.. And the fact that he, Mr.-—that the
bank, in which the litigant, Mr. Manges, owaed
possibly three-quarters interest in it, by far
the controlling interest, was makiag loans to
him up to two or three hundred thousand doilars.

As I recall, one of the notes for two or
three hundred thousand dollars was payable in
one year, and the fact that the note could
easily be demanded to be paid at maturity or
aextended at the will of Mr., Manges.

All of these things and othex matters
are, like the sword of Damocles, hanging over the
head of the Judge by a thin hair. I doan't
see how a person in that perdicament could
poesibly render an impartial judgment. I
couldn't. It's bad., But this {s a matter

that can be raised at any time. It could be
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raised after judgment, and it would have to be
done all over again. It wouid be just wiped
out,

If you have another judge hear it, he
could ge over this matter and vendicate the
decisione of Judge Carrilioc, if that is
eorrect, or render whacever judgment is corract.
That 4s the resson i don't want in auy wanaer
to make any rulings cthat would ia any wise be
construed as either ratifyiang and confirming
or the opposite, hoiding that there was aaything
unjust,

In my opinion, in other words, what I'm
saying is I am not accusing, wo; that's aot
exactly the word. I don't mean to hold any of
his decisions are not correct. I have o vay
of knowing that. The fact that they were correct
or not correct, in my opinion, does mot touch
the question of disqualification. It goes to
the root of our system itself.

Our courts are under pressure and subject to
criticism on many things that are unjust. Our
courts are the very foundation of our system of
sociaety. And {f our courts become corrupt then

there is no justice in the land. And where there
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is8 no justice in the land, the only recourse is

revolution and bloodshed, and then ail people

suffer.

We, as judges, must, like Caesar's wife, be

above and beyond reproach. It is hard enough to

render justice and meet the cricicism of pucple

on decisions we're cullaed oz to make that wre

controversial without the burden of anything else
that can at all be quesciomable.

I like Judge Carriilo. I have always
thought a lot of him, He is young and he is
inexperienced on the Bench. But he was kind
of caught up in a web of circumstances that has
bound him in this particular case. So it would
be the judgment of this Court that he is
disqualified,"

There is more, gentlemen. I leave this for you.

It is quite voluminous. It only sets a pattern histori-
cally.

Q Mr. Bercaw, would you explain to the Committee
the capacity in which Judge Carrillo preasently serves
with the Pirst State Bank or the Bank and Trust of Rio
Grande City, or at the time of this particular trial?

A At the time of this trial, according to this

Statement of Facts, Judge Carrillo was on the Board of
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Directors of the bank {n the Rio Graade City. 1 do not
know whether he is on that bowrd now.

Q Was there any comment made i{n this particular
transcript in reference to a car, a Cadillac automobile, 1
whiéh Judge Carrillo had in fact contractad to purchase !
and which ¥r. Clintoan Manges paid for by check? i

A Yes, Mr. Canales, there is some leageny
discuseion in regard to transactioas. and, as I said, I
read this thing Suaday, and it is inceresting and-——

Q Mr. Bercaw, do you have im your possession s
xerox copy although it may not be certified, do you have
a xerox copy of a check made to some Cadillae agency,
signed by Mr. Clinton Manges and at the bottom where the
indication is what the purchase was designed for it says,
"0. P.'s Cadillac,"” on it?

A No, sir, I don't have that in my possession.

MR, CANALES: Then I must have it some
place.

Q I would like you to explain some of the other
points which were mentioned briefly in this particular
transcript you were reading from, Mr. Bercaw, which I'm
sure the Committee does not realize because you read an
excerpt and it is impossible for them to understand the
facts without reading the entire transcript,

A Well, this case originated in 1968, according
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to this Statement of Facts, while Judge Woodrow Laughlin
was sitting on the Bench in the 79ch Judicial District,
at which time Starr County was in the 79th Judicial

District before the 229th was created,

Then when the 229th was created, of course, :
automatically it weat into it. Ang Judge Laughlin was
not. In the meantime, there was a racezvership in i
Federal Court. It dealt with the Guerra family and
a partnership that had been created some years before
by the father of all of these Guerra young people. As
I recall, I think there are five or six brothers and a
sister. They in turn had created "i Guerra and Som," a
partnership. And Mr. Manges—again, I don't recall. As
I said, I hurriedly Sunday remembered, but Mr. Manges
bought some interest from some of these partners and
then himaelf became a partner of M. Guarra and Son. And
I assume this to be—again, I was not involved im the
lawsuit; so the basic lawsuit:. I don't know about. I'm
Just talking about this disqualification historically
for what is yet to come, with Mr. Manges eand Mr, Carrillo
in cthis Cadillac transaction that Mr. Canales mentioned,
and the lease transaction and cattle lease and the land
swapped out on a house in Benavides, I leave it for you.
I just don't remember all the details; I'm sorry. But

this £{s basically what it all involved.
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|

1

car and the stoek in the bauk. dr. Ramiro Carrillo was put

The stock was involved with the house and the

on the Board at the time.

Q Mr. Ramiro Carrillo was also on the same Board

of Directors—

A Mr. Reulro Carrillo was—chere is & iist or a i
photostat somewhere, I beliova, of the directorate of the
bank &s of Jamuarxy, close of bucfuess, Decvuber 31—
January-— December 31, 1975, pDireccozrs: Vweenk L.
Anderson, 0. P. Carrille, Rauairo Curcilio, Pedro Dias,
Jr., M. F. Garcia, Francigeco Gawcia, H. P. Guerra, III,
Dennis E. Hendricks, Max L. Joawss, Dou 4. izages, Frank
R. Nye, Jr., Robert G. Richmond.

Now, Jjust a second. You zsked wms & question
about that. I don't recall ever sesing a check like
that.

These are the records, gentlemen, that I

bring to you for your inspection.

Q Mr. Bercaw—
A Excuse me, ladies. I didn't mean to leave you
all out.

Q -—it was obviously the opinion of Judge Manges
Smith in this particular case that Judge Carrillo had
too wmany persoaal financial and monatary ties with

Clinton Manges to serve in an impartial capecity in any
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trial with dim. I3 chuc your ugderstandiag?

A I would wot presums ¢ assusme what Judge
Manges Smith thought. I read what he said,

Q Row, Mr. Bercaw, with chat history, ¥ would
like you now to go into thg removala~—woll, let me ask
you £irst, I asked you eariiar whethar you had & newsy-
paper clipplag witk you ov in VOUT POELEGE Lk

A Yea, siw.

Q —from eho "Corpus Cuvisci Caller" in which
Judge Carrilleo wmade & etacement in whieh he publicly
split with the~—and I quots—"01d Parey” which purporcedly
was organized or headed by the iate Gaovrgo §. Parr.

A Yes, sir. I have here & ciipping fzom tha
“Corpus Christi Caller" dated March 19, 1978,

MR, CANALES: 1If the Committee would
permit me, this is an exerpt from the "Corpus Christi
Callexr" newspaper, and the heading on i{t & "Parrs vs.
Carrillos— Scheol race causes Duval Splie," 1Ic¢ is
written by Joe Coudert, Staff Writer. It sayst

“rhe April 5 school board election has
appareatly precipitated a complete split

betwesn Duval County pelitical leador George

B. Parr and the Carrillo family.

Former state legislator Ossar Carrille

split with Parr last year over Parr's suppert
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7

of State Senator Joha Traeges.

Tugsday, District Judge 0. P. Carviilo
told & Caller reporter he i{s 'all through
with Parr.’'

‘t've spent this past year trying to
pateh up the differeuces in the OLd Pagey but
aow I'm through., Hu—’

and it redexs to Parg—
'guaranteed wu o8 LIl Bewe Wé & Pary chel
Bilda Parr would withdraw drom the echvol board
race if my fathar, D. C. Chapu, enterad the
race, He then waited until the last miuute so
nobody else could fiie, then told me he was gnot
going to &sk Rilda to withdraw. He broke his
woxd,' Carrililo said.

Indications of the peading spiit have been
apparent for several daye but the judgs's announce-
went wae the firet official confirmatios.

Coutacted by telaphone Tuesday eveniag,
County Commissioner Ramiro Carrillo said ke has
joined his two brothers in the split. "i'a
going with my daddy, D. C. Chapa,' he said.
Chapa is a ceandidate in the Benavides aschool
board race who is oppossd by wo kaown Parr
candidates, 'This makes it the whole fawily
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]
now, ' the commissioner announced, referring

to the split with the Parr factions of the
Old Party.

Last year both Ramiro Carrillo and 0. P.
Carrillo at least visibly, supported Parr and
his candidates {n the Benavides school board
elections and city elections.

No reason has been prasenced for Parr's
actions which some say are unlike him. One
Carrillo brother said Parr was 'personally very
hurt,' when one of his candidates in the school
board and city elections was defeated.

Candidates for the two seats available on
the board this year are fncumbent Rogelio
Guajardo, nephew to Oscar, 0. P., and Ramiro
Catrillo; D. C. Chapa, father of the thrae
brothers and Guajardo's grandfather; Mrs. Hilda
Parx, widow of the late Atlee Parr, brother to
George Parrj Ruben Chapa, owner of a service
station and Mrs. Parr's ruuning mate; 0. G.
Barton; and C. R. Cuellar.

Incumbent David Carrillo withdrew from
the race last week."

Mr. Bercaw, in connection with this race which took

place in the month of April, would you please inform this
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I {[Committee who were the winners of that political race? :
t
1

A Yes, sir. Mrs. Hilda Parr and Mr. Ruben

1

“

3 || Chapa were the winners of that race.

4

19

20

21

22

Q Mr. Bercaw, from the date of March 19th, 1975,
vhat has traaspired with relatfon to the Benavides
Independent School District which brings it to its
present position where we—or tha present poincr in
history—where we now have two, one school district
appointed by the Judge-—not school district; one school
board appointed by the Judge-—and the other one constitut
of elected members. Could you give us some history to
the Committee?

A May it please the Court, I'm going to introduce
some stuff that will have a xerox copy of that in it, in
a few minutes, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN HALE: That will be f£ine.

Let the record reflect that the "Corpus

Christi Callex" 1s one of the outstanding daily
newspapers in Texas.

MR, : I'm sure, Mr. Chairman, as
it's in your home district.

(Brief recess.)

CRAIRMAN RALE: The Committee will come
back to order.

Mr. Canales, you may proceed.

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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MR. CANALES: Mr. Chairman, I would
offer for the Committee or introduce into evideace this
Motion for Disqualification, the second supplemental
Motion for Disqualification, the Order on Motion for
Disqualification, and the accompanying Brief of the
defendants in this parclcular mscter. I beiieve these
are all certified copies.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Fine. Hand them to the
Court Reporter and let him mavk them as exhibits.

(The documents referred to were
marked "L," through "4," for
identificacion.)

MR, CANALES: I would also submit khe
Supreme Court of Texas Coda of Judicial Conduct,
effective September lst, 1974, amended to September 24th,
1974.

(The code referred to was marked
“Exhibit 5," for
identification.)

Q Mxr. Berecaw, after having read this newspaper
axticle of the "Corpus Christi Czller,” I would ask you
te relate the incidents that oceurred subgequent to
this press announcement by Judge Carrillo in relation to
the Benavides School Board wherein this election had
just transpired.

A Well, this has just traanspired. The school
election, I believe, was April the 6th, 1975, or the 5th,

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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'
I don't remember. It was che firsc Saturday in April.

On March 19, 1975, I was on the Board. Mr.
Al Schuenemann, Mr. Joe—you have in your folders,
gentlewmen, if you can find them, a sli{p that we prepared
and put with this, if you find {t 1in your foldar. Mr.
Canales gave me & copy of it and I have it here before
me. I doa't see aany sense ia wascing the Comaictee's
time reading who was on the Soard. Buc it is kind of
mixed up.
As you can see, on the 19th who was on the
Board the day the article was written in the "Caller,"
and on the 20th four cases were filed, one against me,
one against Joe Garcia, one against Luis Elisondo, one
against Enrique Garcia. Aand I have here certified
coples of all four of the cases and all matters relating
to me to date.
MR. CANALES: Mr. Chairman, I would submitc
these in evidence for the Comaittees.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Let the Court Reporter
mark them as exhibitcs.
(The documents referred to were marked
“Exhibits 6," through 9," for
identification.)
MR. CANALES: Mr. Chairman, I would like

to read the style of the case. 1t is the State of Texas

on the Relation of Jose R. Nichols, this particular

|
|
i
|
|
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T*cauae number, 8884, V8. M. K. Bercaw. T

Q Mr, Bercaw, bafore you proceed would you |
please tell me i{f you know Jose R, Nichols?

A Yes, air, 1 do.

Q With who 's Mr. Jose R. Nichols employed?

A He 18 employed by the muval County Ranch
Company.

Q Who owns the Duval County Ranch Company,
Mr. Baercaw?

A Ciinton Manges owms the stock of the Duval
County Ranch Company.

Q Were all of these causes filed by Mr. Jose R.
Nichols?

A Yes, sir.

Q Thank you. Would you please continue then
with your statement to the Committee.

A On March 21st, the State of Texas, on relation

of Ricardo H. Garcia, County Attorney, removed the
remaining school board members. On March 24ch— I have
a certified copy which I'll give to you in a moment—
Judge Carrillo on the cocket sheet disqualified himself
as to David H. Carrillo and Rogelio Carrillo.
Q Is that Rogelio Carrillo or Rogelio Guajardoe?
A Excuse me, I'm sorry. Rogelio Guajardo, and

removed Alfred Schuenemann. This is all in ome case, this
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case. He severed these two out—they are his nephews—

and under & temporary order of removal for Mx.
Schuenemann he appointed a trustee, Mr. Cosas.

Q Mr. Bercaw, may I interrupt you briefly on
this particular question. You say that four or five
were initially removed from the school board.

A Four were removed on the 20ch by the relation
of Mr. Jose R. Nichols and Mr. Avnuifo Guerra who is
the District Attorney.

Q That was one day after Judge Carrillc said he
was splitting with the 0id Paxty?

A Yes, air.

Q Now let me ask you, the other two-—the other
three individuals that were left? There were seven on
the Board at that time?

A Yes, 8ilr, The School Board at that time was
composed of seven members.

Q Would you please tell this Committee what
their names were again, please?

A Alfred Schuenemann— Al Schuenemann, as they
have it here— David H, Carrillo.

Q Is he any relation to Judge 0. P. Carxillo?
He's his nephew. And Rogelio Guajardo.

Is he any relation to Judge O. P. Carrillo?

> O >

He {8 his .nepheaw.

|
i
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‘ Q What happened when the County Attoxney, Mr.
Ricardo Garcia—

A As I stated, under the docket notation, he

disqualified himself as to David H. Carrilleo aad

him.

Q And left only his two nephews on the School
Board?

A Yes, sir.

Q I would like to ask you, Mr. Bercaw, are you
familiar with the Cannon of Ethics for Judges somewhat?

A Somewhat, Yes, sir.

Q Are you familiar with the fact that when a
case is filed and the judge has any intarest in the
case at all he {8 supposed to take no other action other
than to spread the cause on the minutes?

A Now you've got me {n something that I am not
that familiar with, Mr. Canales.

Q However, Judge Carrillo did sever the case
and tried only Mr. Schuenemann and didn't try the cass
ag to his two nephews?

This was not a trial.
Well, {n the relation.

Yes.

QP Lo D>

Would you please continue with your statement.

1

|

Rogelio Guajardo, severed Mr. Schuenemann and disqualifieg

J
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qﬁi A Then you can follow the appointments to a

point by this sheet,

However, if you will notice by the shaet
that on Maxch 31, Judge Carrillo appointed J, R, Cosas
to take Mr. Schuenemann's place temporarily, and Mr.
Cosas resigned. 4ad on Aprii the 8th, Mr. Garcia filed
a nonsuit in that case. I believe it is all here in the
reacord, and this s s certified record of the—

Q Now, Mr. Garcila. is the County Attorney?

A Re 1s the County aAttorney.
Q He took nonsuit against whom?

A Against the whole case.

Q Which was against the two Carrillo nephews aad
Mr.—

A The two nephews and Mr. Schuenaemann.

Q -—8chuenemann. The County Attorney took a
nonsuic?

A He filed a nonsuit on April the 8th.

Q When did the Judge remove him? Subsequent to
the nomsuit or prior to the nonsuit?

A He appointed Mr, Cceas on March the 31st and
Mr. Cosas subsequently resigned and then Mr. Garcia
filed a nomsuit on the 8th.

Q Mr. Bercaw, at best, I'm confused.

A Ya;, I'm sure,
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Q It is a very confusing matter when you end up |

with two sehool boards.
Who are the membeis that were appointed, Mr.

Bercaw, in the original removal of four membexs ?

A Mr. Morris Ashby was appointed to replace me.

Q Would you toll me who or what 1s the f
occupation of Mr. Morris Ashby?

A Mr. Morris Ashby is the Executive Vice
President of the Duval County Raach Company .

Q Who owns the Duval County Ranch Compaay?

A Mr. Clinton Manges,

Q Who else was replaced and who replaced them

in this particular proceeding?

A Mr. Leonel Garza replaced Joe Garcia.
Q Is he any relation to Mr, Manges?

A No, sir,

Q No business contacts?

A Ro, sir,

Q Who else was replaced?

A Mr. Bill Ham waz appointed to replace Mr.

Luis lliloidu;
Q What happened to Mr. Ham when he was appointed?
A Mr. Ham qualified and was subsequently by ordarJ

appointed to replace him.

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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Q Now, wait a minute. Mr. Ham was appointed

and then removed?
A Well—

Q Resigned, or what did he do?

A A8 far as I know he quaiified by making bond.

It will reflect in the record. and in the neantime——and
I think this was all om the 25th, as che record will
reflect—Mr. Ham qualified, Judge Carrillo appointed

E. V. McMichael to take his place, and E. V. McMichael
resigned, and Judge Carvillo on the 31lst of March
appointed Santiago Garcia to take his placa,

Q Why were all of ¢hese people resigning &8s soon
as they were appointed, Mr, Bercaw?

A Well, I have another newspaper clipping, Mr.
Canales, that may be of some—

Q Would you please give it to the Committea.

A This is the "Corpus Christi Csller," Tuesday,
Hurch'ZSth; 1975. There is an article by Mr. Spencer
Perrson, a Staff Writer for the ''Caller," and the
article hare quotes—£firstly the headline says, "Newly
appointed trustees deny that they're Carrillo backers,"”
and I quote from the paper:

"Although Ham said he is 'a George Parr
man,' he added, 'If I go on the board it will

be straight down the line for the kids and for

-

|
]

|
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~ 4

the school district. That's who I'm fighting
for. When it comes to the kids, I'm for them

and nobody elsge.'

Q What happened to Mr. Ham after he siated that

he was a George Parr man?

A I'll let the record speak for itself, Mr.
Canales. 1It's in the case.

Q Was he removed?

A The record speaks for itself.

Q Mr. Bercaw, who replaced the fourth member?

A Mr. Pete Kunter replaced Enrique Garcia.

Q Who replaced Mr. Schuenemann?

A This was this J. R. Casas, and then on April
the 18th, Martin Alaniz. The record again will speak
for itself. And on the 22nd, Mrs. Wilma Viegas was
appointed, of April,

Q Mr. Bercaw, I would now like to call your
attention to some other documentation which you have in
your poaaeaaibn in regard to the Grand Jury Commissioners
that were appointed by Judge O. P. Carrillo. Kave you
got aay documentation in your possession dealing with
that particular topic?

MR, CANALES: Mr. Chairman, I would like
to get this newapaper for the Committea, if the Chair

would agree, and have copiles made.

]
\

|
4
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CHAIRMAN HALE: That will be fine, if

you will have copies made.

MR. CANALES: I would like to have it

entered into the evidence, Mr. Chairman.

(The newspaper clipping referred
to was marked "Exhibit 10,"
for identification.)

CHAIRMAN KALE: Lec the Chair suggest
you might want to ancer chis Tirst newspaper clippiag

in evidence, for whataver value it wight have.

(The newspaper clippiag referred
to was marked "Exhibit 11,"
foxr {dentification.})

Q Mx. Bercaw, would you now please relate to
the Committee the appointments to the poasition of Grand
Jury Commissioners. I believe that's the title that
the people bear that select the grand jurors.

A Mr. Canales, I have hexe for the Jury
Commissioner's Appointment on January 24, 1975,
appointing five people as Commissioners.

Q Would you please read the name of the first
Grand Jury Commissionex?

A Manuel Amaya, Jr., 8an Diego, Texas,

Q Would you tell me what is the occupation of
Mr. Manuel Amaya, Jr.?

A Well—

CHAIRMAN BALE: How do you spell Amaya?
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MR. CANALES: A-M-A-Y-A.

A I think you hesrd a moment ago some dis-

cussion and in previous testimony that Mr. Manuel Amaya,

Jr. right now is on one of the two boards of the Com-

missioners.

Q He 18 one of the County Commissioners?

A Right,

Q Was he appointed?

A At this time, or this partacular date, or clme

to this date, I saw a letter in Mr. Manuel Amaya, Jr.'s
handwriting where he addressed himself to the Duval
County Water Reclamation and Counservation Discrict
stating that he represented the Duval County Ranch
Company in some dealings that they were having with the
Water District.

Q Mr. Amaya at that time represented the Duval
County Ranch Compary?

A According to his letter. Yes, sir.

Q Owned and operated by Mr. Clinton Manges?

A Yes, sir.

Q And Mr. Manuel Amays is pregently a Couaty
Commissioner appointed by County Judge, or purportedly
County Judge, Dan Tobdn, Jri?, :.

A Yes, sir.

Q Whe appointed Dam Tobin, Jr.?

3—H5-

l
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Wﬁ A I think Dan Tobin, Jr.—you mean in the
present position that he is holding?

Q He {8 holding the present position of County
Judge? '

A Yes, six.

Q Who appointed—

A Judge 0. P. Carriiie.

Q Judge 0, P. Carriile appoinced County Judge
Dan Tobin, Jxr., after having removed Archer Pagr whom
he had—

A That's my understanding. Yes, sir.

Q Then County Judge Dan Tobin appointed Meanuel
Aunaya, an employee of the Duval County Ranch to the
County Commissioner's position, which he vacated?

A Mr. Canales, let me say this: I think Mr.
Amaya had other employment other than working for the
Duval County Ranch Company at this time.

Q What other employment did Mr. Amaya have?

A Bome governmental agsency, 1 believe. I have
known Mr. Manuel Amaya, Jr. for many years, but I do
not know how he was actually employed. But in this
particular letter he said he was representing the Duval
County Ranch Company in the dealings with the Duval
County Water and Reclamation District.

Q The next name on the list, Mr. Bercaw, is

i
|
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Nicolas Garcia.
A Yes, sir, from Concapcion.

Q Is there any relatiom between Mr. Nicolas

Garcia and Mr. Clinton Mangea?
A Not that I know of.
Q The next name on the iisc is Ernes¢o Benavides. |

Is there any relation betweem Erzesto Benavides aand Mr.

Clinton Manges?

A Not that I know of,

Q The next name on the lisc is Mr. Roberto
Elizondo of Benavides, Texas. Is there any relation
between Mr. Roberto Elizondo and Mr. Clinton Manges?

A Mr:'kobe:co Elizondo is Judge 0. P, Carrillo'e
Court Reporter,

Q The next name on the list is our familiar
friend, Mr. Morris Ashby: Would you tell me what
relationship he has and if he is the same cne thet was
appointed to the school board and presently holds the
position of President of the School Board that has been
appointed by Judge 0. P, Carrilloe?

A Yes, sir. That's the same Morris Ashby. He is
Executive Vice Prasident of the Duval County Ranch
Company.

Q Then you would say that assuming there are

five members on this particular Grand Jury Commissioner—
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this array of Grand Jury Coamissiomers, three of them
have dirxect ties, assuming that the comments made by

Judge Manges Smith in the case of Clinton Manges vs.

Guerra, would you be of the opintien that there might be
& dirveet tie between three members that are presant
here on this list?

A Yes, sir. You could avsume this.

qQ Mx. Bercaw, this way be an aussumptioa, but oa
your part do you believe it to be true?

A Yes, sir.

Q Bave you got certified copies of tnis Orxder
Appeiating Jury Commissioners?

A I have only & xerox copy which I wouwld like to
effer to the Couxt. The Commission can, of course make
itself availadle a certified copy of ft.

MR, CAMALES: Would the Committee like &
eopy of this?
CHAIRMAN HALE: Put it in the recerd.
(The Order raeferred to
was sarkad "Exhibic 12,"
for Ldentification.)

Q Mr. Bercaw, would yeu sssume that sheuld
these three Grand Jury Commissicaers have aay relatiom
or bdusiness ties or politiesal ties that they might
fafluenee very significantly the members who were
sppointed in faet to the Graad Jury?
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A Well, I would assume they would appoint some-
one, yes, sir, along those lfnes. That would be the
normal reaction.

Q Is it the function of the Grand Jury to
investigate and to indict people on criminal offenses?

A Yes, sir.

Q Mr. Bercaw, have you any other comments that
you would like to make to the Committee at this time?

A I just have another xarox copy of the Grand
Jury that was chosen, and the only observations I
would make, that the number one man on this list and
the number eleven man on this li{st both work for the
Duval County Ranch Company, one of them being Mr. Jack
Damron and ona of them Mr. Jose R. Nichols who was
appointad Foreman of the Grand Jury,.

Q These are the peopls that are actually on the
Grand Jury today?

A Yes, sir. This is for the February term
beginning February for six months.

Q Is there any way to determine who was the one
that selected these names to be—

A I do not know.

Q Have you any further comments?

A That's all I have there.

MR. CANALES: I will turn ovexr Mr. Bercaw

Bercaw - direct . “__v-,-3» 144l
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for questioning by the Committee, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN BALE: Finae. Thank you very
much.

QUESTIONS BY THE COMMITTEE
BY CHAIRMAN BALE

Q Mr. Bercaw, for the record, if it got into the
record, I missed it, what school district were you a |

|

member of the Board of Trustees of?

A Benavides Independent School District.

school district in your testimony are to the Benavides

|
Q And all of the references in here to the ‘
|
Indepandent School Districe? $
|
l

A Are with reference to the Benavides Independent

School District. Yes, air.

|
Q How long had you been a member of the Board ‘

of Trustees of the Benavides Independent School District?

A Nineteen years.

Q Is that an elective position?

A Yes, sir.

Q A six-year tarm?

A Three-year term.

Q Three~year term?

A Yes, sir,

Q You were slected every three years over a

period of nineteen years?
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A Yes, sir. 1 was just elected in '74 for a

new three-year term. To clarify for the Committee,

three from Freer rum on a three-year term, then two from

Benavides and two from Benavides. And that's how

your seven members are elected for the three-year terms.

Q Is there an election avery year then?

A Every year in April there is—the first
Saturday {n April-—there i{s a school election. Yes, sir.
Q So that at the time of your removal you had
about two years left of a three-year term, approximately?

A That's correct, sir.
Q That removal was by an order signed in the

law suit that you stated was filed, State ex rel.

Nichols vs, Bercaw?

A Yes, sir.

Q Was an order entered by the court in that
removing you as school trusteae?

A Yes, sir.

Q Who signed that order?

A 0. P. cCarrillo.

Q What was the basfs for the removal according
to the lawsuit?

A Misconduct of the board members, naming the
four of us in individual suits, for misconduct.

Q Was there any specification as to the nature of

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS



. HV the misconduct?

?

3

4

6

~i

20

21

22

23

25

|

|

A Yes, sir. I think there were three.

Q Could you give us those, if you recalil?

A Yes, sir. Destroying records—

Q Did you destroy any records?

A No, sir. -—attorney's fees for——you heard

testimony with regard to the IRS, and the Board was
subpoenaed for various things, and the Board hired
attornays and the thing was that, I assume we weren't
supposed to hire attorneys for the Board. Then
something about the amounts of the attorney's fees.

Q Did the Board itself hire an attormay to
represent the Board?

A Yes, sir.

Q You did not have an attorney repraesenting the
Board prior to that time?

A Well, we have had—Mr. Frank Lloyd through
the years has represented us on a minimal basis of
calling up and needing a letter or some advice. I do
not practice law on the school board, Mr. Hale. I wmake
it a very clear and concise effort not to do that,

Q That thought hadn't crossed my mind. I was
wondering L{f the school board did not have an attorney
of some type on a retainer or—

A I had discusased this subpoena with Mr. Frank

Bercaw - direct 3 415?
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Lloyd and he recommended that the school board hire

actorneys to represent them.

Q Who did you employ?

 \ We hired Mr. Charles Orr of Houston and Mr.
Marvin Foster of San Diego.

Q And one of the complaints against you in the

lawsuit was your action in empioylng these attorneys to

reprasent the school Board?

A Yes, sir.

Q And in your opinion was there any merit in
the allegation contained in the petition with respect to
the employment of attorneys?

A No, sir.

Q Was it your opinion that it was within the
legal province of the school board to employ these
attorneys?

A Yes, sir.

Q Were they paid an excessive fee, in your
judgment?
A Well, Mr. Hale, I can only answer in this way:

" No," bacause, you know, what's an excessive fee when
you don't know where you're going?

Q I see. What was the third—

A You being an attorney and me being an attorney,

you know, I don't set your fees when we deal together

and you don't set mine. You know what I mean.

3153

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS



20

21

2

23

1_ Bercaw - direct . -SumnlﬁﬁL

Q What was the third grounds of disqualification? .

A That we had hired—the first superintendent

had been indicted for income tax evasion. He had been

|
!
our superintendent for a number of years and butlt a E

beautfiful school system with teachers and facilities and

everything, was wall respected in the community. We had

given him a contract as consultaat, of course, based

upon his return because he was given a one-yesar term for

income tax evasion. He had tremeadous abilities, tre-
mendous knowledges and this sort of thing, and this was

the third item, that we were supposed to be paying him

while he was gone.

Q Did you pay him while he was gone?

A N&, sir.

Q Was he imprisoned for one year? You said he
was gone for one year.

A I just got a letter. He'll be out August the
éth,

Q But during the time he was 1ncarca§aeed, did
you pay him any salary or any emoluments of any kind
during that time?

A Qur checks are fssued on a—Mr. Powell resigned
as superintendent and our chacks are based in the
computer, and two checks came ocut but were never

delivered, ,out of that computer, and then it was cut off,
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Q You mentioned the Freer school. Is the school

at Freer & part of the Benavides Independent School

District—

A Yes, sir,

Q —or is it an independent school digtrict of
its own?

A Yes, sir.
Q "Yes, sir" to what?

A Yes, 8ir, it is a part of the Benavides

Independent School Districe.

Q Were the other three trustees that were

removed at the time you were removed, removed for the

same three causes?
A Yes, sir.
Q Was there a hearing on that removal?
A No, sir.
Q Did you request a hearing?

A I think the record will speak, Mr. Chairman,

of all of the things that we tried to do to get to court.

I'm not going to presume to tell this Committee how to
read the Vernon's Annotated Statutes of the State of
Texas. But there are articles of removals and manners
in which they are to be done, and I never considered
myself off the board because the articles were not

complied with.
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Q I see. With respect 2o any of the four?

A That's right.

Q Do you still consider yourself a member of
the Board of Trustees of the Benavides Independent
School District from a legal standpoint?

A No, six. No, sir., We pursued to get an
immediate trial, requested it, requested a dislaterested
judge, pursued as much as we could, &and on May the 9th
Judge Carrillo just prior to this had set our four
cases, based on the same allegations after refusing a
Motion to Consolidate, from June the 9th through
September the 29th. And on May the 9th, after consulta-
tion with attorneys and the five of us, this other,

Mr. Schuenemann, discussed this matter at great length
the day before and for the benefit of the school system,
the children, the administration, the teschers, the
continuily, we felt the best thing for us to do was
resign.

Q So the five of you tendered resignations?

A Only four have because Mr. Enrique Garcia
was out of tha county on business at the time.

Q And replacements were named to each of those
positions by Judge Carrillo?

A No, sir. We resigned under the statutes of

the Vernon's Annotated Civil Statutes to the duly elected

(%44
oL
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board members, and they in turn, under that statute,
replaced us for the remaining term-—-not term, but for

the next eslection of that statute.

Q Did four of you resign at the same time?
A Yes, sir,

Q That meant that the three remaining trestees
named four to fill vacaacies then?

A That's right, sir.

Q Those three being David H. Carrillo, Rogelio
Guajardo and who was the third one?

A No, si{r. The only people who were on the
Board at the time of our resignation, if you can follow
it back on the chart now, we're going to go to May 9,
on the date of our resignation.

Q My chart doesn't go that far.

A All right. I know it doesn't, that's what I'm
saying. I'm carrying you past your chart but if you'll
80 back to April 3 you'll see Hilda Parr and Ruben Chapa
vere elected, which removed any question about David H.
Carrillo and Rogelio Guajardo. And since Enrique Garcia
was still under the temporary suspension of Judge
Carrillo, even though, as I say, we felt we ware still
board members, Mr. Hunter, if you take Judge Carrillo's
order, was on the board. And these elacted

officials made the appointments of the new board members.
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Q Are the members of the Board of Trustees of the
Benavides Independent School Digtrict paid any compen-
sation for their services on that board?

A No, sir.

Q Are there any emoluments accruing to members
of that board by vircue of cheir survice?

A Ko, sir.

Q During the time tchat you were on che Board of
Trustees of the Benavides Iudepeuadent Scaocol District
did you transact any business with a business enticy
known as Farm and Ranch Store? |

A If the bills were presaented by the people !
who were authorized to purchase for the schools through !
the administrative process and the superintendents each E

board meeting would present us bills which we would

approve.

Now, as far as the Benavides end of the school
systenm is concerned, Farm and Ranch I'm sure i{s there.
1 just don't recall whether it is or not. To my real
knowledge, I'm 24 miles away, and extremely busy, and
trying to perform all our services, we let the adminis-
trators, the principals and the superintendents operate
the school systems in the sense that they were the

purchasing agents for the school system. They would

present the bills, we would approve them and pay them in

i
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ﬂ the ordinary course of buginess.
5 Q Were there any biils paid to the Zertuche
% General Store?
; A I'm sure there were.
‘ Q Do you know where the Zertuche General Store
}i is located?

A No, sir.

Q Do you know where the Farm and Ranch Store

is located?

A No, sir. Well, like you have, I have heard
in the last two night sessions where these stores are
located,

Q Did you know anything about either of these
two entities prior to testimony before this committee?
A Yeas, 8ir. I think you will find that on
April the 7th I got a letter from the Comptroller of

Public Accounts wherein I inquired as to who owned
these entities.

Q In connection with the ouster suits on the
members of the school board, what court were those law-
suits filed 4in?

Judge Carrillo's court.
The 229th Distriet Court?

Yes, sir.

P Y-

Was any effort made by any of the defendants in
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those cases to disqualify Judge Carrillo?
A There was a motion filed by our attorneys—
again, the records are there—to disqualify him. We

came to the Court of Civil Appeals of the Supreme

Court for a speedy trial. we Just wanted to be heard.
As 1 say, thean when it was ultimately done from June

9th to September the 29th in order for the continuity of |
|

the school board we had no alteraative but to get out of

there.

Q What happened ko the Motion to Disqualify Judge
Carrillo? Was it ever acted upon? %
A I don't know. We were represented by counsel.
CHAIRMAN HALE: I believe that's all I
have.
Mr. Maloney?
BY MR. MALOREY

Q Mr. Bercaw, you're an attorney?
A Yes, oir.
Q You practice in Freer?

A Yes, sir. I have practiced in Freer a little
over twenty years.

Q Do you have any other business intereats at
all?

A Oh, yes. You know how lawyers are, they

dabble here and dabble there when they can. But I don't
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have—right now I am on a board of directors of a
company of which I have an option to purchase some

stock, and that's the extent of my outside business

activities right now.

Q Is that company in Frear?

A Yes, eir,

Q What is the nature of that business?

A It's & petrochemical electrical contracting

company, with most of our business in Freeport, Texas,
with Dow Chemical.

Q What is the name of this company ?

A Industrial Electric Corporation.

Q Have you been in any other businesses since
19707

A Not since 1970, I don't believe, Mr. Malonay.
No, sir. I was in the house buflding business a number
of years ago with a buflder, and my only dealings were
to handle the financial, interim finance and paper
closings and that sort of thing.

Q Well, I was noticing from the minutes of the
School Board meetings that before the Judge was elected
a Judge he was on the school board with you,.

A Yes, sir. I went on the Board in '56, Mr.
Maloney, and I believe Judge Carrillo came on the Board

in '65, then resigned in '70., And to answer your
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questions of the other night of the two resigmations,

I don't have the answer ro that either.

Q I take it then that at no time while you were

serving on the Board did 0. Pp. Carrillo indficate to

you that he had an interest in the Farm and Ranch Store
in Benavides or in Zertuche's?

A Bo, sir.,

Q Amnd yet it looks like about weekly here you
all were paying good sums of moaey to both.

A I don't know the businesses in Benavides.
0f course, in some places all schools buy from the game
apot because {t's the only place you can get it. In
other cases, all of us try to do business at home as
best we can., These are little towns and they are small
communities and you try to do your business at home.
You ask me about Freer and I can tell you everybody
and who owns and everything else. But when you go imto
Benavides there are many people that I don't know and
don't know who owns these things.

Q Let me ask you this question: Had you known
that Judge Carrillo had an interest im either one of
these businesses, or both, would you have questioned
these bills?

A You betcha. Let's put it this way. The minute

I got knowledge of anything like that I think you can see

Bercaw - direct 3 15/&
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the certifications that I went after.

MR. MALOWRY: Mr. Chairman, I'm wondering,;

F

20

21

22

since Mr. Bercaw was a member of the board at this

time whether he eould authenticate these records for

us?

CHAIRMAN HALE: He might.
BY CHAIRMAN HALE

Q Mr. Bercaw, this book has been given to us for
our examination and purportedly it represents photo-
copies of possibly not all of the minutes, but at least
some of the minutes of the Board of Trustees of the
Benavides Independent School District beginning in 1970
and going through 1973. I would ask 4if you could look
at that and examine it and see Lf it purportca to be
actual photocopies of the original minutes?

A Now, I'm not going to be able to authenticate
the dates because I don't remember, or what's in them.
But now as to whether these look like they're our:
minutes, they look like it. There is no question about
that very rapidly. This is the format we've used since
I1've been on the Board.

Q I realize you would probably have to have the
original minutes and compare them side by side.

A Well, the original minutes would all be signed

and I see soms of these are not signed.
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I noticed that myself,.

But &all the original minutes would be signed,
I'm syre. |

Q Who signs the minutes of the school? !

A The President 8igns the minutes after they |

are approved. At the next bosrd meeting, they are approvedi
from the previous meeting, and then signed by the g
President and the Secretary. i
Q I see. Who would have been the President and
who would have been tha Secretary during the period of
'70: to '73 that these minutes purportedly cover?
A Well, of course, as I'm looking here, Mr. D.

C. Chapa was President, and Alfred Schuenemann was

Secretary.
Q Ia D. C. Chapa related to Judge Carrillo?
A Ha's his father.
BY MR. CANALES
qQ Mr. Berecaw, do you recognize Mr. D. C. Chapa's
signatuxe on any of those minutes?
A I have no reason to doubt that they are not.
I just can't say that I recognize his signature that

well, but I would have no reason to believe that they

are not. This looks like the format of the type of

thing that we do in the ordinary course of the school

business. Yes.
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CHAIRMAN HALE: Could I see the book back?

A Yes. Judge Carrillo was President of the

Board for a period of time, and then Mr. p. C. Chapa
was President of the Board for a period of time.

I was President of the Board for a period of time many

years ago. I went back on as President, let's see now,

last year.

Bercaw - direct 3 «mliish
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|

MR. MALONEY: I believe you served without}

compensation on the school board?
A It's cost me a ton of money, Mr. Maloney.

MR, MALONEY: I know.

A Somebody has got to do it.

I want to tell you something, if it was a
paying job, it would have to be an awfully doggone good
ona.

MR, CANALES: Mr. Chairman, {f I can
interrupt the Committee and if Mr. Mitchell is in
agreement, I realize that the Committee would like to
have the additional records which the auditor could
supply us with. I would like to ask that he be
permitted to go home to bring his records to us. Right
now he is under subpoena and cannot leave the Committee
unless he has permission.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Let's hold that in

abeyance just a minute here.
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BY CHAIRMAN HALE

Q Mr. Bercaw, let me ask you & question here,

On October 19, 1970, there are minutes here bearing

that date, showing a meeting of the Board of Trustees
convened with the following members present: D. C.

Chapa, President; M. K. Bercaw, Jr., Vice President;
Al Schuenemann, Secretary; Earique Garcia, 0, P,
Carrililo,; and Luis Elizondo, Trustees; the following
members absent: Jose R, Garcia.

One of the entries in that set of minutes
reads like this:_
"At this time M. K. Bercaw, Jr. read letter
of resignation “rom 0. P. Carrillo to the Board.
Luis Elizondo made a motion to accept the
resignation from O, P. Carrillo. The motion
was gsaconded by Al Schuenemann., Vote carried
unanimously.”
Do you remember that?
A I remember the incident, yes, sir. Thia is
what I was referring to a while ago.
Q Then the next entry reade:
"M, K. Bercaw, Jr. read letter of
resignation to the Board from b, C. Chapa.
Luils Elizondo made a motion to accept D. C.

Chapa's resignation from the Board, seconded
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by Enrique Garcia.

The motion carried unanimously."

Do you recall that incidenc?
A I Just remember the overall whole thing,
Mr. Chairman.
Q Then it says:
"Luis Elizondo made & motion to appoint
Rogelio Guajardo, Jr. in place of 0. P,
Carrillo as a board member for che Benavides
Independent School District. It was seconded
by Al Schuenemann. Mr. Luis Eiizondo also
made a motion to appoint D. C. Chapa as a
board member of the Bsnavides Independeat
8chool Dis.rict. It was seconded by Earique
Garcia. M. K. Bercaw, Jr., presiding, called
for a vote on the motion."
It doesn't say what disposition was made.
Then: "Mr. Luis Elfzondo made a motion
to reorganize the board by appointing D. C.
Chapa as President, M, K. Bercaw, Jr. as
Vice President, Al Schuenemann as Secretary.
It was seconded by Enrique Garcia, The
vote carried unanimously."
Do you remember all of those transactions?

A I don't remember the specifics. As I say, I

remember the transactions. Yes, sir.
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Q Could you explain ¢o the Committee, please,

=1
|
why Mr. Chapa wouid resign |

and then at the same meating

be reappointed?

A The only explanation that I could possibly

see from whan you were asking this the other night, and
I remembered the question in ay mind at the time, is
that Regelio Guajardo, Jr. s p. C. Chapa's grundson

and & nephew of 0. P, Carriilo. Now, why this was
necessary, I do not know. But it was dome. I don't
know of any significance, Mr, Hale.

Q The date of the minutes refiect it was done
on Qetober 19, 1970, is the date on the mizutes.

A thtg is whea Judge Carriilo resigmed to rum
for the Distriet Judgeship of the 229th.

Q Bow long had Mr. Carrillo been on the Board
of Trustees of the Benavides lndependent School District
st that time?

A Oh, I've got in my mind 1965, but it could
have been before that.

Q It was several years, though, prior to 19707

A Oh, yes. He was on there several years as
President and then Mr. Chapa cams on. I don't remember
who got off and who got on through the years, Mr. Hale,
but then Mr. Chapa became President.

Q@  The records of the Secretary of State reflact
that lﬁ. 0. P. Carrillo was County Attoraey of Duval
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County from January 1, 1961 until January 30, 1970.

A I'm certain that's correct.

Q Then he served on the Board of Trustees of
the Benavides Independent School District simultaneously
with his service as County Attorney of Duval County?

A Yea, sir. I assume that to be correct,

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Maloney?

MR. MALONEY: That's all I have. Thank

you.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Fine. Mr, Slack?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN HALE: He's gone.
Mr. Hendricks?
BY MR, HENDRICKS

Q Ken, let me say it's awfully good to see you .
after so many years.

A It's good to see you.

Q Do you have any knowledge of this Cadillac
transaction?

A I have no knowledge of it other than what you
heard, It's in that—the way this transcript reads,
Judge Carrillo—now this is recalling from memory, having
read Sunday in a hurried manner, trying to wade through
and try to pick out this thing to see whether it was

probative or not, because it had just been given to me.
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Judge Carrillo was trading cars in, I believe,

December of 1970, and I don't remember the date, but in

I dom't question what was said, but it was a confusing

|
|
doing 80 he—well, 1t's a confusing thing there too, and |
|
|
thing. |

He was swapping a house and lot in Benavides for
for the ten shares of stock and the Cadillac. I believe i
that's what it boiled down to im the testimony of the |
Statement of Facts,
CHAIRMAN HALE: Fine.
Mr. Nabers?

BY MR. NABERS

Q Mr. Bercaw, do you know whether or not it
violates the constituticnal laws of the State of Texas
to serve as County Attorney and on the school board
simultaneously?

A I think it does.

Q What about—

A I say this to you, I think that whea you run fox
one you automatically resign from the other.

Q Yes, sir. That's my impression, too. Of
course, I could be wrong. We'll fimnd out.

As & licensed attorney to practice law before

the Supreme Court I assume you also practice lavw in
Judge Carrillo's court?

A Yes, sir, I do.
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Q In your opiniocn asg an attorney practicing and

licensed te practice befora the Supreme Court, what kind
of judge 1s het

A I have no complaints the way Judge Carrillo

|
|
l
!
!
|
has treated me since he has been on the Bench. |
Q A8 28 judge? J
A Yes, sir.
Q Except for this oune lustance whereby he removed
you from the school board without & hearing?
A Well, of course, I assume if you'ra an
attorney you just got your new bar card and we had a
little note with our bar cards, you'll remember, and
you've got to have continuity of judicial conduct.that's
good. I don't like to be here.
Q Does Judge Carrillo office in the courthouse
in San Diego?
A His main office 1s there. I think he has—you
see, I don't practice in Starr County. I think I've
been in the courthouse in Starr County one time, and
that was on an uncontested matter and just weat iuto the
court room. And I don't believe I've been in Jim Hog
County since Judge Cazan—that was taken out of his
district, and I don't believe I've been—but I'm sure he
has some type of office. But his main office s in the

courthouse in San Diego, yes, sir, to answer your question.

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS



20

21

2

23

25

Bercaw - direct 3 1?9

™~

Q

7o your kaowledge, do you know whether or not
he has practiced lew in the years of 1971, '72 aor '737
A Judge Carr{lio?
Q Yes, sir,

A No, 8ir. I don't think he has practiced any

law—are you talking about since he's been on the Bench?

Q Yes, sir.

A No, sir. I don’t think he's practiced any
law since he's been on the Bauch.

Q Then would you quarrel with the sworn state-
ment signed by the Judge that he received incoums from
the practice of law?

A Would I gquarrel with fLt?

Q Yes, sir.

A lo;lair.’zf he signed it I wouldn't quarrel
with {t.

Q But to your personal knowledge?

A 1 doa't know of any practice he haes done.

No, sir.

Q Do you know whether or not that violates
the Cannon of Ethics?

A You betcha.

MR. CANALES: Mr. Nabers, may I interrupt
you momentarily?

MR, NABERS: Yas, sir,

!
|
|
1
i
|
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MR, CANALES: I believe in chat question
that you were putting to Mr. Borcaw with ralation to

the legllity‘of holding two public offices at the same

U o

time, I believe that that practice is in violation of

Article 16, Section 40, and Section 65 as was sat out

in the case of Ramires va. Flores, 505 Southwest 2nd, 406,
Writ refused WRE, 5

MR. WABERS: Thuak you., !

4] Do you know of any lucidengs where county
property has been used on Judge Carrillo's vanch?
A 0f my own knmowledge, no, sir.
Q Do yeu kmow of any county funds boiag expended
through the Farm and Ranch Store or the Zartuche Store?
A I have represented the county and have been
right-of-way agent for many years and things of this
type. I know nothing about the actions or the workings
of the Commissfonmeras Court, you know, if that is the
question you asked me,
MR. NABERS: Thank you,
CHAIRMAR HALE: Mr. Raster?
BY MR. RASTER
Q Mr, Bercaw, it is my understanding that you
and the others were removed from office with an order that
allegad—

A Misconduct. Yes, sir.
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Q —destroying records and misconduct, These

were specifications for the misconduct. Then you all

asked for a hearing oa this matter?

A We pursued {1t pretty heavily.

Q At the time the order was made to remove you,

was there another oxder appoiating your replacements at

the gsame tima?

A The first time, nr. Kaster, that I saw any

kind of order that I got in my lily white haads, so to

speak, was in the Court of Civil Appeals when we went

there.
Q So you were seeking—
A The day I was sarved, I was served by Ranger

Powell, I had already had sdvance warning several days

]

before this was going to happen, and I quizzed him bocnunJ

there was no order. And I'm not sitting here trying to
tell this Committee what the statute provides in regard
to the removal of an elected officfal, but all I had
was & normal civil service citation on or before the
first Monday after the_expiration of twenty days.

Q Which 1s in effect sort of an indictment.

A Wcil, that is exactly what {t was., It just

says, "You're bad, and we're not going to set the time

1ike it's supposed to be and we'll have & hearing on this

thing."

I
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Q Until you have a hearing, chough, it's just

an indictment until it's finully disposed of. Is that

correct?

A Right.

Q So that you were removed based on this indict-
ment. I would 8ssuma that you aad the others were

electaed to fill your terms, including Carrille and

Guajardo?
A Yes, sir,

Q Were those two terms up when Parr and Chapa

vere—

A Their terms were up then.

Q Your others were still running?

A Yes, sir. We were still on the Board.

Q Those two were the only two that were up that
year?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now, currently on the Board, as I read this
chart, is Mr. Ashby, Viegas, Oliveria, Garcia, Pete
Hunter, Parr and Chapa. Is that correct?

A No, sir., We've got two boards,

Q Okay. All righe,

A We resigned-—and I have here—aell—

Q Okay. That's not the Board and that's not what

I'm trying to get at.

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS



1~

20
2
1]
‘23
11

25

Bercaw - direct 3 175

A
Q

were removed by indictment.
1s an indictment and I see the date of March 28th
against Judge Carrillo, which s a Federal indictment,

which took place sowewhere duriag all this on the school

boarxd.

Judge Carrillo or was that earlier or later, or do you |

know? The Federal indiciment.

A

Q
A

don't—now I'm recalling from memory and I don't recall,
but that indictment was—oh, yes, I remember now. It

was & sealed {andictment.

A

elaction,

o > O > O >

All zighc.
Those who were on there in March the 19th

Now, I notice that there

Did you ali become aware of that indictment of j

March the 28¢th? Is it dated?
Filed Mareh 25th,

Let's put it this way, this indictment, I }

CHAIRMAN HALE: I was a sealed indictment.

And held over until after the scheol board

After April the 5th?

After April the S5th, That's right.
Then when was it made public?

I don't have any {dea.

Was it soon after April the 5th?

I would aesume so. Yes, sir.

Uell, it—
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A You know, I'm kind of like Will Rogers, all
I really know sometimes 1is what I read in the paper.

Q Yes. It disturbee me that somebody is xemoved
on the basis of an indictment without a hearing, because
if you follow that logic to conclusion we should do
the same thing because this man %8 indicted.

A I'm not gofng to comment.

Q Wall, I mean I'1ll have to resolve of that
in my own mind.

A I'11 eake that, Mr, Raster, if you ask me &
direct question.

Q No. Just thicking out loud.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr., Kastexr, you kept
making reference to an indictment. Ware you or the other
wenbers of the school board indicted?

A No, sir. We were suspanded.

Q I'm referring to this—

CHAIRMAR HALE: Do you mean this civil
suit that war filed, the removal sult?

A Yes. It's a civil guit in the form of a—it's
a removal.

CRAIRMAN HALE: A removal action. Quo
warraato.

A Right. It's a quo warranto actiom, Mr. Hale.

-

!
(

|
1
|
!
|
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Tﬁ Q I'm not an attorney and, to me, when I get a

plece of PAper and gomebody is accusing me of something,
it's—

A It's a public indictment. It may not be &

criminal {ndictment but ¢'s a public fndictment. !

Q If I get something from a judge I'm going to
worry about.

CHAIRMAN HALE: 1 simpiy interrupted to

clarify the record that it was not an indictment

involved in connection with—

A It's & civil indictment.

CHAIRMAN HALE: A civil law suit.

Q To me they're both allegations and the
indictment is an allegation and this quo warranto is an
allegation and until you have a hearing and it's finally
decided they're allegations. I guess that's probably the
more better term.

CHAIRMAN HALE: That's ttﬁc. Do you have
any further questions?

MR, KASTER: No.

CHATIRMAN HALE: Mr. Donaldson?
BY MR. DONALDSON

Q Mx. Bercaw, let me ask you first, Banavides
Independent School District is—

A I'm sorry. You're a little garbled, Mr.
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Q I don't doubt that. ‘

A At this time of the moraing and all day and

last night and before, I know.

Q How many school buildings are there in the
Benavides Independant School Districe?

live?

Where do you

A I live in Freer.

Q Is thexre a school in Freer? ‘

A There {8 a complete school system {n both %
towns.

l

Q And they are both a part of the one school
district?

A Yas, sir.

qQ As I recall, we had some testimony earlier
that part of the Board took care of one school and part
of the Board took care of the other school.

A Mr. Donaldson, you're going to get confused
again, This school board was created by the Legislature
back in the earxly 30's when Freer was a boomtown, and
Benavides was a prosperous ranching and farming community.
And for a number af yeaxrs— now I don't know how long;
this {s long before I moved there—the two boards never
met. There were three from Freer and four from Benavides

and they transacted their businesses and that was it.
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o

And then in the 50's they started meeting
together. But in truth and in fact and in the sense of
the word PFreer runs Freer and Benavides runs Benavides.

Q But 1t's all one board of trustees?
A But it's all in one district. All ome board

of trustees. In other words, when chey recommended

somebody or presented & biil we approved and they did
the same thiang for us.

Q How did you decide who ran which one?

A I dida't understand your question.

Q How did you decide which members would run the

Freer school end which ones would run the—

A The three from Freer ran the Freer and the
four from Benavides ran Benavides. T mean, you know,
personnelwise all of the entire workings of the system.
If you will notice, a school district technically can
only have one superintendent. But you'll see where there
are two superintendents.

Q One for the Freer school and—what are the
names of the schools?

A Well, we call ours Freer Public School and
Benavides calls theirs Benavides Schools.

Q How does your tax collections work on that?

A All in one district. We have two separate bank

accounts for maintenance, we have two ledgers, two
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journals. The only thing that's all together are

salaries. I said you're going to get confused.

Q But you've got only one taxing authority,
don't you?

A That's righe.

Q How do they decide who gets how much money?

A Based on the ADA of the school gyetams. Just
like the State does to the district itself. We're a
budget balanced school.

Q They take the local ad valorem tax ralsed
and apportion that on the basis of ADA?

A Right.

Q We're going to have trouble equalizing that one
aren't we?

A You betcha. 1It's been a workable system for

forty something years, so in a sense of the word you
can't really argue with {t.
Q I suppose not.

What confuses me a little bit, we have bills
that were paid to Farm and Ranch Supply and they were all
billed out to Benavides Independent School District. I
suppose there is no way to know whether that went to the
Freer group or to the Benavides group.

A I think you can look through those bills and

you will see the breakdown just like I'm telling you it

I
|
|
|
ol
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A i

is.

Freer cafeteria, Benavides transportation, Freer

transportation, Benavides vocation, Freer vocation.

Q Let me ask you one other quick quescion. I
have never in my part of the country run onto this
resignatioa and appointment of succeéding board members.
Is there a statutory authority for appointment of
removed school board members by the Distriet Judge?

A The only authority that I know of is Article
2318 of the EducationCode, which states that the
remaining school board memberg—

Q Shall appoint?

A ~—shall appoint.

Q The successors of those removed or otherwise
vacated?
A It doesn't say anything about removal. Who

have resigned.

Q Well, 1f the office iz vacated.

A Who have resigned.

Q Okay. So that section relates only to
resignations.

A Right.

Q And to your knowledge you don't know of any
other statute which specifically authorizes the District

Judge?

Freer bills and Benavides bills, Benavides cafeteria,
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¥ g
That's a removal statute that we're talking

Does the removal statute provide that the

District Judge wilil appoint someone to serve peading ?

the terminstion of the ramoval?

A

Q
4

and place
Q

provide?
A

Q
A

the expiration of twenty days."

Q
A

Q
hearing?
A

Q
A

while ago, from June 9th through September the 29th, and

we felt like that you can't—

Q

Paading hearing. i
Pending hearing?

Pending hearing. Aund he shall set a time
to be heard on tha ecitation.

On the cicacion? What did Ehe éitaeion

Are you an asttormey, Mr. Donaldecn?

Used to Dde,

I had & simple, civil service, "Oa or before

Fila an snswer.
That's right.

And {t didn't provide a place, date, time for
No, air,

But one was subsequently set. Right?

They were ultimately set for, like I said &

S0 thea what you're telling me then Ls that upon
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filing of the papers for removal, then the judge was
acting within statutory authority—

A To appoint,.

Q ~—to appoint someons—

A To appoint. Yes.

Q —peading a flinal determination or a hearing,
which prior to the time that that hearing tock place |
you resigned. Is that correct?

A That's righec. What I'm saying 15 that we made
a moot quastion out of the case, to clear the air.

Tried to clear the air anyhow. We dida't do it but we
tried to.

Q What prompted you to inquire of the Comptroller
a8 to the ownership or retail sales permit for Zertuche
and Farm and Ranch Supply?

A When this removal suit came up and I'm
charged with destruetion of records, which I knew
nothing about, I inquired, and there was also a hearing
in the court in the 229%9th.

Q That's what I don't quite understand. From
your earlier testimony you have indicated you didan't
know anything about Farm and Ranch or Zertuche, and
you can't even recall specific bills but you knew that
there were some that were probably paid by the school.

A If they were presented they were paid, I'm sure
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Q My question is, why did it occur to you that

you should imquire as to who owned those businesses?

A That's what I was trying to answer your

question on.
Q Okay.

A Then I start getting this feedback and, you

know, rumors don't buy a thing. There's only one way to

find out and that's to go to the source. And I went to
the source.
Q All right,
MR. DONALDSON: Thank you.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Laney?
BY MR. LANEY
Q What type of record were you supposed to have
destroyed? Wae that named in the—
A I don't recall any specific records.
Technically they were checks and, of course, the bank

has the checks.

Q You were supposed to have destroyed—the

Board members were supposed to have destroyed the checks?

A Right. Like 1 say, I didun't know this until
some time in February that there had ever been anything
destroyed. Whenever this Grand Jury started its
investigation I was subpoenaed and, of course, I have

no personal records of the school; they are kept {n
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Benavides. And when we got over there then that's when

I discovered this, and of course then there was a
hearing of-— I believe in the newspaper there was

something about checking the records. And I didn't

know, you know. I just didn't kanow it. So then, as I
say, I started getting all these rumors and feedbacks and;
stuff and the only way I could—iike I told Mr. Donaldnon:
the only way I know to go about something is to go right
straight at {c.

Q Have you ever been {n contact with anybody from
the Attorney General's office concerning any matters
down there?

A No, sir. I have been subpoenased to the Grand
Jury, but that was before the Attorney General came down
there.

Q What about any discussion or any contact from
the Judicial Qualifications Commission?

A Have 1 had any?

- Q Righe.
A Yes, sir.
MR. LANEY: I have no further questions.
CHAIBMAR HRALE: Ms. Thompson?
BY NS, THOMPSON
A I want to know how much were the attorney's

fees that you all paid to Attorney Orr?
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A I don't know. I don't remamber the breakdown,

i
but the record's there. I think the total was $60,000,

Q Where do you buy the supplies in Freer for

the Freer schools?
A All over, you know.

Q whgre do you buy your food, basically, for the

schools?

A For the school system?

Q Yes.

A For the cafeterfa? 1s this what you're
asking?

Q Yes.

A From various. You know, they'll supply—one

store will supply for a while then another store will

supply for a while. We spread it arouand the town.

We're a small town.

Q Are these stores owned by any of your relatives
A Pardon?

Q Are these stores owned by any of your relatives!
A I don't have a relative except a wife &n Freer

who does not work, 2 son who is going to A and M and a
daughter who is married and lives in Houston.

Q How long did you retain Mr. Orr, the four of
you, as your attorney?

A The four of us?
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Q Yes. Or the five, whichever number—
A

Are you talking about this money on this
allegation?

Q Yes. For the $60,000.

A The seven of us did it.

Q Seven. How long was that period of time?
A It was just to—for whatever was involved in
the investigation. I and several of the people were

under subpoena to the IRS.

Q Was it for one month, two months, three
months?
A There was no specific time, Ms, Thompson. I'm

sorry. It was just that we hired them to take and
represent us at the advice of the attorney that we
normally used, and he did not do this type practice.

Q How long did you say you had served on the schodg

boarxd?

A Nineteen years.

Q Nineteen years. And you never, out of the
whole nineteen years, were ever concerned or interested
in Zertuche and the Farm and Ranch Store? I mean that
has never entered your mind?

A Whenever their bills were presented to the
board at the regular meeting by the superintendents,

which is the normal procedure and had been when I got on
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the Board, and stili is, we paid them.

MS. THOMPSON: Thank you.
A Ms. Thompeon, may I say we're audited by a
CPA and file our audits with the TEA like we're supposed
to do.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Ms. Waeddington?
BY MS. WEDDINGTOR

Q I'm still trying to puzzle througa D, C. Chapa
resigning and then being reappointed. You were on the

school board at that time. Can you look at those

recoxds and tell if D, . Chapa perhaps resigned from a
texrm that was about to end and was reappointed to one
that had—

A I could not by just looking at that date, I'm
sure, because I don't know. Now let me think. I might
back up to it backwards. Okay. Give me just a minute
and I may be able to answer your question. But he
could only be appointed to the next election anyhow, you
see, under the statute.

Q But the next slection for one position might
be two or more years.

A Right., Yes, this {s true. Okay, let me see.
Maybe I can figure it out for you, because when—do you
want me to figure this for you, Ms. Weddington?

qQ Could you figure that later and maybe give {t
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to the Commictee?

A I'll try. Let's see, '74, David Carrillo had

taken his grandfather's place on the board.
in '74.

That was
He had to run so that was one year left on his
return in '73. So that would be '73, '72, '71. So he
would have had to run the aext year, I a&ssume. And I

don't remember whethar he did or he didn't. I dom't

remember,
Q Okay.
A But he would not have been able to runm for

any, you know, I mean he could not have been appointed
for any longer perfod of time than what he would have
run for, 1f I'm right in my figuring.

Q ¥You don't have any other explanation to offer

for that transaction?

A I have none.

Q When did you all hire the firm to represent
the seven of the school board members? What month?

A In August of last year.

Q In August of '747

A Yes, ma'am,

Q And at that time, what kind of contract was
entered into for attorney's feeas?

A Mo contract.

Q Was there any agreement as to the attorney's

)
i
i
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fees?

A

Q

No, ma'am.

That i3 very unusual to hire an attorney

without any kind of agreement as to fees.

A

Let's put it this way. The Board felt that

we needed representation.

Q
A

Yes.

Because we were being subpoenaed. And I might

say it was an illegal subpoena, and Judge Renaldo Garza

did throw {t out, and then we had to go back. And we,

at that particular time, didn't know what they were

looking for or what they were after or anything else, and

I didn't—that's Just the best answer I can give you, is

we didn't know where we were going.

Q

Who negotiated on behalf of the school board

with those attorneys for representation?

A
night who

Q
A

Q

attorneys
A

Q
them?

I think w discussed f{t at that meeting that
we would hire.

Who contacted the attorneys about it?

I'm sure I did, because I was under subpoena.
But you were the person that talked to the
about representing the Board?

Right.

And you did not £n any way discuss fees with
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A No, ma'am.

Q You didn't discuse whether you would pay them
an hourly fee?

A No, ma'am,

Q Or what that rate would be?

A No, ma'anm,

Q Or what & contingeat possible fee might be?
A We didn't go into—that's not the normal—
Q How did they bill you for their services?

A

I didn't even know when they were patd. I

never saw the bill until much time later.

Q Wexre bills regularly presented to the school
board at their monthly meetings?

A Yes, ma'anm.

Q Di{d you not look at the bills as they were

presented?
A They were not presented in that manner.
Q How were they presented?

A Ag I recall, they were paid in the salary
fuad, as I found out later.

Q And the Board never looked at the salaries?
If you were the person that contacted them did you not
have to tell somebody what they were to be paid, or
no one ever asked you what kind of salary arrangement?

A Nothing was said.

a1
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Who would have been the person that would have—

Excuse me just & second. Pardon?

Q Who would have paid that out of that salary
fund?

A I don't know who signed the check. I didn't
sign it.

Q Who has authoxity to sign the checks?

A Well, the tax collector is one. You will find
in the minutes the suthority. The tax collector has
to be on the check and then the superintendent in
Benavides for Benavides and the superintendent in Freer

for Freer, and one of the officers of the board.

Q How many of those people have to sign one check?

A Three.

Q Three of the four have to sign 1t?

A Well, in Freer, as Vice President I was an
officexr and Al Schuenemann was a secretary.

Q Yes.

A In Benavides Luis Elizondo was Vice Presideat
and Enxique Garcia was secretary.

Q Do three of the four people have to sign a
check?

A Right. There has to be three signatures on
each check.

Q Since you were the main one who was under
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subpoena and were being represented, did you never

inquire as to whether your attorneys were being paid?

A The only bills I recall paying through the

normal course of bills were the expense billa. These
were paid and I don't think the minutes reflect how
much were paid,

Q And you never asgked any of those people
whether or not they were Paying your attorney or whether
they had gotten dills and you never asked the attorneys
whether they had—

A Let's put it this way. Up until the time I
discovered that they were paid and how much, we were
still involved.

Q And when did you learn how much they had been
paid?

A I don't recall, Ms. Weddington, exactly, but it
was some time afterwards. And when I say "some time,”
I'm talking about four or five months. Three or four
months. Something like that. I just don't recall.
Fact of the matter 1{s, one of the Board members brought
it to me, to my attention.

Q If you hired them in August then that would
have been representation through—

A It was towards the latter part of the year

because we had nat heard any more from—at this particular

R, o
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time. We hadn't heard anything more from the IRS or

anything. 1

qQ How did 1t come to the other board members '

attention and they raised it with you?

A I have no idea.
Q What was the context of the conversation?
A I assume, you know, they discussed it because

it was signed in Benavides and I assume they discussed
it is how they found it ocut. I don't know.

Q How much time would you estimate those
attorneys put into that cage?

A Oh, goeh, I don't know. We made briefs, they
made briefs. I visited with them. If you're trying to
put it to an hourly basis type of thing, Mrs. Weddington,
I can't do it. Of course, I'm not a lawyer who goes
by the hourly basis. I just don't.

Q What basis do you go on?

A What I do for somebody. 1've never charged a
penny for just advice. I give more away than I—

Q And you didn't talk to them about some
arrangement based on what they were doing for you?

A Afterwards I discussed the fact and they
explained the fact that we didn't know where we were
going or what we were going to do and what the procedures

were going to be and everything else. They were just
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attacking everybody

q

2

and we were just trying to protect

what was ours, you know.

Q Would you say that that transaction s

characteristic of the business

%
l
dealings of the Benavides |
i

Independent School Beard?

A Well, in the manner in which this was done,
yes. I'm going to tcll you when that IRS goes to looking !
at you, you want to look back at them pretty haxd.

Q I would say I would also want to know how much
I'm paying to be looked back, though.

Have you ever represented any taxing
authority in Duval County?

A Yes, ma'am.

Q Which ones?

A I have been delinquent tax collector for
Duval Couaty.

Q What about the school board?

A No, ma'am,

Q The Water District?

A No, ma'am, Well, of course, the Water District
is in with—yes. The Tax Collector of Duval County
collects everything except the school taxes.

Q 80 you represented Duval County as far as
delinquent taxes were concernad.

A Yes, aa'am.
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Q Did you represent them in any other legal
contaext?
A Yes, ma'am,

1 have been right-of-way agent

for them ever since I've been in Freer.

Q Any other context than those two?

A Dan Tobin, when he was County Judge, at the
time hired me and recained me to buy right-of-way and
deal with the State of Texas, and I have done it ever
since I've been {n Proar.

Q How long have you represented the county as
far as their delinquent taxes were concerned?

A Off and on for a number of years. I don't
remember the first contract and I was out for a while and
back in.

Q How much would you estimate that your work on
behalf of the county has generated in legal fees on
the average each year that you have worked for them?

A Well, lect's put it this way. I could tell you
1€ T had my books here, but I don't recall offhand. It
was good last year. We collected quite a bit.

How much was it last year then?
Oh, somevhere near §$40,000.
In legal fees?

Yes, ma'am.

F-2E - .

Whoe decides who does the legal work for the

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS
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county?
A The Commissfoners Courc.
Q Have they changed attorneys recantly?

A I discussed with them in December my contract

runs from Commissioners Court to Commisaioners Court,
which {8 every two years, you know, to run. In
December I discussed the contract with the Commiassioners
Court. In January I presented it and they executed fit,
and this month it was brought to my attention that it
was not on the Commissioner's agenda and wé're to
discusa it on June the 9th.

Q So at this time your contract has not been
continued?

A Well, I just— I consider it to be in effect.

Q Are you continuing to do their legal work?

A Yes, ma‘anm.

Q And they are continuing to refer it to you?

A Well, let's put it this way. Not in the last
few days. I do many things. I'm {n Freer. 1'm the
only lnﬁylr. I do many things for this work that you're
discussing about me working for Duval County.

Q Yes.

A One of the things that we're working on and
have been working on for some time is under these new

lews of sanitation. We have to have sanitary landfille

:

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
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for the three large communities in the county. I have *1
negotiated with some engineers and gotten estimates and |
stuff like this for them, and negotiated with land .
owners to~vjell. only on two land owners. You seeq, %
you've got so much requirement, and one of the problems g
in Preer {g that we've 8ot 8o many of those old oil !
wells and you can't get close to one of those things,
you know.

Q Is your legal work in that connection in
addition to that that you would earn as the delinquent
tax attorney?

A Yes, ma‘am.

Q So you earned $40,000 last year in coamection
with your delinquent tax attorney work?

A Yes, ma'anm,

Q How much additional fee did you earn from the
county for other work done?

A I draw $300 a month retainer from them for the

rest of this other stuff.

Q In addition, 1f you have a particular item of
business like those negotiating those transactions, are
you paid in addition?

A I charge phone calls and stuff like that., I
don't charge any expense for travel to San Diego and

things of this type. It is just $300 a month and them

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS
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whatever phone calls I have.
Q Are there other attovneys in Duval County?

A Yes, ma'am.
Q Approximately how many?
A

Almost everybody is an elected official, so

there is just-— I think three of us that actually

practice law.

Q Have you raepresented any other public entity

in the county?

A I represent the Freer Water Control and

Improvemeant District. Yes, ma'am.

qQ How much do you earn from them?

A I draw $50 s month retainer.

Q Plus other sums for special work?

A rh; only sums I drew {s when I organized the

fees for thgt type work were 3 per cent, so I aplit it
with them, half civil and half legal.
M8. WEDDINGION: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Chaver?
BY MR. CHAVEZ
Q Mr. Bercaw, you gave us a bunch of copies of
this "Corpus Christi Caller."” Do you know this fellow
Spender Pearson personally?
A Yee, air. He was here just a little while ago.

Q I know Mr. Hale places great trust in this
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newspaper. Do you also place great trust in it?

A I don't disagree with the—the "Caller" i{s a— |

I take it every day. of course, I take the "Alice Echo"

too and the "Laredo Times."

Q Is Mr, Spencer Pearson a fairly reltable
reaporter?

A I think he 1s, Mr. Chavez. Yes, sir,

Q You wouldn't question too much what he says?

A Well, you kaow, nawspapers like to gell

newspapers now. Let's don't kid each other.

Q Well, but I meanr, I'm asking you. I don't
kaow this fellow. So I'm asking you, do you think he's
4 pretty good and reliable reporter?

A I think "Bones" is a pretty good boy. I really
do.

Q Who was the tax collector over at the Benavides
Indopgndcnt School District?

A Mr. Couling.

Q Mr. Couling? The fellow that was here
yesterday that took the fifth Amendment?

A Yas, sir. -

Q In addition to being a tax collector, did he
perform any other services for the district?

A No, not for the discrict.

Q He didn't act like the business manager for the-

b
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A Oh, well, yes;, in this sense of the word. He

|

kept the books and this sore of thing there ia the tax

office, and this is the only central place that we've

got in this unique district thac we're living in.

Q You mentioned a while ago that 4{f you had

of kmown that Judge Carrilio migh¢ have had an interest

in a store that mighc have done business with the school
districet that you might have—-

A I would have quescioned nim about it, certainly

Q You might have stoppad that Cype of practice
because he might have a conflict of interest?

A I think that is quite true.

Q Not necessarlly just Judge Carrillo but
anybody else?

A Let's put it this way. I don't thiak Judge
Carrillo—well, I don't want to make it—let me answer it
this way. I would have talked to Judge Carrillo about
the situation had I have known it. Yes, sir.

Q And you would have done that with anybody else
associated with the school district?

A Yes, sir. )

Q Did the school district ever do business
with the Benavides Implement and Hardware?

A According to the things I've heard, yes, sir.

Q Okay.

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AIIRTIN TFYAS
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A Of course, as I found out since then, the only

one that I used to remember what this was prior Ls the

old Olivetti Implement Company. And that was one that I

did know about.

Q You didn't know that Mr. Couling owned this

Benavides Implement?

A No, sir. I sure didn't.

Q You worked with him closely there in the
school district and you didn't know this?

A I knew him as tax collector and we discussed—
well, for the years that I was not president of the
board I didn't have the contact with him I've had in the
last few—since I've gotten back as President of the

Board.

Q Right. You gave us a whole bunch of newspaper

clippings from the '"Caller." I don't think you mentioned

this one that came out today. It says, ''Success in
Duval: Use Implement charge card."” TIt's a little
story by Spencer Pearson.

Yes, sir. 1 read that myself.

It has to do with Rodolfo M. Couling.

> O >

I don't have it. I read {t.
Q Okay. Well, 1'll read portions of it for you
for your benefit., It says,

"Rodolfo M. Couling was not a highly paid

3203
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executive when he was tax)coilector for the
Benavides Independent School District, but

the fringe benefits were good. The salary

was $1,035 a month; that he got lote of extras
such as travel allowance, all gasoline he could
uge and tires for his car. Another friage
benefit was profits for his store, Benavides
implement and Rardware, which did e pratty

8ood volume of business with the school
distri{ct. On top of all of that, the tax
records reflect that he didn't bother to collect
taxes he owed the school district. Couling

was & tax collector for several years, was

fired by the court appointed school board in
April. No reason was given for his dismissal
but it occurred during an investigation into tha
school district financial records. Although his
title was tax collector, he acted as business
manager,

Couling ran into trouble with the school
trustees when they asked to look at some
canceled checks fssued by the school district.
He said that all checks issued prior to the
current school year had been destroyed. He did

not say how the checks were disposed of but they
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could have been run through a paper shredder

in the tax office store room. There were bits

of checks {n the shradder yestarday."
This is dated May 22nd.

"He also kept aminiature shredder behind

his desk."
D4d you know thag?

A No, sir.

Q As a school trustee you didm't go to the—

A I've been in his office msny times and I've
never seen & minfiature shredder. I wouldn't know what a
miniature shredder looked like though, so I could have
seen it and might not have knowa it.

Q All right. Wow let me go on and skip a little
bit here. It says:

“"Couling's salary which was $1,035 a

month was really more than that. Ke did not

have to contribute to his own retiremeat as

most schéoci-dimployees do. The School District

{itself paid 6 per cent for him which amounted

to $62.10 monthly. The Schoel District also |

paid the retirement contribution of Ross—"
that's one of your superintendents. Right?

A Yes, sir.

Q- "--whose salary was $2,096 a month., The
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1 6 per cent contribution was $125.76 a month.

Couling’s salary in 1973 was $835 a month.
He received a $5,000 check on June 8, 1973,
| which was marked ‘'Advanced salary.' The gross

amount was §5,500, and $500 was deducted for

income taxes."
Did you know about that?
A No, eir. I did not know about that uatil I
read it in the paper.
You were on the school board at that time?
Yes, sir.
And you didn't worry about—
1 4idn't konow this.
You all don't make a budget?
Sure wa make a budget.
You don't make en audit?

Sure we make an audit,

L > O > O >G o > L

And this wasn't brought to your attemtion?

A I jusg didn't knew it. That's right. ‘Agnin.
Mr. Chavez, you've got to remember one thing. We're
24 miles apart and 1'm not there every day.

Q But you go to the school board meetings, don't
you?

A Yes, slr. One in Benavides one month and one

in Freer the next month. This never came to the Board's
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attention.

Q Let me skip a little bit down Ffurther.

"Couling drove his own car and to use all
the gas hé¢ aigned for he must have driven all
over the countryside daily. During 1973 he
signed for 5,49L.1 galloans of gas using a
credit card assigned to the tax office.
Assuming an averags of i2 miles to the gallion
he could have driven to Freer and back five
times a day, five days a week, for 50 weeks
and still had enough left over for a 3,000
mile vacation trip."

A I assume his mathematics are correct.

Q "His credit card tickets often showed

amounts of more than thirty gallons. They

also showed purchases of different types,

premium on one ticket and regular on the next,"
Let me go on down.

"A Decembir.1973.invoice from Oshman's
Athletic Goods of Houston showed the purchase
of two jump suits, two pairs of hunting pants,
two ammunition belts, two pairs of insulated
underwear, a radio, a stereo set and a cart
all shipped to Benavides Tax O0ffice care of

R. M. Couling."
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Do you know about that? ’

A No, sir,

Q "The Benavides Implement and Hardware,

which Couling owne, did a land office business

with the District, average better than $2,500

4 month until 1974,

In 1973 Benavides Impiement and Hardware
received a total of $30,583 for invoices
listing all kinds of supplies, ranging from
tollet tissue to lawn mowers. The District
bought lawn mowers as {f they were going out of
style. Invoices for 1973 showed 25 lawn mowers
sold to the District for three schools in
Benavides."

Do you know about that?

A No, sir. I'm sure I approved the bill {f it was
presented, but I didn't see the invoice, Lif that's your
question.

Q All right.

"The School District Tax Rolls indicate
Couling didn't bother to pay his taxes, and
as tax collector didn't bother to collect them.

He was on the delinquent tax rolls for the

years 1966 through '73, owing $425.44 for these

years, plus $79.29 for the current year, which
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was due last September. He also was on the
delinquent rolls for the years 1953 to '64
but a notation on the rolls states 'settled
by Board on 9-15-64,'"

Do you remember that transaction?

A No, sir. You're asking me if I remember it.

] ® . .
I'm not saying it's not so; I'm not saying it is. I just

don't remember.

Q You're here obviously a little irritated about
the fact that Judge Carrillo apparently signed an order

removing you from office.

A Well, yes, sir, it's a little irritating, I
have to admit.

Q Right. And you mentioned that some of the
reasons that you all were dismissed was for destroying
the records, paying those axorbitant: attorneys fees
and, as you mentioned, the basis for removal was
misconduct.

Taking all these things, if all these things
are true, and apparently Mr. Pearson I don't think would
lie about these things, don't you think that there was
some misconduct?

A Well, let me ask you this, Mr. Chavez: when
you heard Mr. Couling taking the Fifth last night, I

think that answered your question, didn't it?

|

|
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Q You don't thiank you're responsible for this

also?

A Well, let's put {t this way, I dida't know
about it, and i{f I'm responsible for something I didn't
know anything about then I stand responsible then.

Q If these have taken place you don‘t think you
ought to assume some responsibility?

A I'm not denying any respoansibility.

Q And 1f these things were happening and you
didn't know about it—

A That's what I'm saying.

Q —then you should—

A For whatever reaponsibility I stand up for I
have to stand. 1Y camnnot run from it and I don't intend
to run from ft,

Q And you don't think this is the basis for
removal from office?

A That wasn't what the basf{s was.

Q You mentionéd what—well, something about
destroying checks and stuff,

A May I make this statement to you, Mr. Chavesx.

qQ Make any statement you want to.

A Since you're quizzing me in this manner, I
would like to make this statement te you. I did not

know anything was destroyed until, like I say, some time
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{n February.

Q You didn't know anything about all these
paymeats to Couling or Couling's place?

A I'm sure they were put on the bills and were

approved by the bills. I don't question this.

Q All righe.

A Mr. Couling testified, I understand— I was
not preseat in court—that Mr. D. C. Chapa was the one
that told him after the audit was approved by the TEA
to go ahead and get rid of all this stuff out of the
office. Now, I don't know that to be true. But that
vas testimony I understand in the court.

Q I take it that you did have some type of a
hearing on the removal?

A No, sir.

Q It was & summary removal? Ex parte?

A Ex parte.

qQ All right. The instruments that you received
that they have a show cause order?

A No, sir. They had nothing but just a petition
in a normal civil-—are you an attoraey?

Q Parc time.

A ~—civil service citation, '"on or before the
first Monday after the expiration of twenty days.” PerlodL

It's in the record. i
!
j
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Q All righe.

You did have your case eventually set for

trial?
A Eventually after—
Q So the igsues that were raised by this

petition were never litigated?

A That's right. They were not.

Q 8ince they were not litigated either by Judge
Carrillo or any other court, we don't know whether or
not the allegations set out in that petition are true or
not,

A That's exactly right. I tried to get it done
through my attorneys all the way across the street, to
get an immediate hearing.

Q Well, but your case did eventually get a
setting, did it not?

A Yes, sir. The four of us from June the 9th
to September the 29th,

Q Well, but you did get & setting.

A Oh, ves. Yes.

Q And you decided to dismiss.

A Por those number of months and keep a school in
turmoil? You can't do that and keep a good school.

Q Well, I1've tried a csse or two i{n my career and

some ti.es some cases take quite a bit of time.
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A Right.

Q And I've secen some cases dismissed when you
don't have either a good defense or you don't have a

good case to itart with.

A I wouldn't have tried so hard if I hadn't of

wanted a hearing.

Q Why did you decide——

A Because of the length of time involved &and the
disruption of the school time, for the benefit-—the TEA
can write & letter of unaccreditation of the school.
Right here in—dealing with accradited schools.

Q If you felt really that strong about it—

A I want to tell you it wasn't easy to decide
to resign. 1I'll tell vou that.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Let's try not to both of
you all talk at the same time. It makes an impossible
situation for the Court Reporter.

A I'm sorry, Mr. Hale. I was just trying to
carify.

Q If you felt that strong about it, why dida't
you actually go ahead and go to trial? You paid these
guys $60,000 bucks,

A We're still paying them right now.

Q But you still didn't 1liy gate 1t?

A No. I haven't litigated.

Bercaw - direct 3213
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Q Now, you had an opportunity to iitigate and it
wasn't litigeted, and now you and these others witnesses
are coming here and asking us to in effect remove Judge
Carrillo.

A I'm just giving you what stuff I had to offer
you to show what I had. I'm not asking you to do any-
thing. That's your job, Mr. Chavez.

Q Do you think he ought to be removed?

A Yes, sir.

Q On what baesis?

A Mr. Chavez, I have here in my hands a case
from the 229th in which Judge Carrilio sat on the Bench
in a case where_the Duval County Ranch Company filed a
lawsuit against a number of oil companies, none of whom
I represented—none of whom I represented.

Q When was that case filed?

A That case was filed— I don't recall the date,
but Let me read you something here: This is the Besaumont
Court, and I do not have the citation because I just
got this in my hands, but it is f{n the Advance Sheets,
1'm sure. It was filed January the 23rd.

Q What year?

A 1975.

Q That's the Opinion of the Beaumont Court?

A

This is the Opinion of the Beaumont Court.
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Q All right.
A The case was for a temporary restraining
order against the oil companfes "from pumping, flowing
or producing any petroleum or ofl from leases located on
the following sections of land in Duval County, Texas,
from which the foresaid defendants have been producing
petroleum and oil, to wit," and here follows the name of
each individusl oil companies. And they set it out f{n
here, which I'il give it to you i{n just a minute.

Q Try to mske {¢ short. What is 2t spacifically
that the Court sayes that Judge Carrilio did wrong?

A Here is what I'll quote, on page 5 of this, a
footnote 3—well, “fhe sppeal—" and I'm quoting from
page 4 at this moment.

"The appeal from the order granting the

temporary injunction dated January 18, 1973,

has been delayed because of the inability of

the Court Reporter to prepare and file a

Statement of Facte. It was not until June 14,

1974 that the record was completed."”

Footnote three.
"Delay over such a protracted period
frustrates the administration of justice and must
be eliminated. This 18 particularly true when

the appeal is from an order granting a temporary
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injunction. A 20-day appeal under the revised
civil statuces, 4662, 1952—"
and then it quotes some cases.
I would ltike to present that right here.
Q Well, are you saying that the Judge specifieally
prevented the Court Reporter from preparing the %
transcript, the Statement of Facts; or whatever was

needad?
A Who does the Court Reporter work for?
Q He works for the State of Texas, or the

County. It depends on how—

A That's right. And under whom?

Q Is that what you're saying? 1Is that your
accusation, that Judge Carrillo prevented this Court
Reporter from preparing the necessary instruments?

A I could not say that. Judge Carri{llo prevented
it. No, s8ir, I cannot say that.

qQ You understand the severity of the proceedings.
You understand what we're doing and it's pretty important|

A You bet,

Q You wouldn't want us to—

A Make a wrong decilsfon,

Q You wouldn’t want us to guess this man off the
Bench, would you?

A No, sir.
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Q Isn't that in fact what you're asking us— ;
you've given us—let me finish my question. You're |
giving us this case showing that one instance ia which
the Court of Civil Appeals apparently got after somebody
for not doing something expeditiously, and you're saying
that that reflects back on the Judge himself? 1Is that
what you're saying? The Opinion—the footnote, as far
ag you read it, didn't say anything about the Judge.

MR, CANALES: Mr. Chairmam, I think I
have a witness that 1s coming in who will testify. I
told the Committee that I was going to go from the
malfe-—or the acts which we were discussing earlier into
official misconduct and political oppression.

I have a witness who will be coming i{n and
will testify, I anticipate, to the effect that the
present Court Reporter— I beliave his name is Roberto
Elizondo—

A Yes, sir.

MR. CANALES: —was put through school on
county pay checks similar to those claims that we have
hexe at the instance of the County Commissioner, and
the minute, or as soon as he finished Court Reporter
School after drawing checks while he was not working
for the county but away at school, the Court Reporter of

that Court was summarily removed and then Mr. Roberto
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Elizondo replaced him.

The man who— I don't know who approved the
checks for tye payment of these particular claims or
whatever, but {t s apparently either the Judge or his
brother. And this man is the one that is presently

serving as the Court Reporter in this particular

instance.
(A document was marked
"Exhibic 13,"
for identification.)
Q Mr. Bercaw, have you ever read any other

court appellate decision by an Appellate Courg, Supreme
Court, Court of Criminal Appeals, Federal Courts, in
which in some instances they have also made soma comments
sbout the way the judges have handled the cases?

A Oh, yes.

Q Do you think those judges ought to be
disqualified, removed from office?

A On this alone?

Q Yes, sirz,

A Ne, sir.

Q All right,

A One other thing I might add, Mr. Chavez,

since you have asked me about it, {f you will remember
what I have said and shown you here, there was filed

on October 24, 1974, under the Reciprocal Act for Child
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Custody, a case numbered 8841 on che docket of the 229th

1
|
court, where Bernice Margaret Nichols filed for child |
custody againat Mr. Joe R. Nichols. !

MR. CANALES: Excuse me, Mr. Bercaw. Is |
that the same man that we waere referring to earlier? !

A This is the same man we were referring to a

while ago. And you will note what has been placed on

that record.

Q What i3 it chat you are saying that the Judge
did wrong there?

A Well, I would think child custody to a woman
who had children undér age would be an important matter
that ought to be brought to the Court's attention and
some action taken on it.

Q 1 haven't read the thing and I don't have
time to read it now. That's why I'm asking you, what is
ic that—

A She is seeking child custody, I mean child
support, excuse me. I don't mean custody; child
support.

Q What 18 it that you say the Judge did wrong?

A Well, I think I would have acted on 1it.

MR. CANALES: Mr. Bercaw, I think he
wants to know how long this matter has been pending in

court without a—
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Siace October of . '74.
And it hasn't baem acted on?
Passed February 3xd, 1975.

Does the docket reflect—

> Lo > O >

There's the docket sheet right there and I

think it's signed ae of the 17th day of May, 1975,

Q Dogs it reflect who requested the case be
passed?
A No, sir, it does not raeflect {t.

MR. CANALES: Would it be the District
Attorney in this particular type of matter?

A I would assume it would be the District
Attornmey. I don't know. Under the Reciprocal Act I
would have to assume it.

Q 1f there {8 a case there before the judge and
the District Attorney comes up there, he's the movant
and he says, "l want to pa.s this case,' does the
judge—

A No reflection of this. Normally Judge
Carrillo reflected who wanted what passed, if it was
asked to be passed.

qQ Are you saying he passed it on hig own motion?

A I assume so, knowing how Judge Carrillo used
to handle his cases.

Q Do you have personal knowledge of his doing




[

Bercaw - direct 3 221,

that?

any other
him of?
A

Q
A
Q
A

Q
the Judge

A

He notes everything he does on the case.

Do you have personal knowledge of his doing

No, sir, I do not.

All right. Do you have personal knowledge of

improprieties that you might want to accuse

I don't think so at this time, Mr. Chavez.
Well, this might te the only time you have now.
I might make one more statement.

Yes, sir. Go ahead.

This 18 not pleasant to me.

Well, it's not pleasant for us to be raking
over the cosls or anybody else.

I know it's not. This is a very serious,

serious thing.

Q
A

Q
A

Yes, s8ir.
And I don't like sitting here.
I could be home with my family too, you know.

And I have already had to be out of my

business quite a bit, too. But Lf I dida't think it

was iaportant I wouldn't be sitting here.

Q

I'm sure that's true, Mr. Bercaw, and I don't

argue with that,

i

i
|
|
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{The Adocket sheet was
murked "Exhibit 14,"
for identi{fication.)
Q Mr., Bercaw, the things, as I understand it,
that you might want to show this Committee, things that
the Committee might consider as matters that might be

called impeachable offenses, is that he would not, or

he was disqualified 1in that Manges~-Guerca lawsuit; that

the Beaumont Court of nivil Appeals ma’e a reference
about the record not being sent up there timely, and this

other matter here that has not been acted on since

October?
A Well, let me go one step further with you.
Q Yes, sir.
A There is definitely a connection, as has been

shown, both in the disqualification of the Starr
County case and {n the actions that have been taken
since, let's just say March 19, 1975, however, I knew
of it before that, certainly show not an impartial
Judge sitting falr, impartially and unbiased on the
Bench of the 229th District in Duval County.

Q All right, Now, you as an attorney would
recognize that, wouldn't you?

A All I want is e fair and impartial judge.

Q Right. But I say you as an attorney would

recognize that.
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A Yes, sir, ‘
Q Would that not be also true of the attorneys

|
i
that were involved in that litigation? Wouldn't they l
|

recognize that also?

A I would assume so.

Q Would you consider that to be either mis-—
conduct ian office or a violation of the Rules and
Cannong of Ethics?

A I would answer you in this way, Mr. Chavez,
that Judge Carrillo appointed a man who ran for the
school board and lost very heavily to take my place,
you know, and who was soundly defeated in the next
school election, and who made a public statement of how
he felt in the newspaper, which you have in front of you,
and you have quoted it, and then makes these actions and
then refuses to do what a normal judge trying to be fair
and impartial to all litigante and all attornmeys in a
case. Add it up, Mr. Chavesz.

Q Now, you know as an attorney, Mr. Borcaw, that
no district judge acts without someone initiating some
1itigation, don't you?

A That's right.

Q Who inftiated the litigation on you?

A Joe R. Nichols who works for Clinton Manges.

Q

Is he an attorney?
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A No, a8ir. He's the foreman of the Grand Jury, :
chosen to be on the Graad Jury by Mr. Morris Ashby who i
took my place and also works for Mr. Clinton Manges. |

Q Maybe I misunderstood you. I thougnt you said i
you were served with a citation and a petition. T

A On the Relation of Joe R. Nichols.

Q Who filed that for Mr. Nichols? Did he file
it himeelf or did somebody—

A No, certainly not. The District Attorney
filed {t.

Q All right. So the District Attorney—

A Is the attorney in the case.

Q Do you think he might have made some investi-
gation or something and listened to the complaint, or

ars you also accusing the District Attorney of some

impropriety?
A I'm not accusing the District Attorney of a
thing.

Q So the District Attorney infitiated the
petition, took it to the judge, apparently convinced the
judge that this was the proper thing to do and the judge
signed the oxrder. Would that be a proper sequance of
events?

A May I ask you what order and how and in which

manner it was done and how was, you know, was the law
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complied with in doing s0? i

Q But my point is that the judge himself did not ;
initiate this petition. He didn't file it himself and i
issue an order himgself, did he? i

A No, sir. {

Q All right.

A while ago I asked you if this matter of the
disqualification &a that Manges-Guerra litigation, if
you might consider that as a violation of the Rules and
Cannons of Ethics? You answered me but you started off
somewhere else. I would like for for you te try to
answer that question for me.

A At the particular time this case was tried—
again, as I say, this is new in my hands—we did not
have the rules promulgated by the Supreme Court of the
State of Texas which we now have in effect.

Q Well, we have always had Rules and Cannons of
Ethics, haven't we?

A Well not in the manner in which we now have
them. We only have them since the court put them in in—

Q Let me ask you this way then.

A You're an attorney. You know whenever we saw
them come in.

Q Since I've been practicing law I thought that

we had some Rules and Cannons of Ethics, Maybe 1I've been
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wrong all this time. Have we or have we not had some

Rules and Cannons of Ethics over the past, say, ten or

fifteen years?
A Not judiecial conduct.
Q Don't the Rules and Cannons of Ethics apply to

all lawyers?

A Lawyers, yes. We have had them since we

integrated the bar.

Q Right. Aren’'t the District Judges lawyers?

A Certainly.

Q You don't think that the Rules and Cannons of
Ethics at that time affected them?

A I'm not going to prejudge or anything else
about what transpired in Starr County in that case, Mr.
Chever.

Q Well, as I understand—

A I submitted that to you for what Judge Manges
Smith found in that case, for whatever probative value
it may be to this Commfittee. That's all I submitted it
for.

qQ You don't think that if that had been a
sarious breach of his duty that somebody might not have
brought that to the attention of the Supreme Court or
something like that to remove this man if he was not

doing his job like he was supposed to?
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A I think he was doing it. I've been told that

he was doing it.

Q And the Supreme Court didn't agree?

A And there was no Supreme Court—{t was taken {
to the Qualiffcation Board at a later time. 1

Q You know that the statutes also provide another:
manner to remove District Judges besides impeachment?

A Through the Supreme Court. Yes, sir.

Q And no steps have besn taken along that line?

A Hot to my knowledge.

MR. CHAVEZ: Thank you very much.

A Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Are there any further

|
questions?

MS., THOMPEBON: I would like to ask a coule
of them.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Ms. Thompson?
BY MB. THOMPSON
Q 8ir, do you own any other property
besides a homestead?

A I have three small rent houses in Freer and one
small rent house in Houston and one small little old
place up here on the river.

Q But you don't own any land just frself?

A No, ma'sum.
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the county in the collection of delinquent taxes, did
you ever have occasion to try to collect any delinquent
taxes from Clinton Manges?

A Yes. I had several conversations with Mr.
Manges in regard to the taxes and they were trying to
get settled,

Q What was the result of that?

A They haven't been paid.

Q They still have not been paid? Can you tell us
a little bit more about that?

A As of May 20, 1975, the Duval County Ranch
Company owed Duval County, the Water District Vocational
School $308,757.65.

Q What period was that?

That was unpaid in May.

A
Q What period does that cover?
A 1972, '73, '74.

Q

Wwhat efforts have been paid to collect those

Bercaw - direct 3 ?_28‘
j MS. THOMPSON: Thank you. i
;[ A Do you mean ranch land and that sort of thing? |
| Q Yes, sir,
A No, ma'am,
CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Maloney?
BY MR. MALONEY
Q Mr. Bercaw, in your capacity as attorney for
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taxes?

A I made several visits to San Diego with Mr.

|
{

Manges in regard to his taxes and try to get them cleared|

up.

Q Has & lawsuit been fi{led?

A No, sir, not yet.

Q Why not?

A Well, I think— I don't know, Mr. Maloney,
obviously. The pure and simple reason i{s it was belng
discussed as of the other day when I found out my con-

tract was not on the agenda.

Q How long has that suit been in your office?
A I didn't get your question.
Q How long has that lawsuit been in your office?

When was it referred to you?

A Well, of course, as I say, there were some
discussions with the Commissioners Court trying to
settle the taxes over a period of time, and some time
last month there were some digscussions about probably
the necessity of filing a suit over the taxes.

Q The taxes have been delinquent how long?

A Three years. And, as 1 say, I made several

trips with Mr., Manges to try to settle his taxes,

Q What 1s the point in tryimg to settle the taxes?

Why didn't you just file a lawsuit?

|
|
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A Well, he's cleimiag damage to his surface,
subsurface oils aad this sort of thing. Of course, I
have no authority to do this sort of thing. That te
the Commissiomers Court or the Beard of Equaliszation
does this sort of thing. I dom't have asything to do
with {¢. All I have s what's on the books. He paid &
check— I don't waat to de wrong, but I believe it was
fo, I waat to say March. It could have beea & little
before; it could have been & little after. And then—for
settlement and then stopped paymeat because it was oanly
a partisl paymeat, comsidered as a partial payment.

Q What {s your fee arramgement with the couangy?

A The Attorney General and Comptroller's 13 per

Q 80 if you were to collect that fee—

A 1 would like to have that.

Q ~—it would be $43,000. Righe?

a I would like to have that. Right.

Q And you havean't doas saything more tham have
& couple of conversations?

A Well, as I say, sy comtrect became an issue om
the 12¢h of May.

MR. MALONEY: Thamk you.
(The tax statemeat referred to

was marked "Exhibic 1S,"
for fdeatificatiocs.)

. .3 238

HICRMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS



1

12

13

18

16

19

2

Bercav - direct 3..231.

MB. DOWALDSOM: NMr. Chafrman, just
briefly?

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Donaldson?
BY MR. DOMALDSON

Q Are there any other notable figures down there
with delinquent taxes?

A No large amounts, Mr. Donaldson, like this.
What we do each year i{s send statements. Ia fact, I had

Just iastructed the girls to send statements that lead
up to filing some lawsuits. :
Q What about that 0. P. Carrillo?
A Offhand, I don't kaow, sir. 1 would have to |
have the delinquent tax rolls to kmow. I just doa't hncuj

There are quite a few on the rolls {s what I'm saying.

I don't know who are on the rolls, but there are some
that owe some taxes, no question about that.
cnaxuqan HALE: Are there any other
questions?
MR. RABERS: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIRMAN NALE: Mr. Nabere?
BY MR. RABERS
Q How many tax suits have you filed 1in the last
five years?
A Well, I was informed the other day I had filed
siz. I usually try to file them about every three or

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS
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four years.

Q But you filed how many?

A Well, whoever is on the tax roll.
Q 5ir?
A Whoever is on the tax roll. I blanket it

and when they get out, well, then it's—you know, you
collect your taxes in many ways, Mr. Nabers.

Q Yes, sir.

A Mostly the easiest and best is personal contact
with the bigger tax paying people, tax payers, Of
course, our primary tax payers are oil companies, and
of course they take their discounts. So we don't ever
have much problem in this line, and those are the big
amounts of money that are on the tax rolls. They get a
3 per cent in October, 2 in November, 1 in December,
and they all take their 3 per cent, and they're the big
tax payers.

Q But you haven't had to do a lot of litigation
in regards to the delinquent taxes?

A Over the years that I've had the contract with
them, when I've had {t, we, like I say, 1'%l try about
every three or four years. One of the problems you're
facad with 1s, of course, you've got, as I've said
before, you've got a lot of little 120 and 240 and 200

acre people that are trying to run eight cows and can't

HICKMAN REPORTING SERVICE
AUSTIN, TEXAS
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pay their grocery bill, you know.

Q Yes, si{r. I understand cthat. It is just
general {nformat{on I was {nterested {in.

A Yes. I try to send statements every year.

Was there something else?

Q You might finf{sh your statement.

A 1 try to send statements evVery year to
everybody on the delinquent roll.

Q To all the delinquents?

A Yes. And then file suits perfodically. Some
of these can grow fairly large, not too big in one year,
but in three or four years they can get pretty big.

Q Could you tell the Committee why the School

Board was—which superintendent was indicted and

convicted?
A The one in Freer.
Q What about the attorney, Commissioner Orr, from

Houston? Why did you all go that far to get an attorney?
A 1 didn't have anything to do with {t.

Who hired the attorney?

He did.

Who did?

Mr. Powell.

The school superintendent hired him?

> © > o > o

Yes, sir.
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Q All right.

A This was how he became acquainted to us as
being a tax attorney.

Q Sir?

A This is how he got hired by us when we were—
1f you're trying to find out how we got in contact with
Orr was through the handling of the cases that he handled
there we knew him to be a good tax attorney.

Q Orr is a good tax attorney?

A Yes, sir.

Q I would think you might need a good criminal
defense lawyer.

A Pardon?

!
|
Q I said I would think you'd need a good criminal |

defense lawyer i{f—

A That's what I'm talking about. IRS criminal,
I mean, you kanow—

Q Is that what he 1s?

A He handles IRS type stuff. VYes.

Q I see. Okay. I'm not familiar.

A That is where I became familiar with him,

Q But the superintendent is the one that engaged
him and the school board ratified by paying the bills?

A No, sir. We didn't pay anything on that.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Was there more than one

|
|
{
|
{
|
|
|
|
|
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attorney involved in this $60,000 fee? |

A Yes, sir. Mr, Orr and Mr. Foster got Judge
Sharp in Brownsville to go with us to Judge Garza's
court in regards to these two different appearances we
made down there. VYes, sir, they hired them.

BY CHAIRMAN HALE

Q So there were three lawyers involved?

A Yes, sir.

Q Mr. Orr, Mr. Foster and Mr. Sharxp?

A Yes, sir. All we did was pay Judge Sharp's
expenses. 1 assume they paid his fees.

Q Were any of these attorneys under aay obligatioJ
to perform any legal services for anyone other than the
School Board as part of the consideration for the
$60,000 fee?

A No, sir. Not to my knowledge.

Q Had the School Board during the time you were
on it ever paid any legal fees to any lawyers for
services other than those rendered to the School Board?

A No, sir. Not to my knowledge. Like I say,
we normally have retained attorneys through the years,
and whenever I have gerved as President, or whenever I
needed some legal advice myself I have always called Mr.
Frank B. Lloyd in Alice. And when I went back as

President I hired him at a very small retainer just to




Bercaw - direct _3%_jlaﬁ,

answer questions like that, and once in a while write
me a letter in case I needed something confirmed.

Q Who determined the amount of the attorneys
fees that were to be paid in this case?

A I was not a party to that, Mr. Hale. I have
no idea. 1 assume the attorneys did.

Q Who made the contact with the attorneys
initially to employ them to represent the School Board?

A Like I say, I believe I did. I wouldn't even
swear to that, but I'm sure I did.

Q Who made the final agreement with them to
represent the School Board?

A I went with them to the Valley twice, if this
is what you're asking, because I was under subpoena.
So I assume—we dfscussed them that night at the board
meeting when the board agreed to hire the attorneys to
represent the board.

Q Was there a motion put in the minutes of the
school board to employ the attorneys?

A Yes, sir,

Q Was there nothing said about fees in that
motion?

A I do not recall. But I'm sure there wasn't
because I didn't know it until some time later, and if

it would have been in the Minutes I would have seen it
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%

the next time.

Board meeting?
A No, sir.

Q Were all seven members of the School Board

present at that meeting?

A Yes, sir.
Q Was it a uaanimous vote to employ these
attorneys?

A Yes, sir.

Q ‘ere all seven members of the School Board
present when the bill for 560,000 was authorized to bhe
paid?

A I was not present and do not know who was
present. There was no Board meeting for that payment
that I koow of.

Q You mean the $60,0007?

A I think if it was made at a Board meeting I

would have known about it.

Q Was a 360,000 payment made out of school funds

without authorization of the School Board?

A I assume, as' I say in retrospect, I assume
that we—they authorized——we discussed authowizing the
hiriag of lawyers to protect our interests ui a Board,

and then they sent us a bill and somebody paid it.

|
Q Was there any discussion of fees at the | hool i
!
(

i

HICKMARN REDNDTIMA coove T
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Q Where are the minutes of the Benavides
School Board? Let me see that book.

In all these minutes here, Mr, Bercaw, there
is page after page of itemized school disbursements.
Here 18 one for $8.30, one for $8.10, one for §4.20,
1temized by who it's disbursed to, the amount and the

check number. Those are all itemized in the minutes. ‘

Let me finish my question.

A Yes, sir.

Q Those are all itemized i{n the minutes of the
Board of Trustees of the Benavides Independent School
District and approved by a motion made at a subsequent
school board meeting. 1Is that right?

A Yes. That's right.

Q Now, was the $60,000 {tem treated in that same
manner?

A No, sir.

Q How was it handled?

A It was handled, as I said, as 1 found out later,
through the salary fund i{nstead of the maintenance fund.
Q You don't approve salaries at the School

Board meetings?
A No, sir.
Q Who sets the salaries for the employees of the

Benavides Independent School District {f the School Board
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doesn't do ig?

A The superintendents «nd the principals and
the people who do the hiring of the personael.

Q And that's not ratified at a meeting of the
School Board?

A Tha only thing we ratify, of course, are
contraects for teachars. You will see in the minutes
thero where we ratified the teachers for whataver
years you've got there.

Q And you permit the superintendent to disburse
$60,000 without ever coming to the School Board and
sayiang he's gotag to spend $60,000 of the tax payers'
money?

A I dida't koow L&, Mr. Bale, &£ that’s your
quaestion. I did not know it was deone in that manner.

Q Did the School Board know 1t? Did the rest of
the Board know {t?

A 1 didn't konow it, and I don't know who did.

Q When did you £4ind out?

A As 1 was saying, it was subsequent and I caa't
remember, but it was quite & bit later. The oniy thing
that appeared as you're quoting in those things were
the expenses of Judge Sharp and—«and then he made &
rafund of some expense money. Those were in the minutes,

paid out of the maintenance,
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Q It's your statement then, to the best of your E
knowledge, cﬁat this $60,000 was never approved by the ;
School Board? 1

A Not that amount at a School Board maeting.' i
No, sir, it was never done. The hiring of the lawyers !
was. When the dills were presented, I do not know.

I don't even know what the date of the check was. I
have never seen it. I've heard about it but I‘'ve mever
seaen it.

Q Would you consider each member of the School
Board equally responsible for the activities that go on
in the school district?

A Certainly. I would assume so. A School Board
can't function without a quorum present.

Q If there wes any misconduct involved in the
payment of $60,000 in attorneys' fees, would you say
that that misconduct would fall equally on all seven of
the School Board members?

A Let's put it this way. This was the way I
felt. If I was guilty of misconduct then all seven
members were or should have been guilty of it,

Q 1f anyone was goling to be removed for that
purpose then all seven of them should have been removed?

A Yes. That's right. That's right, sir.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Are there any other
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questions?

Mr. Laney?
BY MR. LANEY

|
f
Q You said you have heard of this check later, and

I
you said before that each check had to have thrae ;

signetures. Out of this salary fund does each check
have to have three signatures?

A Yes, sir. 1 do not know whose names are on
the check. I know Mr. Couling’s had to have been on it.
1 know Mr. Ross would have had to have been on it if it
was paid in Benavides, and one of the officers of the
Boarxd.

Q But you don't know whether the names that
signed the check were ones that stayed on the Board or
the ones that were kicked off?

A No, eir, I don't. Well, there had to be two.
Two of them had to be kicked off for the pure and simple
reason the Secretary and Vice President were kicked off
at the same time I was.

Q The Secretary had to sign the check, the
President had to sign the check and then any other member
of—

A Ro, sir. One officer and then the superianten-
deant of whatever school, you know, Benavides or Freer,

and then Mr. Cooling as collector. The minutes reflect—
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Q Okay. But two members of the Board are
actually all it has, plus the superintendent?

A One member of the Board, officer, the
superintendent of either the schools in Freer or the
schools in Benavides, and Mr. Couling. You'll find
that in these minutes in the nineteenth meeting when
they reoxganized, Mr. Hale, Lf you want to read and let
Mr. Laney read how the checks are authorized to be
signed, that you were asking me about a& while ago,
about whether the resignations took place and then
reorganized,

CHAIRMAN HALE: Yes, sir, 1 remember.

Q In other words, either the President of the

School Board or the Secretary of the School Board had to

sign the checks?

A Or the Vice President.

Q Or the Vice President. One of the officers?

A Yes.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Donaldson?

BY MR. DORALDSON

Q You said earlier that you had indicated that
someone from the Judicial Qualifications Commission had
contacted you?
| A No, sir. 1 said I had talked to them.

Q You talked to them?

|
|
|
|
|
|
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A Yes, sir.
Q Did you contact them?
A Yes, sir.
Q Who did you talk to?
A Mr. Pitkin.
Q When?
A

I don't remember what date it was. It wasa't
very long ago.

Q During the last thirty days?

A Oh, yes.

Q Did they reveal to you whether or not c&ey had
looked into this matter at all?

A He said their Board was not meeting uatil
I think it's July.

Q I wonder when they met last. Do you have any
idea?

A I have no idea.

Q I don't want to keep going over this, but you
indicated that you all felt it necessary to hire an
attorney when you were served with subpoenas from the
Internal Revenue Service?

A Yes, sir.

Q Were you served in your capacity as a School
Board member?

A I was served as President of the Board, a
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subpoena duces tecum for which no records did I actually

have. They are all in Benavides.

Q Now, f{sn't Mr. Orr also Mr. Couling's lawyer?
A Yes. He sure is.
Q I wonder when he was retained to raepresent

Mr. Couling?

A I have no idea. I have no idea.

Q Do you suppose that any of that $60,000
might be for that?

A I would not think so.

Q I have done a limited amount of practice in
representing clients with Internal Revenue Service,
auditing them and that kind of thing, and I'm a little
bit surprised that oan the service of these subpoenas
you all felt that the gravity of the situation was such
that you needed to lay out thies kind of money{for an
attorney right at that point,

A It's kind of like Mr. Cleofas Gonzalez said

the other night. They were all over everywhere, and we

- didn't know what they were looking for or where they

were going or what they wanted.
Q You were, though, aware of what your conduct

had been as President of the Board.
A You bet. You bet.

Q pid you have concern?

|
r
|
|
\
l
i
i
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!: A No, sir. Personally?
f% Q Personally.
;; A No, sir. I have none now.
%; Q What can the Internal Revenue Service do to
! the Board as a Board?
| A I don't know.
Q Well, you're an attorney.
A I'm not a tax attorney, Mr. Donaldson. I have
no idea what they can do to the Board.
Q If they're going to do something to the Board

collectively, they can't just say "The Board is going to
jail.”" They are going to have to do it against
individuals.

A Well, let me give you a little background on
how this developed. This Internal Revenue agent came to
me and asked me Lf he could see the school records, and
I said, "Yes." They went down there and they photo-
stated whatever records they were interested {n. The
only request that I asked them to do was whatever he
took a picture of, make two. And then he comes back and
subpoenas the records to the Grand Jury in Brownsville.
So, again, we don't know where we are or what we're
doing, or where we're going.

Q At that time was Mr. Couling still the tax

assessor-collector?
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A Yes, sir.
Q Were the subpoenas {ssued to all members of
the Board or just to the Freer group?

A No. They were to me, Mr. Couling—

Q The officers?

A No, there were three. The Secretary.
Q Then the whole Board wasn't subpoenaed?
A No, sir. We were subpoenaed in our capacities

with the Board.

MR. DONALDSON: That's all I have, Mr.

Chairman.
CHAIRMAN HALE: Ms. Weddington?
BY MS. WEDDINGTON

Q Mr. Couling was subpoenaed, but he has no-
officfal connection with the Board. 1Is that right?

A That's right.

Q He 18 the tax assessor-collector for the
Board, but does the Board owe a responsibility to
represent him in legal proceedings that might be
conducted?

A Personally?

Q Well, in what capacitywas he subpoenaed?

A As the person who actually had the physical
records.

Q So his capacity was just one that he had the
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records, and that was all? I mean as far as the subpoena

waes concerned?

A Tax collector. VYes.

Q Okay. At the same time, did he have Mr. Orr
48 an attorney at that time personally?

A I believe he did, Ms. Weddington.

Q He was ona of the people that signed that
check, right, as tax assessor-collector?

A Yes. It would have been necessary.

Q Then Mr. Ross as superintendent of Preer

signed that check?
A Benavides.

Q Of Benavides signed that check.

A I assume.

Q Did he have Mr. Orr as an attorney, by any
chance?

A Ko, ma'am. Not to my knowledge.

Q But the superintendent at Freer did have Mr.

Orr as an attorney in connection with his own legal
problems with the IRS. 1Is that correct?

A But this had already been settled at that time,
as I recall. I'm not sure but I believe they had already
had their plea hargaining aad wound it up. Anad they had |
their own contract, I understaad. ;

Q One other unidentified officer of the School
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Board would have signed the check, but you don't know #
who that was? |

A No, ma'am.

Q And the School Board officer who signed the
check was one that was not subpoenaed. 1Is that correct?
A We were subpoenased in our capacity as on~—

Q You were subpoenaed, Couling was subpoenaed,

and who was the other person subpoenaed?
A I bql;eve it was Schuenemann.
Q He was Secretary of the Board?
A He said that he had nothing, and I agreed
to go down there.
Q So Schuenemann did not respond to the subpoena?
A That's right.
Q Do you know if he was the other person that

signed that check?

A No, ma'am, I do not know.
Q Do you know who the check was made out to?
A Well, I assume from what—like I say, I've

never seen the checks.

Q Yes.

A I've heard about them. But I assume they were
made directly to the attorneys.

Q And that would be Mr. Orr or to-—

A And Mr. Foster.
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Q Are they in the same firm?
No. Mr. Foster is in San Diego and Mr.—

Q You wouldn't make a check to both of them,

would you?
A Pardon?

Q You wouldn't make a check to both of them then,
would you?

A Make separate checks. There's one for one
amount and one for another and the total was $60,000,

Q There was more than one check iavolved then?

A That's my understanding.

Q I'm sorry. We have talked about the check so
far.

A Two checks. Yes, there were two checks.

Q Two checks. Do you know how much each of

those checks were for, approximately? Have you heard
rumors about that?

A I just remember the totals.

Q Okay. So you ware the only person of those
three who responded to the subpoena?
Mo. Mr. Couling went.

You and Mr. Couling went down there?

> O >

Yes.

Q And then you mentioned a while ago all the

time involved in preparing the brief. What was the
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brief about?

A In the first place, the first subpoena said tha
1£° we Just gave the IRS these records we wouldn't

even have to go to the Grand Jury down there.

e —

Q@  And did you do that?

A Are you an attorney?

Q Yes, I am.

A Then you know that public records camnot be
taken in that manner. And I informed this young man
of the IRS of this fact. But we had to answer it.

Q Yes.

A And Judge Garza didn't even go into chambers.
He just threw it out right there and then, of course,
we had to go back the second time because then they did
Lt in the correct manner to bring it to the Grand Jury.

Q At that time did you file a brief?

A  Yes, ma'am, they filed it.

Q When was the brief filed?

A I assume in both of them. Again, I wasn't
acting as an attorney in this case,

q But as an attorney you weren't even interested
enough to look over the papers that were filed on your
behalf?

A I'm sure I did,

Q But you don't remember anything about them?
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A I don't have them.
Q I mean I've just been sued once, but I

read everything about it.

A That was & unique experience to me. That was

the firet time I ever sat on the other side of the
table. Now I know how my clients feel, you know.

Q Butyou didn't read the document, or you don't
remember much about them or—

A You know, they worked in the law library.
Again, an attorney who has himself for a client has a
fool for a client,

Q Even as a client you might read what is in it.

A I'm sure I read the pleadinge at some time or
other before or Lftcr they weres filed or after it was
over with, I don't remember, but I'm sure I read them.

Q Were there reports made to the School Board
on the progress of the litigation?

A Oh, yes.

Q Would those be reflected in the minutes of the
School Board?

A I don't know. I can't say., I just don't
remember. I reported the ultimate end of the thing was
that we brought the records on back to San Diego, I mean
to Benavides without any—

Q Would there be any reflection in the minutes of

et e
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School Board as to Papers or documents that were filed
by the attorneys and therefore perhaps some indication

of the amount of time that was involved?

A I'm sure there is nothing there like that.

There would be no reason for that.

Q You do have coples personally of the papers
that were filed in your behalf?

A No, ma‘'am.

Q You don't have copies of them?

A No, ma'am. .

Q ‘o has copies of them?

A The attorneys.

Q Would you be willing to gat coples of those
Papers from the attorneys and Just submit them to us?

A Why, I sure would. I have no objection.

qQ I would just be interested in looking at them.

A Must be pretty good briefs because Judge Garza
was real strong on that,

Q Did Judge Garza have any special connections
with the judge that heard the case?

A Judge Garza was the one that heard it.

Q Was Judge Sharp involved in the case?

A Yes, ma'anm.

Q Did he have any special counnection with Judge

Garza?
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A Let's put it this way. At one time I think he

was his law partner.

Q Do you know whether that had anything to do
with the fact that Judge-—

A No, ma'am. I think Judge Garza ruled with the
law, the way I understand it.

Q Do you think that had anything to do with the
reason Judge Sharp was hired?

A That, I don't know. I didn't hire Judge Sharp.

Q Youljust paid his fee.

A Pardon?

MS. WEDDINGTON: Pass the witness.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Maloney?

MR. MALONEY: Just two brief questions.
It is getting very late.

BY MR. MALONEY
Q In relation to your job in collectinmg the
delinquent taxes—

MR, KASTER: Mr., Chairman, we've got a
staff sictting around here and I just wondered how long
we intend to go. It's quarter of two.

CHAIRMAN HALE: I hope not much longer,
Mr. Kaster.

Q In your collecting delinquent taxes, may I

ask if Archer Parr is one of the delinquent tax payers?
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A Mr. Maloney, I have ladies in San Diego who
work from the tax rolls. The tax rolls are {im San

Diego, and I believe Archer Parr is on the delinquent

rolls. Yes, sir.

Q May I ask if you are one of those?

A No, sir. :
Q Were you one? ;
A No, sir. z
Q Not at any time this year were you delinquent E

in your own taxes?

A I have never owed any delinquent taxes at any
place I've ever owned any property.

MR. MALONEY: Thank you.
BY CHAIRMAN HALE

Q You submitted a tax statement here of what
purports to be one written out in handwriting, showing
a delinquent tax of $308,757.65 for the Duval County
Ranch, PFreer, Texas. Does that include the taxes due
to the Benavides Independent School District also?

A No, sir.

Q Have you any idea what the tax bill would be
to the Benavides Independent School District on that
same property?

A 1 do not know the amounts. He made a partial

payment at the same time he started to make a payment in
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| San Diego.
i Q Are the school district taxes normally con-
i siderably higher than the state and county taxes?
; A No, sir. Not considerably higher. 1In fact,
! I don't know how it was last year. They usually run
i about fairly close to the same.
Q You mean the state and county taxes in Duval
County are as high as the school taxes?
. A They usually run about the same. But I think

by the time you add the Water District and everything
else., If yhp're asking about just state and county, no,
but if you're asking about the total tax thing, why,

as to the school it's about the same.

Q Do you know whether or not the taxes on the
Duval County Ranch were delinquent to the Benavides
Independent School District for the same years as
covered by this statement?

A I'm certain they are, but I'm not absolutely
certain.

Q And 1if so, and if they were about the same,
that would have been roughly $300,000 delinquent to the
Benavides Independent School District in addition to
this?

A I can only state that Mr., Couling called me

one day back whenever these checks came in and said he
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had gotten a check from the Duval County FKanch Company
for §34,000, and I said, 'Does that cover the taxaes?"
And he said, no, I should write hin a partial paymént,
and that's what we did.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Are there any other
questions of this witness?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Canales, what was
your motion a minute ago or your suggestion about this
witness? Something about getting some records?

A That was the auditor, I think.

CHAIRMAN HALE: The auditor?

MR, CANALES: That was the auditeor,

Mr. Hinojosa. The Committee, you stated that you wanted
an iaventory of the heavy equipment, et cetera, that he
had there and I can't remember what the other point was.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Rental cars, all
vehicles, the inventory of the rental vehicles and
an inventory of all county-owned vehicles.

MR. CANALES: And I was suggesting it
so that he could go get them, that we relfeve him from
the subpoena or give him another subpoena to go bring
them or whatever it takes.

CHAIRMAN HALE: The Chair is not disposed

to relieve anybody under subpoena from their obligation
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to stand by on this, but I would interpret it, subject
to correction, that as long as he doesn't leave the
State of Texas and shows up when he's supposed to here,
he wouldn't be in violation of the subpoena.

We've got pleaty of lawyers around here, Do
any of the lawyersdisagree with me on my interpretation?

MR. CHAVEZ: And about seven district
attorneys.

CHAIRMAN HALE: The Chafir will authorize
him to go down there and get those records on the
condition that he understands he is still under sub-
poena and he will be here when we need him.

A May it please, Mr. Chairman, I would like to
ask this: I know I am under subpoena and under the same
rules, but I do have quite a few things that need to
be done, and if I could be relieved to be called if you
want me and when you want me, I1'l]l make myself available
{mmediately. I would like to proceed with my things
that I have lined up to do, because, again, being the
only lawyer—and I was supposed to be in Houston even
today on some business -

CHAIRMAN HALE: 1I'm sure you have a lot
of sympathetic ears on this Committee with that problem.

A If I eould just assure the Chair that 1f you

want me and when you want me and give me just enough time
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to get back here from whatever I may be doing at that
particular time, I'll come right back.

MR. CANALES: Mr. Chairman, I would
advise the Committee that the only reason Mxr. Bercaw
is under subpoena {s to protect him from being
subpoenaed away to some other point in the State of
Texas and to guarantee that he would be present tonight
when his testimony was set.

A I've got cases set that I've got to work on—

CHAIRMAN HALE: Well, with the uander-
standing, Mr. Bercaw, that you're still under subpoena
and—

A Yes. I won't deny or run from the subpoena.

CHAIRMAN HALE::You will be back here when
we need you, why, the Chair will authorize you to go on
about your business.

A I would like to go about my normal business
and Tuesday or Wednesday or Thursday or something if you
want me, just call.

CHAIRMAN HALE: It may be that we will
never need you again. I don't know. I can't anticipate.
MR. MITCHELL: Mr. Chairman, may I have
some—yes, I will want him. I have several questions.
I wonder 1if we could have some time that I could, out of

fairmess to Mr. Bercaw, that I could notify the Chair

i
|
|
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when I would like to ask him several questions?

A
it some time next week?
Q Perhaps so., I would like to do it now but

I'm not permitted to.

A I'm on the docket for two cases next week.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Counsel, if you will

direet your remarks to the Chair.

A Oh, excuse me, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Mitchell is not a
party to this investigation other than as an attorney
for Judge Carrillo.

A I would make myself available to Mr. Mitchell
if he will let me know so that, like I've got Judge
John Miller and some settings that I must, I hope,
attend to, or get myself excused under the subpoan{.

CHAIFEMAN HALE: You only have to wot;y
about getting a call from the Chairman or someone
authorized by the Chairman of this Committee in order
for you to turn up here and you don't have to worry
sbout phone calls from anybody else as far as this
Committee is concerned.

A All right.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Mr. Mitchell, on this

msatter of your questions—

j
|
Mr. Mitchell, let me ask you, do you anticipate|
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MR. MITCHELL:

CHAIRMAN HALE:

3 960

They are in writing.

—we have the under-

standing on that that whatever questions you wanted to

ask any of these witnesses you would submit to the

Chair in writing.

MR. MITCHELL:

CHATIRMAN HALE:

Yes, sir.

And the Chair will

decide whether to ask the questions or not and in what

manner.

MR. MITCHELL:

I understand that, Mr.

Hale. 1 just wanted to get some sort of time sequence

on it.

CHAXIRMAN HALE:
ness that we need to transact

bed?

Is there any further busgi-

tonight other than go to

MR. NABERS: I move we recess until

9:30 {n the morning. The House {3 in session.

CHAIRMAN HALE:

Until 9:30 in the morning?

MR. NABERS: Yes, sir. The House is in

session at 9:30, {sn't {t?
CHAIRMAN HALE:
at 9:30, I believe.

The House is in session

We do need to have a businese meeting of the

Committee here to discuss some of these things.

A May I approach the Chair please, sir?

CHAIRMAR HRALE:

Yes, sir,

!
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A Since Monday is a holiday, is the House in

operation?

CRAIRMAN HALE: Yas, sir.

M3. WEDDINGTON: Not Monday night.

CHAIRMAN HALE: Why not Monday?

MR, LANEY: Nr. Chairman, will you
eéntertain me for a highly privileged motion?

CHAIRMAR BALE: I will in just a moment.
We need to resolve of one or two things here about {t.
Is Monday night the arrangement on Speaker's Night?

1 have a feeling the speaker will be glad to
excuse this Committee from attendance in order for us to
get on about our business. We can cross that bridge when
we get to it, I guess, But the House will be in session
Monday, I'm sure of that.

A Is it the Committee’s intention to meet on |
Saturdays and Sundays?

CHAIRMAN HALE: No, sir. We'll not meet
on Saturday amd Sunday. At least we will not hear any
testimony oa Saturdays and Sundays.

A I'm trying to schedule in my mind to get to
my calender. You're not going to meet Monday night?

CHAIRMAR HALE: Well, we won't need you
aonday night.

A So then I could possibly schedule a trial

PR
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Tuesday morning?

CHAIRMAN HALE: We'll accommodate you,

Mr. Bercaw, within reasonable limitations.
A I do have & setting in Judge Miller's court.

They called the docket for the 26th but I think Judge
Miller overlooked this Federal change for the holiday
situation. I thought it had been changed but my
secretary today told me the opposing counsel said he
could be ready the 27th.

CHAIRMAN HALE: What holiday is Monday?

A That 1s Memorial day. They changed one of

these five free day holidays. I just don't want to get
myself in a position of trying to do something and then

being wrong with you folks in trying to accommodate me.

CHAIBRMAN HALE: Okay. Well, we have

already lost our quorum, obviously.
A Will you understand then thet I'm available

when you call?

CHAIRMAN HALE: Yes, sir. That's fine.
You go ahead and schedule your plans and we'll let
you kaow and give you ample warning.

MR, MALONEZ I move we stand in recess.

until 8:00 romorrow evening.

CHAIRMAN HALE: My . Maloney moves that the

Committee stand recessed until 8:00 o'clock tomorrow

f
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evening or such earlier time as the Chairman might call
the Committee. 1Is there any objection?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN HALE: The‘Committee stands

recessed,

(The witness, Mr. M. K. Bercaw, was
excused.)

(Whereupon, at 2:00 o'clock a.m., Friday,
May 23, 1975, the Committee recessed, to reconvene at

8:00 o'clock p.m., May 23, 1975.)
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